Title: International Journal of China Studies

ISSN: 2180-3250

Publisher: Institute of China Studies, University of Malaya 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

The International Journal of China Studies is a biannual academic journal focusing on contemporary China in issues pertaining to the fields of political, social and economic development, trade and commerce, foreign relations, regional security and other domains of the social sciences in the context of, more specifically, today's Mainland China, Taiwan, Hong Kong or Macau. The journal is abstracted/indexed in *Scopus, International Political Science Abstracts, International Bibliography of the Social Sciences, Bibliography of Asian Studies, EconLit, eJEL, JEL on CD, Ulrich's Periodicals Directory, Ulrichsweb Global Serials Directory, Reference Corporation's Asia-Pacific Database, ProQuest Political Science and Research Library, ABI/INFORM Complete, ABI/INFORM Global, PAIS (Public Affairs Information Service) International, CSA (formerly Cambridge Scientific Abstracts) Worldwide Political Science Abstracts and NLB's ISI (Index to Singapore Information).*

Website: https://icsum.org.my/international-journal-of-china-studies-ijcs/

Manuscripts for consideration and editorial communication should be sent to:

The Editorial Manager International Journal of China Studies Institute of China Studies University of Malaya 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia Tel: +(603) 7967 7288 Fax: +(603) 7967 4438

For further information, please write to ijchinastudies@gmail.com





International Journal of China Studies

Volume 11, Number 1, June 2020

International Journal of China Studies

Volume 11	Number 1	June 2020	ISSN 2180-3250
Research Artic	les		
U U	t City Diplomacy	nese Social Actors' Role	in 1
-		±	21
Vietnam's Resp	nic Engagement in onse onse dullah and Sity bint		51
China and Vietr	*	mparative Study of <i>Van</i>	73
Deterioration of	f Sino-Vietnamese I	ce and Security Dilemm Relations in the Late 197 <i>Le Nam Trung Hieu</i>	
Unmanned Aeri	f Peoples' Republic al Vehicles (UAVs) e East China Sea g		121
	Debate on Chinese S tchers in Early 1980		145

International Journal of China Studies

Notes for Contributors

Submission Notes

- 1. Manuscripts submitted for publication in the *International Journal of China Studies* should focus on contemporary China and her relations with other countries and regions, in the context of regional and global development, and more specifically, issues related to the political, social and economic development, trade and commerce, foreign relations, regional security and science, medical and technological development of contemporary Mainland China, Taiwan, Hong Kong and Macau.
- 2. A manuscript submitted should be an original, unpublished work not under consideration for publication elsewhere.
- 3. All manuscripts under consideration for publication will be refereed via a double blind reviewing process.
- 4. The contents of a published article in the *International Journal of China Studies* reflect the view of the author or authors and not that of the editors of the journal or the Institute of China Studies, University of Malaya.
- 5. The editors of the journal do not accept responsibility for damage or loss of manuscripts submitted.
- 6. Manuscripts submitted should be written in English with Microsoft Word in Times New Roman font, size 12 and with 1.5 line spacing, and should not exceed forty pages (or in the case of a book review, not exceeding three pages) inclusive of tables, charts and diagrams, notes, list of references, and appendices. A short note on the author, including name, academic title and highest qualification (e.g., professor, senior lecturer, PhD, MSc, etc.), institutional affiliation, full postal address and institutional e-mail address, and telephone and facsimile numbers should be included. In the multi-author case, the corresponding author should be identified. An abstract of 100 to 250 words and a list of three to five keywords should also be given.
- 7. Copyrights of accepted manuscripts will be transferred to the *International Journal of China Studies*.
- 8. Authors must obtain permission to reproduce all materials of which the copyright is owned by others, including tables, charts, diagrams and maps, and extensive quoting should be avoided.
- 9. Book review submitted should focus on new or recent publications, and the book title, author, city/publisher, year of publication and total number of pages should be shown above the review.
- 10. Manuscripts and book reviews should be sent by e-mail to *chinastudies@um.edu.my* and *ijchinastudies@gmail.com*, addressed to the Editorial Manager, *International Journal of China Studies*, Institute of China Studies, University of Malaya, 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.

Stylesheet

- 1. Check carefully grammar and spelling before submitting the article.
- 2. Use British English, but alternate -ize spelling is permissible. Also note that a billion = 1,000,000,000 and a trillion = 1,000,000,000.
- 3. Make headings and subheadings identifiable, and try to avoid sub-subheadings.

(... continued from inside front cover)

- 4. A list of references should be compiled, and notes should be placed under a "Notes" heading. Notes and the list of references should be placed at the end of the article.
- 5. Use full point for decimal and commas for numbers 1,000 and above. A zero must always precede decimals less than 1.
- 6. Use "per cent", not "%", except in tables and charts.
- 7. For dates, use day-month-year format (e.g., 1st January 2010), and spell out the months to avoid ambiguity.
- 8. Do not use apostrophes for decades (e.g., 1990s, not 1990's or '90).
- 9. For short phrasal quotations, full points and commas fall outside a closing quotation mark. However, where the quote is a complete sentence, the full point falls inside the closing quotation mark.
- 10. Long quotations, if unavoidable, should be indented, using no quotation marks. The author should take note of the copyright implications of long quotations.
- 11. Use unspaced hyphens, not dashes, in pages and year spans, and write all page numbers and years in full (e.g., 245-246; 1997-1998).
- 12. Use British "open" style for abbreviations, with no full points in the following: Dr, PhD, Ltd, Mr, Mrs, US, EU, m, km, kg, ft, eds, vols, nos, but retain full points in ed., vol., no., p., pp., i.e., viz., e.g., etc., ff., *et al.*, *ibid.*, *op. cit.*.
- 13. Use full capitals only for abbreviated names: UN, EU, USA. Only capitalize the first word and important words (verbs, nouns, pronouns, adjectives and adverbs, but not definite and indefinite articles, prepositions and conjunctions) in headings and book titles. Use "State" (except in quotations if the original is not so capitalized) to refer to the central body politic of a civil government and "state" to refer to other senses of the term, including a country or a political territory forming part of a country (except when the term begins a sentence).
- 14. A non-English term or word should be italicized but the s-ending (if added) in its anglicized plural form should not be italicized, but note that names of institutions, organizations and movements, local or foreign, and names of currencies, local or foreign, should not be italicized. Quotations from books or direct speech in a non-English language and set in quotation marks (followed by an English translation in square brackets) should not be italicized. Quotations translated by the author of the manuscript into English should be so indicated.
- 15. Use the APA/ACS style for in-text citation with list of references at end of text, with commas, e.g., (Lin, 1998: 24), for in-text citation, and in list of references: Shleifer, A and R. Vishny (1994), "Politicians and Firms", *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Vol. 109, pp. 995-1025; Steiner, Jürg (1974), *Amicable Agreement versus Majority Rule: Conflict Resolution in Switzerland*, rev. ed., Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press; Moscovici, Serge (1985), "Innovation and Minority Influence", in Serge Moscovici, Gabriel Mugny and Eddy van Avermaet (eds), *Perspectives on Minority Influence*, Paris: Maison des Sciences de l'Homme and Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. 9-51. The title of a book or article etc. in a non-English language should be shown in the original language or its Roman transliteration and followed by a translation into English in square brackets. Note that the title of a book or journal which is in italics in the original language or its Roman transliteration should not be italicized in the English translation unless an English translation of the book or journal has been published.

Typeset by Ivan Foo Ah Hiang

Printed by University of Malaya Press University of Malaya, Lembah Pantai 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

International Journal of China Studies

Editor-in-Chief

NGEOW Chow Bing, Universiti Malaya

Editors

KUIK Cheng Chwee, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia LING Tek Soon, Universiti Malaya ZHANG Miao, Universiti Malaya LI Ran, Universiti Malaya FAN Pik Shy, Universiti Malaya CHANG Thiam Chai, Peter, Universiti Malaya

Editorial Board

Gerald CHAN, University of Auckland Brantly WOMACK, University of Virginia Evelyn DEVADASON, Universiti Malaya Gregor BENTON, Cardiff University Mark HAYLLAR, City University of Hong Kong Carlyle THAYER, University of New South Wales Jonathan BENNEY, Monash University Michael JAKOBSEN, Copenhagen Business School David MCMULLEN, Cambridge University Samuel C.Y. KU, National Sun Yat-Sen University Shiping HUA, University of Louisville Suzanne OGDEN, Northeastern University Wing Thye WOO, University of California-Davis / Jeffrey Cheah Institute YAN Jirong, Peking University BO Zhiyue, Victoria University of Wellington Joseph Y.S. CHENG, City University of Hong Kong Lowell DITTMER, University of California-Berkelev THAM Siew Yean, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia

International Journal of China Studies, Vol. 11, No. 1, June 2020

© Institute of China Studies First published in 2020

COPYRIGHT

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without written permission from the publisher. Under the Copyright Act 1987, any person who does any unauthorized act in relation to this publication shall be liable to prosecution and claims for damages.

Typeset by Ivan Foo Ah Hiang

Printed by University of Malaya Press University of Malaya, Lembah Pantai 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

The International Journal of China Studies is a biannual academic journal of the Institute of China Studies, University of Malaya, Malaysia. The journal is abstracted/indexed in Scopus, International Political Science Abstracts, International Bibliography of the Social Sciences, Bibliography of Asian Studies, EconLit, e-JEL, JEL on CD, Ulrich's Periodicals Directory, Ulrichsweb Global Serials Directory, Reference Corporation's Asia-Pacific Database, ProQuest Political Science and Research Library, ABI/INFORM Complete, ABI/INFORM Global, PAIS (Public Affairs Information Service) International, CSA (formerly Cambridge Scientific Abstracts), Worldwide Political Science Abstracts and NLB's ISI (Index to Singapore Information).

Website: https://icsum.org.my/international-journal-of-china-studies-ijcs/

Manuscripts for consideration and editorial communication should be sent to:

The Editor, *International Journal of China Studies* Institute of China Studies, University of Malaya 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

Tel: +(603) 7967 7288 Fax: +(603) 7967 4438

E-mail: chinastudies@um.edu.my, ijchinastudies@gmail.com

Further editorial communication and acquisition, subscription and other enquiries could also be sent to:

Miss Susie Ling, *IJCS* Editorial Manager (E-mail: *susielyp@um.edu.my*)

Contents

Research Articles

Neglected Agents: Elucidating Chinese Social Actors' Role in Thai-Sino Smart City Diplomacy <i>Kian Cheng Lee</i>	1
Guarded Optimism, Caution and Sophistication: Indonesian Diplomats' Perceptions of the Belt and Road Initiative <i>Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia</i>	21
China's Economic Engagement in Vietnam and Vietnam's Response Zaharul bin Abdullah and Sity binti Daud	51
Private Sector Development: A Comparative Study of China and Vietnam Bui Nhat Quang and Ha Thi Hong Van	73
Balance of Threat, Dynamic Balance and Security Dilemma: Deterioration of Sino-Vietnamese Relations in the Late 1970s <i>Ha Anh Tuan, Tran Xuan Hiep and Le Nam Trung Hieu</i>	103
Development of Peoples' Republic of China's Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs) and Its Impact on the East China Sea <i>Wonjune Hwang</i>	121
Lenin and the Debate on Chinese Socialism among PRC Soviet-watchers in Early 1980s China Jie Li	145

Research Articles

Neglected Agents: Elucidating Chinese Social Actors' Role in Thai-Sino Smart City Diplomacy

Kian Cheng *Lee** Faculty of Political Science and Public Administration, Chiang Mai University

Abstract

This paper argues that Chinese social actors play a crucial role in advancing Thai-Sino diplomacy through Chiang Mai's smart city initiatives. As an initiative, a focus group workshop involving transnational Chinese from People's Republic of China (PRC) has been organized. From the inputs of Chinese participants who have been residing in Chiang Mai as students, investors, parents and entrepreneurs, this paper elucidates Chinse contributions as multifaceted covering technological, socio-cultural, economic and soft power dimensions for both Thailand and PRC. Against a delimiting scope and research scarcity of social actors in smart city diplomacy within an intra-Asian context, this paper seeks to recover the significant role of Chinese as neglected agents. Situated in-between dual-embeddedness, Chinese social actors transcend the fixation of single sovereign state's interests. With growing protectionism and precarious global landscapes, this paper proffers states' engagement of Chinese social actors in creative platforms to facilitate positive win outcomes.

Keywords: Chinese, social actors, smart city diplomacy, Thailand, Chiang Mai

1. Introduction

This paper argues that Chinese social actors play a crucial role in advancing Thai-Sino diplomacy through Chiang Mai's smart city initiatives. The recent meteoric rise of the People's Republic of China (PRC) has inadvertently attracted attention from politicians, academics, economists and other professionals. Juxtaposed between resisting and romancing, countries worldwide scramble to find ways to establish diplomatic relations while seeking positive win situation. Situated within this geopolitical shift, social actors actively organize themselves in collaborating with the state to promote the interests of Thai-Sino diplomatic relations. Through the case study situated at Chiang Mai, one of Thailand's designated smart cities, this paper explores the role of Chinese social actors as oft-neglected unofficial agents, and accentuates their multifaceted contributions in enhancing Thai-Sino bilateral relations.

The significance of this qualitative research-based paper lies in its epistemological contribution to diplomacy through articulating Chinese social actors' voluntary involvement in Thai-Sino smart city diplomacy. Besides, from an intra-Asian lens, this paper contributes to the existing lacuna in Chinese migrant studies from the intersecting domain between the fields of smart city and diplomacy. Against the backdrop of increasing protectionism and global trade competition, this paper seeks to proffer an alternate vision in promoting win-win situation across different countries through optimizing the critical role played by the Chinese communities.

In the following section, this paper provides a literature review problematizing smart city and diplomacy in existing studies, while establishing the conceptual framework employed in this paper. Next, the dynamic historical Thai-Sino relations against PRC's developmental rise will be presented. Subsequently, this paper establishes the method and data by situating Chiang Mai smart city initiatives against the overarching backdrop of Thailand's smart city policies. Thereafter, the research findings of the contributions by the Chinese social actors are succinctly presented. In addition, preliminary reflections and policy implications will be proffered. Finally, this paper concludes by reiterating the contributions and recommendations while acknowledging the limitation of the current research.

2. Literature Review and Conceptual Framework

This section problematizes the narrow definition, limited role and scarce exploration of social actors in existing studies related to the smart city and diplomacy while proposing a conceptual framework in capturing the multifaceted contributions of Chinese social actors in Thai-Sino smart city diplomacy.

2.1. Traditional Approach: Delimiting Identification and Research Scarcity of Social Actors in Intra-Asian Context

Traditionally, smart city studies have revolved around digital technologies for enhancing physical and communication infrastructures. Information technologies (IT) aspects, such as sensors and Internet of things in data collection and analyses (Cardone et al. 2013; Jin, Gubbi, Marusic and Palaniswami, 2014; Kitchin 2014; Perera, Zaslavsky, Christen and Georgakopoulos, 2014) as well as organizational management, governance and policy context (Chourabi et al., 2012) have often been the focus in the discussion of smart cities. Over the years, some scholars have advocated a sense of inclusivity and have developed the concept of "smart city for all" (Townsend, 2013; Paskaleva, Cooper, Linde, Peterson and Götz, 2015; Kaika, 2017). However, such inclusivity in existing smart city studies ironically bears an exclusive element for these studies tend to emphasize residents, while leaving the voice of tourists to smart tourism studies (Khan, Woo, Nam and Chathoth, 2017). Further, exclusivity is exacerbated with a narrow definition of "residents," while dichotomizing the terminologies of "residents" and "tourists or visitors." Such flawed dichotomy in omitting the overlapping nature between the two will inadvertently delimit the identification of social actors in smart city development.

In terms of diplomacy, this paper first briefly discusses digital diplomacy, which can be understood as the use of Web, information communication technology (ICT), and other social media tools for the engagement of diplomatic activities to fulfill foreign policy objectives (Sandre, 2013: 9). Due to increasing global connectivity, diplomatic ministries have adopted digital diplomacy strategies for the connection of cultures, increasing awareness and advocating policy positions (Sarukhan et al., 2012). A distinctive example can be found in Hilary Clinton's 21st Century Statecraft Initiative, which has embraced a far-reaching vision of digital diplomacy programs and tools (Lichtenstein, 2010; Sandre, 2015). In a nutshell, digital diplomacy has drastically changed the role and conduct of diplomacy (Graffy, 2009; Seib, 2012; Bjola and Holmes, 2015; Sandre, 2015). It has a positive impact in enabling politicians and officials to gather multiple perspectives pertaining to their policies and programs (Gilboa, 2016: 542). However, while digital diplomacy can be employed to reach and engage internal, domestic and foreign audiences, the definition of foreigners is still restricted to "people in another country" (Gilboa, 2016: 545). In other words, conventional digital diplomacy has decidedly neglected foreigners who are categorically wedged in-between local residents and temporal tourists. Hence, with the predominant literature situated in the American context (CPD and Clingendael, 2014), this paper seeks to explore the role of in-between foreign social actors with significant national, cultural and idiosyncratic differences (Gilboa, 2016: 540) in the intra-Asian context.

In complementarity to digital diplomacy and smart city studies, this paper briefly explores literature related to city diplomacy. According to Acuto, Morissette and Tsouros (2017: 14), "city diplomacy" is commonly referred to as "city networks," which are "formal and institutionalized governance structures" facilitating the cooperation between city-to-city and city-to-other actors. Yet, as an academic discipline, it is still a scattered and anecdotal scholarship (Acuto, 2016: 513). There is still much room to explore how city diplomacy should be conducted with more integrative and strategic stance at both local and international levels (Acuto et al., 2017: 14). Further, while there is an increasing awareness of a new reality where non-state actors are "exerting increasing influence over the means and goals of international diplomacy" (Acuto, 2016: 518), scholars often delimit non-state actors as "municipal officers, international organizations and business entities" (Acuto, 2016: 514). Hence, there is a dearth of research on the contributions of social actors in city diplomacy within the intra-Asian context.

Finally, extrapolating the convergence of digital diplomacy, city diplomacy and smart city studies, this paper situates conceptually at smart city diplomacy, where research is still at its infancy. With the Internet search, the only available academic work is a conference article by Mursitama and Lee (2018) proposing a new framework of smart city diplomacy. Its main argument lies in the decentralization implicated by globalization that results in smart cities being a sub-national actor in search of investments, business partners, technological knowledge and socio-cultural exchanges internationally (Mursitama and Lee, 2018: 6). According to its recommendation, smart city diplomatic activities at government to government, government to non-governmental organizations, government to business, and business to business levels should expand in the scope of stakeholders to include "local government, local businesses, associations, academia, journalists, non-governmental organization, and individual" (Mursitama and Lee, 2018: 4-5). Hence, this paper takes a leaf from this and seeks to elucidate the roles of Chinese social actors in Thai-Sino smart city diplomacy. Moreover, what makes this paper interesting is that instead of confining social actors as locals, this paper unravels how foreigners could serve as unofficial dual-accredited citizen diplomats.

2.2. Conceptual Framework: Exploring Multifaceted Contributions by Chinese Social Actors

In recent studies on Chinese transnationalism, Liu and Ren (2017: 58) coined "dual-embeddedness" to depict how some Chinese conducted activities in both origin and settlement societies. However, existing intra-Asian migrant studies tend to focus on how the new Chinese migrants navigate transnationalism and integration to accumulate economic and social resources for survival and career development (Liu and Ren, 2017). Hence, this paper seeks to elucidate the multifaceted contributions of Chinese social actors to both Thailand and PRC through a peculiar lens of smart city diplomacy. Besides, from an international relations perspective, Nye defined "soft power" as the ability to attract or co-opt countries to one's will (Nye, 2013). Thus, the underlying fixation of soft power accumulation is often portrayed as

unilateral and restrictively confined within a certain state's sovereign interests. Literature revolving around China's soft power influence tends to focus on the "appeal as either a state-led project to boost its image overseas or simply a 'passive' notion of China's growing 'charm'" (Ham and Tolentino 2018: 47; see also King, 2013 and Kivimaki, 2014). Hence, this paper departs from the delimiting conceptualization of soft power by articulating how Chinese social actors are contributing soft power in both host country and homeland. Based on the preceding discussion, Figure 1 presents the conceptual framework employed in this paper. In a nutshell, this framework depicts how transnational Chinese – engaged in Thai-Sino smart city diplomacy – are making technological, economic, socio-cultural and soft power contributions to both Thailand and PRC respectively. By employing "social actors" as operational concept, this paper seeks to unravel the vital involvement of

Figure 1 Conceptual Framework

MULTIFACETED CONTRIBUTIONS BY CHINESE SOCIAL ACTORS



Source: Author's Own Compilation.

diverse common individuals while departing from the conventional scope of non-state actors as cities, organizations, associations and leaders.

3. Dynamic Thai-Sino Relations against PRC's Developmental Rise

Thai-Sino historical relations began as early as the Sukothai era when the Chinese conducted economic activities and later expanded into Thailand's entire economy by the late nineteenth century (Wu and Wu, 1980: 66). However, by 1939, Thailand began implementing restriction on Chinese activities in the areas of remittances, employment, population control and joint ventures (Wu and Wu, 1980: 71). It was not until 1999 that bilateral trade relations were formally forged through the signing of the "Joint Declaration on the Cooperation Program of the Twenty-first Century" (Chinvanno, 2015: 14; Freedman, 2014). Since then, Chinese entrepreneurs have been increasingly visible in the Global South including Thailand acting as a staging post for the Chinese to other developed countries (Smith, 1997; Zhou and Benton, 2017: 16-17). With the turn of the twenty-first century, this trend continues with a reemergence of new Chinese migrants in Southeast Asia (Sung, 2015: 41). This is in line with PRC's international strategy that purportedly aims to promote peace, development, regional stability and integration while seeking to achieve the grand "Chinese Dream" (Zhang, 2016: 55).

Currently, PRC stands as the world's second largest economy and will be expected to become the world's largest economy before 2030 (Tambunlertchai and Tambunlertchai, 2015: 27). To Thailand, PRC plays an important role as her export market. Since 2010, PRC has been the largest importer of Thai goods and has held the top position in the source of tourists for Thailand (Tambunlertchai and Tambunlertchai, 2015: 36). Besides, Thailand has increasingly been attracting FDI from PRC over the past decade (Tambunlertchai and Tambunlertchai, 2015: 36). Even in challenging years, Thailand has also benefited from PRC's many constructive efforts including buying surplus agricultural products and supplying tourists (Chinvanno, 2015: 14). Most recently, Thailand is expected to gain from PRC's "Belt and Road Initiative," which seeks to forge integrated and extensive network with PRC as the hub (Yu, 2017: 117).

In spite of these promising signs, Thailand needs to avoid being overly dependent on PRC and exercise discernment towards the consequences of "China's rise" (Chinvanno, 2015: 14-16). While adopting this cautionary stance, Thailand should not neglect in enhancing her attractiveness as the PRC's economy undergoes a period of transition, restructuring and rebalancing where quality growth is sought (Tambunlertchai and Tambunlertchai, 2015: 36). Thailand needs to actively demonstrate that she can be PRC's real and reliable partner as the hub of mainland Southeast Asia (Chinvanno, 2015:

17). In an increasingly digitalized era, Thailand's neighbouring countries that border PRC are progressively positioning themselves as competitive alternatives. Hence, situated against the developmental rise of PRC in historical context, this paper explores how an unexpected group of transnational Chinese social actors has operated within Thai-Sino smart diplomacy while making multifaceted contributions to both Thailand and PRC.

4. Method and Data

This section provides the research context by examining how Thailand's smart city policies are situated in the national endeavour to gain competitive advantage in global digital business. Besides, Chiang Mai, the research site, as a designated location for smart city development is introduced. Finally, this section concludes with the description of how Chiang Mai's smart city initiatives provide a creative space for the planning and execution of a Chinese workshop.

4.1. Thailand's Smart City Policies

To understand Thailand's smart city policies, one has to appreciate the context of Thai national development strategy. In 2016, Prime Minister General Prayut Chan-o-cha cited the "Thailand 4.0" policy as the new direction of the country in line with the nation's 20-year strategy for economic reform under the vision of "stability, prosperity and sustainability" (Naprathansuk, 2017: 342). Thailand 4.0 is a new economic model to develop Thailand into a valuebased economy with an equilibrium between environment and society while pulling itself out of the middle-income trap (Naprathansuk, 2017: 342). Within this national road map, Thai government's smart city development serves to build the country with a high capacity of digital infrastructure where digital technology is utilized to boost the economy, create equitable society, transform government practices, develop workforce, and build trust and confidence (Naprathansuk, 2017: 343). From a macro perspective, the smart city project is embedded in Thailand's Digital Economic Policy where it seeks to develop better smart digital service and industry while supporting the bigger plan in becoming a digital services hub of ASEAN in connection with global digital business (Digital Economy Promotion Agency, 2017; Khianmeesuk, 2017: 82).

4.2. Chiang Mai as Designated Smart City

Phuket, Chiang Mai and Khon Kaen are the first three cities selected in the pilot smart cities program (Ariffin, 2018). While the project in Phuket appeared in 2016, smart city initiatives in Chiang Mai and Khon Kaen only

began in 2017, which will then pave the way for developing smart cities at Thailand's Eastern Economic Corridor as well as Bangkok (Ariffin, 2018). Since 2016, the Ministry of Digital Economy and Society has planned to spend 200 million baht for subsequent years and Chiang Mai has received 36.5 million baht (Leesa-Nguansuk, 2016). Similar to Phuket, Chiang Mai has been chosen as a pilot smart city due to its preparedness, location and international ties (Smart Cities Council Staff, 2016). In terms of preparedness, Chiang Mai has bold plans in becoming a development centre in the following areas: enterprise software, digital content and animation, the Internet of Things (IoT), embedded systems for automation and connected vehicles. and tech startup businesses (Naprathansuk, 2017: 344). As a result, Chiang Mai has been slated as a testing ground where new ways of ICT are applied for optimization of local strengths (Leesa-Nguansuk, 2016; Naprathansuk, 2017: 343). In terms of location, Chiang Mai is geographically conducive to implement concrete smart operations in combating environmental problems, such as smoke and haze problems; improving agriculture in a spatial coverage of more than 80% of total areas; and enhancing city management to solve transportation problems and support tourism (Naprathansuk, 2017: 344). In terms of international ties, Chiang Mai, the most culturally significant city in northern Thailand, stood at number 2 on World's Best Awards survey, Travel and Leisure 2016 list of "Top 15 cities" (Lieberman, 2016). With reference to Chinese tourists travelling to Thailand, the figure jumped from 1.7 million in 2011 to 4.7 million in 2013 (Wolfgang, 2016). While the figure might have even skyrocketed to 9 million in 2017, many of these Chinese visitors have compound identities as they are investors first before becoming tourists in Thailand (Chompoonud, 2017). Empirically, the Chinese have registered 570 companies in Chiang Mai where 83 tourism-related companies have invested US\$86 million in 2017 alone (Siriphon, 2019: 273).

4.3. Initiating Chinese Workshop in Smart City's Creative Space

Against this setting, this paper examines the creative space within Thailand's political will where social actors play catalytic roles to accomplish multiple objectives. In this particular case study, a Thai academic was instrumental in providing consultancy to the Thai government in developing Chiang Mai into a smart city. At that infancy stage, there was abundant space and freedom in expressing what smart cities mean to Thai society and economy. The figurative "painting on a white canvas" had provided impetus for the Thai consultant in initiating and shaping the underlying principles of Chiang Mai's smart city initiatives. Perceiving the predominance of smart city discourses that precariously tilted towards the emphasis of technology gravely

neglecting the soul of the city, the Thai consultant presented the twin pillars of "inclusiveness" and "just" to the main and vice provincial governors. Being favourably accepted, she joined the smart city committee set up by Chiang Mai's provincial government in mid-2016. Subsequently, in August 2017, the committee received financial funding from the Office of Strategic Management (OSM) under the Thai national government. Mandated to draft the smart city idea for Chiang Mai, this Thai consultant kick-started the project with the involvement of academics and other professionals in view of designing a website amongst other smart initiatives. This has been consistent with Digital Economy Promotion Agency's (DEPA) initiatives to develop mobile application to augment reality through providing historical information of tourist attractions in Chiang Mai (Ariffin, 2018). Moreover, in line with the essential ingredient of inclusivity, the Thai consultant recruited the author of this paper, a lecturer from Chiang Mai University, to garner feedback from the Chinese pertaining to Chiang Mai smart city project in general, and a website in particular. From the onset of the project, the Thai consultant had already gained the support of Chiang Mai's provincial government office to have three languages incorporated in the website as part of the smart city's initiative. According to the Thai consultant, Chiang Mai's provincial office had increasingly valued the Chinese community. The provincial governors' favourable orientation towards Chinese was premised on their recognition of Chiang Mai's intricate economic reliance on Chinese tourists and investors. As Chiang Mai is situated proximally to Southern China and seated at the corridor of China's latest One Belt One Road initiative, it bears geo-economic significance for both countries.

Subsequently, the Thai consultant contacted and requested the author to play the principal role in drawing feedback from the Chinese community through a special workshop. Held at the Faculty of Political Science and Public Administration, Chiang Mai University, the workshop was conducted from 0900 to 1330 on 19 December 2017. Through relational snowballing technique and multiple avenues of publicity, the workshop has attracted a total of 45 Chinese who have dwelt in Chiang Mai for at least three months. The career profiles of these participants were diverse in wide distribution. They include fifteen university students, twenty-one entrepreneurs (one realestate; three tourism-related industries; two education-related industries; one digital business; seven freelance businesses; two food & beverage businesses; three hotel lines; one interior design service; one auto-mobile business), two investors, one translator and six parents/guardians who are accompanying children for studies. After the workshop, a special interview session was conducted for selected Chinese individuals representing different vocations in Chiang Mai.

5. Research Findings

As the key coordinator, the author emphasized to the forum – comprising the Chinese workshop participants – that their views are important. In specific, the author explained that their views were needed for constructing a smart city website as well as building Chiang Mai smart city in general. After explaining the overarching idea, the author divided the participants into small groups for discussion. Subsequently, all groups took turns to present their opinions through their representatives. After listening to all presentations, the coordinator opened the floor for further comments, which was followed by getting all participants to each fill a survey form. Thereafter, a special interview session was conducted to get anecdotal reflections from a representative group amongst the Chinese participants. This section includes a succinct summary of the workshop as well as the multifaceted contributions made by the Chinese community in Chiang Mai.

5.1. Summary of the Chinese Workshop

First, the Chinese perspectives for Chiang Mai's smart city website are consolidated as follows: (A) Home Page and (B) Other Comments. For the website's "Home Page," the forum suggested the mode of presentation, the language setting and the calendar management system. As for "Other Comments," the forum provided expertise on Internet speed as well as website promotion strategies. Besides the website, the forum also discussed ideas for Chiang Mai's administration in building itself up as a smart city. In this part of the workshop, the various Chinese perspectives are gathered and organized by the nature of their residence in Chiang Mai: (A) Tourists; (B) Investors; and (C) Long-Term Residents. In terms of "Tourists," the forum covered the following: (1) Transportation; (2) Attraction Sites; (3) Food & Beverages; (4) Security; (5) Language; and (6) Shopping. Next, with regards to "Investors," the forum spelt out the following aspects: (1) Visa Matters; (2) Laws and Regulations; (3) Consultation Services; (4) Government-related Ministries; (5) Advertisement Channels; and (6) Communication. Finally, the forum discussed "Long-term Residents" with regards to the following: (1) Traffic Issues; (2) Medical Services; (3) Visa Matters; (4) Language Acquisition; (5) Food & Beverages; (6) Housing Services; (7) Overseas Education Services; and (8) Retirement Plans.

5.2. Technological Contributions

Throughout the workshop, Chinese technological contributions to Thailand have permeated in many aspects including city network system, security system, online services, online website promotion, transportation system,

and big data management system. To begin with, the forum highlighted that Internet speed is important in this digital era. The forum cited that 5G has already been tested in Guangzhou, China, and that several major Chinese cities, such as Beijing and Shanghai, are covered by optical fibre system. Hence, the forum suggested that the Chiang Mai government should consider implementing the advance network system covering the entire city. In addition, the forum offered security advice on setting a monitoring system at public places and ways to protect tourists' confidentiality. Moreover, the forum suggested online services such as facilitating online business forums, online booking systems in immigration-related issues, and other online interactive platforms to ease daily commute. In terms of promoting the use of website, the forum raised several possibilities through the creative use of technology. These publicity strategies include: (1) organizing activities at crowded places where Chinese visitors can experience VR (virtual reality) technology and experiment with the website's popular sites and routes; (2) cooperating with airlines to advertise the website through distribution of flyers or video demonstrations; and (3) partnering with WeChat to combine web pages and mobile applications as WeChat is the main social software used by most Chinese users. Another interesting technological contribution is related to transportation. The forum suggested the inclusion of online traffic information (for travelling around the city and at peripheral districts; vehicle types used in Chiang Mai; locations of designated bus stations; different modes of transportation; and routes to neighbouring cities), implementing an "All-in-One" card (where tourists can use to pay for accommodation, entrance tickets for local attractions, transportation fees and others), and stating vehicle rental laws (including information for official vehicle rental companies). Further, the forum proposed that big data platforms organized in specialized fields be provided. For instance, medical big data covering critical information related to hospitals' locations, emergency contact numbers, hospital services, available forms of vaccinations, medical insurance policies, and dental care services should be made available. In another example of big data management, the forum suggested a system curated to provide information related to education services covering reputable Thai language learning centres, renowned international schools, recommended consultation agencies, and private and government education institutes.

5.3. Socio-Cultural Contributions

With regards to socio-cultural contributions, Chinese workshop participants provided smart suggestions that could enhance their integration into Thai society and their adoption of Thai cultural norms. In so doing, they contributed to the reduction of socio-cultural misunderstandings, animosity and conflicts while assisting the Chinese in appreciating and respecting the cultural and social aspects of the host country. In this respect, the forum proposed a specific section known as "Long-Term Residents," which reflected the intention of many Chinese workshop participants to stay in Thailand. Under this section, the forum offered many practical suggestions. To begin with, the forum highlighted that traffic issues guidelines in acquiring driving license should be provided. Besides, the forum proposed information pertaining to language acquisition and translation services so as to facilitate their communication with the Thai locals. Being resident foreigners, the forum highlighted the need to include information pertaining to medical amenities, and accommodation services, which include information for getting reliable agents and brokers so as to purchase and rent properties. Finally, the forum discussed on "Retirement Plans" where retirees could access information related to applying retirement visa, medical coverage, physical facilities, nursing homes, hospices, housekeeping and funeral matters. Summarily, the Chinese workshop participants' comprehensive suggestions have demonstrated their collective will in offering socio-cultural contributions as they seek social integration of Chinese long-term residents in the Thai society.

5.4. Economic Contributions

In terms of tourism industry, the Chinese workshop participants provided many suggestions to attract tourists from PRC boosting Thai economy. First, commenting on the website "Home Page," the forum recommended having a symbolic picture that captures Thailand's cultural heritage and unique character such as significant events, festivals and prominent landmarks, Besides, the forum highlighted the need for language setting to be perfected so that Chinese tourists could easily access and understand the information provided. Further, the forum proposed a designated icon named "Attraction Sites" so that Chinese tourists could browse through the historical and cultural content, as well as ticketing and other crucial logistic-related information. Related to these sites, the forum suggested a "Food and Beverages" section to display the recommended Thai and Chinese restaurants with reviews and GPS (Global Positioning System) locations. Finally, the forum commented that the "Shopping" section must be included to introduce innovative local shopping malls, duty-free shops and special zones for purchasing local specialties. In terms of business opportunities, the forum also massively contributed ideas that could draw financial revenues into Thailand. Having a specified section on "Investors," the forum reiterated that the essential information dealing with immigration matters, housing services, business consultation services, commercial law and regulations, and key government ministries related to investments should be accurately provided. With clear information regarding legal procedures, the forum argued that potential Chinese investors would be attracted to conduct business and invest in Thailand.

Nonetheless, the Chinese economic contributions are not unilateral in direction. With enhanced tourism industry in Thailand, Chinese tour operators running Thailand tour packages in PRC will also stand to benefit. With the Chinese-friendly website, PRC-based Chinese tour operators could also access helpful Thai information that would facilitate their tourism business in PRC. In addition, to enhance business collaboration, the forum suggested establishing digital platforms where potential investors could interact with existing Chinese business persons. In other words, PRC-based Chinese entrepreneurs could expand their networks overseas and gain business profits prospering PRC's economic landscape.

5.5. Soft Power Contributions

The workshop has served as a platform for the Chinese residents to express their diplomatic role in making soft power contributions to both Thailand and PRC. Though having access to the Chinese community in Chiang Mai, the author had initial concerns in drawing participants to the workshop due to the perceived pragmatic and industrious nature of Chinese with many commitments. On the contrary, the author was pleasantly surprised at their spontaneous response and strong support. In less than a month's publicity, 45 PRC Chinese respondents of diverse backgrounds turned up punctually at the workshop. It simply demonstrated the value of this topic to them, which bore significant Thai-Sino diplomatic implications. From Thailand's soft power perspective, the potential influence of these Chinese workshop participants in PRC is extensive. This is because these respondents come from various provinces including Guangdong, Yunnan, Sichuan, Fujian, Shanghai, Shenzhen, Zhejiang, Anwei, Jiangsu, Chongqing, Shanxi and Jiangxi. With diverse and expansive network connections in PRC, these respondents could easily proliferate Thailand's soft power as a country with progressive nature in smart development while retaining herself as culturally distinctive. During the interview session with the selected iconic respondents, the Chinese shared how their ideas would improve the image of Thailand. For instance, a parent accompanying child-student shared how Thai media would be greatly sharpened in credibility through the smart city initiatives: "With an official smart website, false impressions and fake news will be removed" (Interview: 19 December 2017). Another interviewee, a graduate student at Chiang Mai University, indicated how Thailand as an attractive education destination would be further uplifted: "With information like Thai public holidays and travel recommendations, student life experience will be enhanced" (Interview: 19 December 2017). In the same vein of education soft power, a teacherentrepreneur in education industry articulated it as enhancing "future bilateral interactions between the two countries' education industries" (Interview: 19 December 2017). Further, a Chinese restaurant owner directly attributed soft power increment to the enhanced conduciveness of residence in Thailand: "We will understand and love this place more... and help us to be better assimilated with the society" (Interview: 19 December 2017).

From a bilateral perspective, PRC also stands to gain soft power from the Chinese workshop participants' contributions. The initial spontaneous and altruistic response of the Chinese in volunteering to participate in this workshop completely took the Thai organizers by surprise as the latter felt humbled by the Chinese proactive willingness to assist in this project. Later, during the interview session, the Chinese continued to show the helpful side of PRC. For instance, an investor cum entrepreneur expressed: "We hope to be able to work together with the organizers in making Chiang Mai a smart city" (Interview: 19 December 2017). In demonstrating a keen attitude in collaborating with the Thai authorities, the Chinese interviewee conveyed a positive image of the Chinese community. In summary, the Chinese were perceptive to see the diplomatic benefits through their efforts as expressed by an entrepreneur in tourism sector: "We live in a world of increasing mobility and the investment of smart infrastructure will aid economic penetration into the PRC Chinese community" (Interview: 19 December 2017).

6. Reflections and Policy Implications

Earlier, this paper problematizes traditional conceptualization in smart city and diplomacy as delimiting identification and research scarcity of social actors in the intra-Asian context. Through a smart city initiative involving Chinese residing in Chiang Mai for at least three months to design a website, this paper unravels the multifaceted contributions of the neglected agents in technological, socio-cultural, economic and soft power dimensions across both Thailand and PRC. This section seeks to delineate the reflections and policy implications as (1) resisting the stereotypification of Chinese as exploitative predators, (2) recognizing the diplomatic potential of dual-embedded Chinese residents, and (3) revving up of opportunities for Chinese social actors' involvement through collaborative platforms.

First, this paper proposes resisting the stereotypification of Chinese as exploitative predators. Over the past decade, such biased notion has gradually been developing in concomitant to the recent rise of PRC's influence. In "Impact of China's Rise on the Mekong Region," Santasombat (2015: 2) highlighted that increasing Chinese influence has brought about "negative reaction from the grassroots and the public, many of whom have become victims of land-grabbing and resource enclosure in the name of development" (see also Lee, 2019: 93). Besides, based on a research study, Laungaransri (2015: 143) decried the "deterritorialization" of Lao residents and Burmese workers by the Chinese neoliberal project at Golden Triangle Special Economic Zone. Consequently, Lee (2019: 93) argued that existing scholarship has unwittingly promoted a "flight' or 'fight' approach, in which drastic avoidance or extreme confrontation through economic battles are subtly encouraged." Hence, this paper proposes the rectification of the biased stereotypification through elucidating the multifaceted contributions of the Chinese workshop participants.

Next, this paper proposes the recognition of the oft-neglected potential of flexible foreign residents as diplomatic agents. Elsewhere, Lee (2020: 17) aptly problematized traditional citizen diplomacy as "fixing 'citizens' within a single nation-state sovereignty as well as to rectify overlooking the transformation of embeddedness in view of changing global socio-economic and political circumstances." Departing from such limitation, Lee (2020: 17) argued that transnational Chinese ethnopreneurs "adopt unofficial dualaccredited roles for the enhancement of bilateral relations." However, this paper extends the scope of Chinese citizen diplomats as beyond ethnopreneurs to include other vocations that reside long term in Chiang Mai through this research project. The respondents' attested diplomatic capacities are congruent with what Nyiri (2004: 120) has postulated where new Chinese migrants are legitimized and even celebrated in PRC for having dual social embeddedness or dual "allegiance." Though they are physically located in Thailand, these new Chinese migrants retain adherence to their cultural and political attachments to PRC as their fatherland (Santasombat, 2015: 4). Hence, this paper recommends that state agencies should recognize the diplomatic potential of such dual-embedded Chinese social actors as they seek to develop bilateral relations for both Thailand and PRC.

Finally, this research report opines the revving up of opportunities for Chinese social actors to be involved through collaborative platforms. This paper has shown how a smart city initiative has created a space for the Chinese to contribute in many ways. According to the Thai consultant that initiated this project, "Chiang Mai is not just a condensed urban space... but it is embodied with the pillars of being inclusive and just" (Interview: 18 June 2018). Chiang Mai's smart city development would have been much poorer if the Thai state had ignored the growing interest of Chinese residents in offering multifaceted contributions. The Thai state would have missed out opportunities to attract Chinese investments into Thailand. Hence, this paper recommends that state agencies should have a far-sighted perspective in examining various existing and future developmental projects where Chinese social actors could be included to provide sustainable solutions while promoting Thai-Sino bilateral relations.

7. Conclusion

In reiteration, this paper has elucidated the crucial role played by Chinese social actors who are dual-embedded residents in-between PRC and Thailand. Through an organized workshop as part of Chiang Mai's smart city initiatives, this paper articulated the multifaceted contributions of Chinese social actors bearing positive-sum gains for Thai-Sino bilateral relations. Against the common fixation of unilateral and parsimonious soft power accumulation based on a single sovereign state's interests, Chinese social actors have demonstrated their capacities for multiple win-win outcomes across countries. Based on the sample size, the author acknowledges the paper's limitations in capturing all Chinese transnationals in Thailand with their variegated occupations and interests in the host country. Hence, this paper recommends that further research should be carried out to explore the dynamism of Chinese social actors in their contributions through public-private engagements. As for this paper, there are several contributions accomplished in this process. From an epistemological perspective, this paper calls for a departure from casting an overgeneralized negative depiction of Chinese as economic predators while simultaneously awakening the general public to recognize Chinese multifaceted contributions for the enhancement of bilateral relations. The inclusion of Chinese as dualembedded residents has expanded the traditional scope of the dichotomous definition of social actors as either static locals or detached foreigners in smart city diplomacy. From the methodological perspective, this paper elucidated the vital roles of Chinese social actors through a workshop as Thai smart city initiative, thus providing a platform for farther creative expressions in the future. Hence, the research findings of this paper have contributed to overcome the research scarcity and delimiting nature of social actors in existing approach to smart city diplomacy within an intra-Asian context.

Note

* Kian Cheng LEE, a Singaporean, holds a Ph.D. (Social Sciences), M.A. (Southeast Asian Studies), M.Th. (Asian Christianity), M.Div., M.A. (Biblical Studies) and B.Sc. (Physics). He is Assistant Professor from Chiang Mai University, Thailand at the Faculty of Political Science and Public Administration, and School of Public Policy. He is a board director of Asian Pastoral Institute Ltd. Kian Cheng's research interests include Chinese transnationalism (tourism, entrepreneurship and social embeddedness), Cultural Diplomacy and Religious Networks. He can be contacted at <leekiancheng@gmail.com>.

References

Acuto, Michele (2016), "City Diplomacy" in Costas M. Constantinou, Pauline Kerr and Paul Sharp (eds.), The SAGE Handbook of Diplomacy, Los Angeles, London, New Delhi, Singapore, Washington DC and Melbourne: SAGE Publications Ltd., pp. 510-520.

- Acuto, Michele, Morissette, Mika and Tsouros, Agis (2017), "City Diplomacy: Towards More Strategic Networking? Learning with WHO Healthy Cities," *Global Policy*, Vol. 8, No. 1, pp. 14-22. https://doi.org/10.1111/1758-5899.12382
- Ariffin, Eijas (2018), "Thailand's smart cities to herald in Thailand 4.0", available at https://theaseanpost.com/article/thailands-smart-cities-herald-thailand-40 (accessed 23 August 2018).
- Bjola, Corneliu and Holmes, Marcus (eds.) (2015), *Digital Diplomacy: Theory and Practice*. London and New York: Routledge.
- Cardone, G., Foschini, L., Bellavista, P., Corradi, A., Borcea, C., Talasila, M., and Curtmola, R. (2013), "Fostering participation in smart cities: a geo-social crowdsensing platform", *IEEE Communications Magazine*, Vol. 51, No. 6, pp. 112-119.
- Chinvanno, Anuson (2015), ""Rise of China": A Perceptual Challenge for Thailand", Rangsit Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities, Vol. 2, No. 2, pp. 13-18.
- Chompoonud, P. (2017), "Chinese are becoming investors first, tourists second in Thailand", *Thailand Property News*, available at https://thailand-property-news. knightfrank.co.th/2017/02/14/chinese-are-becoming-investors-first-tourists-secondin-thailand/> (accessed 31 January 2019).
- Chourabi, H., Nam, T., Walker, S., Gil-Garcia, J.R., Mellouli, S., Nahon, K., and Scholl, H.J. (2012), "Understanding Smart Cities: An Integrative Framework", paper presented at the 2012 45th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences.
- CPD and Clingendael (2014), *Digital Diplomacy Bibliography*, Los Angeles, CA and The Hague, Netherlands: USC Center on Public Diplomacy and Clingendael Institute, available at https://www.clingendael.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/Digital_Diplomacy_Bibliography_2014_CLI-CPD.pdf>.
- Digital Economy Promotion Agency (2017), "SIPA Participated in Launching Phuket Smart City Project to Propel the Digital Economy", available at http://www.depa.or.th/en/news/sipa-participated-launching-phuket-smart-city-project-propel-digital-economy (accessed 28 June 2017).
- Freedman, A.L. (2014), "Malaysia, Thailand, and the ASEAN Middle Power Way", in Bruce Gilley and Andrew O'Neil (eds), *Middle Power and the Rise of China*, Washington D.C.: Georgetown University Press, pp. 104-125.
- Gilboa, Eytan (2016), "Digital Diplomacy" in Costas M. Constantinou, Pauline Kerr and Paul Sharp (eds), *The SAGE Handbook of Diplomacy*, Los Angeles, London, New Delhi, Singapore, Washington DC and Melbourne: SAGE Publications Ltd., pp. 540-551.
- Graffy, Colleen (2009), "The rise of public diplomacy 2.0", The Journal of International Security Affairs, Vol. 17, pp. 47-53.
- Ham, Myungsik and Tolentino, Elaine (2018), "Socialisation of China's Soft Power: Building Friendship through Potential Leaders", *China: An International Journal*, Vol. 16, No. 1, pp. 45-68.
- Jin, J., Gubbi, J., Marusic, S. and Palaniswami, M. (2014), "An Information Framework for Creating a Smart City Through Internet of Things", *IEEE Internet of Things Journal*, Vol. 1, No. 2, pp. 112-121. https://doi.org/10.1109/ JIOT.2013.2296516

- Kaika, Maria (2017), "Don't call me resilient again!': The New Urban Agenda as immunology ... or ... what happens when communities refuse to be vaccinated with 'smart cities' and indicators", *Environment and Urbanization*, Vol. 29, No. 1, pp. 89-102. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956247816684763
- Khan, M.S., Woo, M., Nam, K. and Chathoth, P.K. (2017), "Smart City and Smart Tourism: A Case of Dubai", *Sustainability*, Vol. 9, No. 12, 2279. https://doi. org/10.3390/su9122279
- Khianmeesuk, Verathian (2017), "A Conceptual Framework to Develop Smart Cities in Thailand", International Conference on Literature, History, Humanities and Interdisciplinary Studies (LHHISS-17), Bangkok (Thailand), 79-84.
- King, Kenneth (2013), China's Aid and Soft Power in Africa: The Case of Education and Training. Rochester, NY: James Currey.
- Kitchin, R. (2014), "The real-time city? Big data and smart urbanism", *GeoJournal*, Vol. 79, No. 1, pp. 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10708-013-9516-8
- Kivimaki, Timo (2014), "Soft Power and Global Governance with Chinese Characteristics", *Chinese Journal of International Politics*, Vol. 7, No. 4, pp. 421-447. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjip/pou033
- Laungaransri, Pinkaew (2015), "Commodifying Sovereignty: Special Economic Zones and the Neoliberalization of the Lao Frontier", in Yos Santasombat (ed.), *Impact* of China's Rise on the Mekong Region. New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 117-146.
- Lee, Kian Cheng (2019), "Negotiating Diplomacy: Forging Thai-Sino Relations Through Interactive Business Workshops", *Journal of Chinese Overseas*, Vol. 15, No. 1, pp. 89-105.
- Lee, Kian Cheng (2020), "Re-envisioning Citizen Diplomacy: A Case Study of a Multifaceted, Transnational, People's Republic of China 'Ethnopreneur'", *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs*, Vol. 48, No. 2, pp. 127-147. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1868102620907240
- Leesa-Nguansuk, S. (2016), "A Tale of Smart Cities", *Bangkok Post*, available at <https://www.pressreader.com/thailand/bangkok-post/20160801/28211063597 9596> (accessed 27 March 2018).
- Lichtenstein, Jesse (2010), "Digital diplomacy", *New York Times Magazine*, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2010/07/18/magazine/18web2-0-t.html (accessed 17 July 2014).
- Lieberman, M. (2016), *The World's Best Cities in 2016*, available at https://www.travelandleisure.com/worlds-best/cities-2 (accessed 7 July 2016).
- Liu, Hong and Ren, Na (2017), "Transnational Social Underpinnings of New Chinese Capitalism: Immigrant Entrepreneurship in Singapore", in Yos Santasombat (ed.), *Chinese Capitalism in Southeast Asia: Cultures and Practices*, Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 57-83.
- Mursitama, T.N. and Lee, L. (2018), "Towards a framework of smart city diplomacy", *IOP Conference Series: Earth Environmental Science*, Vol. 126, No. 1. pp. 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/126/1/012102
- Naprathansuk, Non (2017), "A National Pilot Project on Smart City Policy in Thailand: a Case Study on Phuket Khon Kaen Chiangmai Province", *European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies*, Vol. 6, No. 1, pp. 337-346.

- Nye, Joseph S. (2013, April 29), "What China and Russia Don't Get About Soft Power", *Foreign Policy*, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2013/04/29/what-china-and-russia-dont-get-about-soft-power/.
- Nyiri, P. (2004), "Expatriotic is patriotic?: the Discourse on 'New Migrants' in the People's Republic of China and Identity Construction Among Recent Migrants from the PRC", in Katie Willis and Yeoh, Brenda S.A. (eds.), *State/Nation/Transnation: Perspectives on Transnationalism in the Asia-Pacific*, New York, NY: Routledge.
- Paskaleva, K., Cooper, I., Linde, P., Peterson, B., Götz, C. (2015), "Stakeholder Engagement in the Smart City: Making Living Labs Work", in Rodríguez-Bolívar M.P. (ed.), *Transforming City Governments for Successful Smart Cities*. *Public Administration and Information Technology*, Vol. 8, Cham, Switzerland: Springer.
- Perera, C., Zaslavsky, A., Christen, P., & Georgakopoulos, D. (2014), "Sensing as a service model for smart cities supported by Internet of Things", *Transactions on Emerging Telecommunications Technologies*, Vol. 25, No. 1, pp. 81-93.
- Sandre, Andreas (2013), Twitter for Diplomats. Geneva, Switzerland and Rome, Italy: DiploFoundation and Istituto Diplomatico, available at https://issuu.com/diplo/docs/twitter_for_diplomats.
- Sandre, Andreas (2015), *Digital Diplomacy: Conversations on Innovation in Foreign Policy*, Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield.
- Santasombat Yos (2015), "Introduction", in Yos Santasombat (ed.), *Impact of China's Rise on the Mekong Region*, New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 1-24.
- Sarukhan, A., Forsyth, H., Ross, A., Wynn-Williams, S., Boudreau, M. and Carver, T. (2012), *Digital Diplomacy: A New Era of Advancing Policy*, available at https://carnegieendowment.org/2012/05/17/digital-diplomacy-new-era-of-advancing-policy-event-3682>.
- Seib, Philip (2012), *Real-Time Diplomacy: Politics and Power in the Social Media Era*, New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Siriphon, Aranya (2019), "Developing Entrepreneurship Under the Rise of China: Chinese Migrant Entrepreneurs in Tourism-Related Business in Chiang Mai", in Yos Santasombat (ed.), Sociology of Chinese Capitalism in Southeast Asia: Challenges and Prospects, Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 271-290.
- Smart Cities Council Staff (2016), "Why Thailand wants smart cities and which one will be the first", available at https://smartcitiescouncil.com/article/why-thailand-wants-smart-cities-and-which-one-will-be-first> (accessed 23 August 2018).
- Smith, P.J. (1997), "Chinese Migrant Trafficking: A Global Challenge", in P.J. Smith (ed.), Human Smuggling: Chinese Migrant Trafficking and the Challenge to America's Immigration Tradition, Washington, DC: The Center for Strategic and International Studies, pp. 1-22.
- Sung, Hsing-Chou (2015), "China's 'Comrade Money' and Its Social-Political Dimensions in Vietnam", in Yos Santasombat (ed.), *Impact of China's Rise on the Mekong Region*, New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 23-54.
- Tambunlertchai, Somsak and Tambunlertchai, Kanittha (2015), "China Economic Reform and Its Implications", *Rangsit Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities*, Vol. 2, No. 2, pp. 27-38.

- Townsend, A.M. (2013), Smart Cities: Big Data, Civic Hackers, and the Quest for a New Utopia, New York, NY: W.W. Norton & Company.
- Wolfgang, A. (2016), "China's Outbound Tourism: History, Current Development, and Outlook", in Xiang (Robert) Li (ed.), *Chinese Outbound Tourism 2.0*, Palm Bay, FL: Apple Academic Press.
- Wu, Yuan-li and Chun-hsi Wu (1980), *Economic Development in Southeast Asia: The Chinese Dimension*, Stanford, CA: Hoover Institution Press.
- Yu, Hong (2017), "China's Belt and Road Initiative and Its Implications for Southeast Asia", Asia Policy, Vol. 24, 117-122. https://doi.org/10.1353/asp.2017.0029
- Zhang, Zhexin (2016), "China's International Strategy and Its Implications for Southeast Asia", *Southeast Asian Affairs*, 55-66.
- Zhou, Min and Benton, Gregor (2017), "Intra-Asian Chinese Migrations: A Historical Overview", in M. Zhou (ed.), *Contemporary Chinese Diasporas*, New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 1-25.

Guarded Optimism, Caution and Sophistication: Indonesian Diplomats' Perceptions of the Belt and Road Initiative

Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia* School of International Relations/Research School for Southeast Asian Studies, Xiamen University Department of International Relations, Faculty of Social and Political Sciences, Universitas Indonesia

Abstract

This article investigates Indonesian diplomats' perceptions of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). Personal interviews were conducted with Indonesian diplomats who have dealt either directly or indirectly with China-related issues. The image theory in international relations was then applied to analyse their perceptions of the initiative. The responses reflected a prevailing perception that China presents a moderate level of threat to Indonesia. This view was manifested primarily in concerns that Indonesia could be economically exploited by taking part in the initiative. However, the diplomats in this sample also displayed a sophisticated approach, combining a tendency to portray Chinese intentions negatively with a favourable opinion of the initiative and a belief that Indonesia could still benefit from it. Their comments suggest that if Jakarta maintains its present perceptions, Indonesia is highly likely to maintain its engagement with the BRI. Nevertheless, the diplomats' mixed feelings could place some constraints on how intensive the Indonesian-Chinese bilateral economic exchanges related to the BRI will become, as well as on how explicitly Indonesia will demonstrate its support for China by promoting the initiative globally.

Keywords: *image theory, perception, Belt and Road Initiative, Indonesian foreign policy, Indonesia–China relations*

1. Introduction

Since the rise of Xi Jinping as China's paramount leader, Beijing has introduced some changes in how it conducts foreign policy. Scholars have disagreed on the extent to which these changes mark a fundamental transformation. They seem to have agreed, however, that China has become more confident, particularly in articulating its aspiration to be more than a mere regional power (Baviera, 2016; Hu, 2019; Wang, 2019). Chinese leaders have sought to ensure that such an aspiration would go beyond the rhetorical level. New foreign-policy initiatives have been taken up under the banner of the 'China Dream' (*Zhongguo Meng*) slogan, which was aimed at 'realis[ing] the great renewal of the Chinese nation'.¹ In this context, President Xi has launched a plan to revive the ancient Silk Roads – both the land-based and the maritime ones – through the 'One Belt, One Road' initiative, subsequently renamed the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) (Clarke, 2017).

The BRI seeks to cover a vast geographic area linking Asia, Europe and Africa. Such a grand initiative has been viewed as unprecedented in the diplomatic history of the People's Republic (Cai, 2018). As a result, a large body of literature has accumulated around 'Beijing's most ambitious foreignpolicy initiative' (Zhou & Esteban, 2018: 488). Scholars have discussed, among other things, what China is attempting to achieve by introducing the BRI (Clarke, 2018; Hong, 2016; Jones and Zeng, 2019; Yu, 2017) and what challenges and downsides could accompany the initiative's implementation (Shah, 2019; Styan, 2019; S. Zhao, 2019). Considerable attention has also been devoted to the responses by other countries, especially those in Southeast Asia since this region has been considered instrumental to the BRI's overall implementation (see Blanchard, 2019; Chan, 2019; Chen, 2018; Gong, 2019; Leng, 2019; Liu & Lim, 2019; H. Zhao, 2019). The present article examines how Indonesia, the largest country in Southeast Asia, has responded to the BRI and thereby to contribute to the discussions about the initiative's prospects for successful implementation.

There exist only a relatively limited number of studies on bilateral Indonesian–Chinese interactions related to the BRI. One group of studies has mainly explored the progress of BRI implementation and its prospects for success in Indonesia (Damuri, Perkasa, Atje and Hirawan, 2019; Lovina, Jiajia and Chen, 2017; Negara and Suryadinata, 2019; Xu, Du, Jin, Fu and Li, 2017). These papers have reported the opinions of various relevant stakeholders in Indonesia about the BRI, identified possible areas of cooperation as well as various challenges that have emerged thus far, and offered policy recommendations for both Jakarta and Beijing to maximise the benefits resulting from their cooperation.

In addition, another group of studies has examined and attempted to explain Indonesia's responses to the BRI. In an investigation of Southeast Asian countries' reactions to the BRI, Chen (2018) groups Indonesia under the category of 'Tier 2 countries', i.e. those providing conditional support for the initiative but with strong reservations. Jokowi's Indonesia has indicated positive signs of support by attending the 2017 and 2019 Belt and Road Forums for International Cooperation (BRF), as well as by signing an intergovernmental cooperation document linking the BRI and Indonesia's Global Maritime Fulcrum vision.² Nevertheless, the Indonesian government has been rather slow in transforming its support into action. This is particularly evident in the construction of the Jakarta–Bandung high-speed railway – the BRI's landmark project in Indonesia – which has been plagued by significant delays (Negara & Suryadinata, 2018).³ Fitriani (2018) in her examination of Indonesia's responses to the initiative made similar observations, describing Jakarta as somewhat restrained despite the favourable opportunities that the BRI offers. She further argues that such a response has been primarily shaped by concerns that Indonesia could be economically exploited and politically undermined by promoting the initiative.

In most of the studies mentioned above, Indonesian perceptions of the BRI have received significant attention. The information sources for these studies have included interviews with key government officials at various levels, leading business associations and prominent scholars and pundits. To complement such an effort, public statements by leaders of the BRI have also been examined.

For the most part, however, previous studies have investigated Indonesian perceptions of the BRI in only a casual manner. This limitation is notably evident in their tendency not to study perceptions as psychological concepts. Rather, these scholars have regarded perceptions as readily observable by means of texts or verbal statements, whereas cognitive variables are in fact abstract and not linguistic realities that can be directly identified. Lacking a more rigorous, systematic procedure by which to infer perceptions, these studies have reported only what Indonesians say they think about the BRI, without presenting any meaningful interpretation of what their verbal statements mean about their actual perceptions – let alone any inferences about perceptions that would be useful in attaining a deeper understanding of current Indonesia–China relations.

With those concerns in mind, this article seeks to contribute to the current literature by empirically and systematically investigating Indonesian perceptions of the BRI. In so doing, it follows the procedure established by image theory in international relations to ensure that the inquiry into perceptions is conducted in a systematic manner. The inquiry aims to uncover both the substance and structure of Indonesian perceptions of this grand Chinese initiative. In other words, it seeks to reveal variations in how the Indonesians see the BRI as well as to examine their degree of sophistication in perceiving it. As a result, I hope to shed some light on how perceptual factors might impact Indonesia's attitude towards the initiative in the long run.

The next two sections of the article outline image theory in international relations and then the methodological procedures used to collect and interpret

the data. The fourth section presents the varied themes emerging from Indonesian comments on Chinese intentions in promoting the BRI. The fifth section analyses these descriptions by applying image theory to them; it is followed by a systematic examination of Indonesians' affective orientation towards the initiative. The concluding section summarises the findings and considers how they might impact Indonesia's future engagement with the BRI.

2. Image Theory in International Relations

Image theorists assert that perception is an abstract psychological construct (Herrmann, 1985). In other words, perceptions are an outgrowth of cognitive processes that take place inside the human mind and are thus not readily observable. The lack of access to the mind's internal workings, however, is not a reason to avoid studying perceptions (Herrmann, 1988: 180-181). Instead, image theorists have developed a procedure designed to facilitate systematic, empirical investigations of perceptions of a particular target country.

According to image theorists, one's perception of a country can be traced to the images one uses in referring to the country. Images are defined as 'conscious pictures or descriptions of foreign countries that a leader presents through language' (Herrmann, 1985: 31). Accordingly, unlike perceptions, images are linguistically observable. If perceptions are considered analogous to diseases, as Herrmann (1985: 34) argues, images are like symptoms. One can infer perceptions from images, just as medical doctors identify a disease by looking at its symptoms. This approach further implies that one can identify, through analysis of images, variations in how different individuals perceive a country; for example, one may see a threat whereas someone else sees an opportunity.

In the field of international relations, image theorists have identified at least five images: enemy, ally, imperialist, degenerate and colony (Herrmann and Fischerkeller, 1995). Each image reveals distinct strategic judgements about whether a target country represents a threat or an opportunity.⁴ When they sense an intense threat from a target country, perceivers may hold either the *enemy* or the *imperialist* image. The former image arises when one fears being outcompeted by the target country; the latter derives from a perceived danger of being exploited or overpowered by the target country. The other three images arise in response to a particular perceived opportunity. The *ally* image portrays the target country as holding mutual interests and goals and presenting an opportunity for mutual gain; the *degenerate* image reflects a perceived opportunity to dominate the target country; and the *colony* image (the inverse of the imperialist image) is endorsed when one sees an opportunity to exploit a target country is perceived. Table 1 presents the five images with their corresponding perceptions.

Image	Perception That the Image Reveals
Enemy	Threat
Imperialist	Threat
Ally	Opportunity through mutual interests
Degenerate	Opportunity through domination
Colony	Opportunity through exploitation

Table 1 Ideal-Typical Images and Their Inferred Perceptions

Image theorists emphasise that those who seek to identify which image perceivers attribute to a target country should avoid taking their verbal rhetoric at face value (Herrmann, 1985; Herrmann & Fischerkeller, 1995). Perceivers, for example, might use the word enemy to describe a target country, but this is not necessarily a clear indication that the speaker holds the enemy image of that country.

The image that perceivers hold of a target country can be identified indirectly by how they describe three dimensions of the country: motivation, capability and decision-making processes. Of the three, Herrmann (1981) puts the greatest weight on the motivational dimension. He contends that this dimension is located at the centre of the image and represents one's unified impression of the target country, or that it contributes most substantially to how the country is portrayed overall.⁵ This implies that one can infer which of the five images is endorsed by perceivers primarily from their depictions of the target country's motivation.

Table 2 outlines the components that commonly accompany a description of the target country's motivation associated with each image. For example, perceivers holding an imperialist image of the target country may believe that the target wants simply to exploit their home country's economic resources. This image further reveals a fear that the target country could overpower one's country and therefore presents an intense threat. In contrast, if perceivers describe the target country's motivation in ways that resemble the ally image, then one can infer that they see an opportunity for mutual gain from dealing with that country.

Based on findings from cognitive psychology, image theorists argue that images have stereotypical functions. They perform the role of an information filter, affecting what perceivers notice about the target country they are dealing with and thereby simplifying the perceivers' knowledge about the country. An experimental study by (Herrmann, Voss, Schooler and Ciarrochi, 1997) confirmed these functions of images. It showed that images help individuals fill in missing information about a particular country and shape the interpretation of new information. In light of these contexts, the

Image	Perceiver's description of target's motivation
Enemy	Motives are judged to be evil and unlimited. They can include a variety of imperialistic interests in economic, ideological and communal domination.
Imperialist	Great cynicism about the target country's supposed altruistic ideology, including a strong perception of hypocrisy. The imperial power is seen as interested in maintaining colonies for the purpose of exploitation, as a source of raw materials, a locus of investment and a market for its manufactured products and culture.
Ally	Ready to pursue mutually beneficial economic relations and co- operate in peaceful joint efforts to protect and improve the global environment. Motivated by altruism as much as by self-interest.
Degenerate	Leaders are more concerned about preserving what they have than with a vision for the future and have accepted their fall from greatness, wanting only to make it less painful.
Colony	Good forcesPaternal leader; progressive moderniser; nationalist; leader driven by the people's interests.
	 Bad forces Radical, fanatical demagogue; xenophobic, racist extremist; evil dictator; puppet of great-power enemy.

 Table 2 Images of Target Countries and Associated Descriptions of the Target's Motivation

Source: Herrmann and Fischerkeller, 1995.

components defined in Table 2 should be regarded as a reflection of each image's stereotypical description of a target country's motivation. These simplified descriptions should be understood as the results of the cognitive process in which an image performs its stereotyping functions.

Image theorists propose one additional description to accommodate cases in which perceivers provide a non-stereotypical motivational picture of a target country. Such a description indicates that those perceivers' mental representation of the country does not have the properties of a stereotype, which is then labelled *complex*. Cottam (1977) defines this complex image's motivational dimension as follows:

Motivational complexity will be granted governments in this situation. There will be little tendency to ascribe a judgement of good or bad to the policy thrust associated with motivations. Defence is likely to be perceived as a significant aspect of motivation.

Such a non-stereotypical description of a target country's motivation is used as a reference point when one is measuring the degree of simplification in a perceiver's image. In this process, analysts should assess the extent to which perceivers' verbal rhetoric differs from the non-stereotypical complex terms and how closely it resembles one of the stereotypical descriptions in Table 2. The more simplified the motivational picture that perceivers assign to a target country is, the more stereotypical the image and thus the more significantly the image deviates from the reference point. Conversely, the more sophisticated the perceivers' description of the country's motivation is, the less stereotypical the image, and thus the image more closely resembles the complex terms.

For instance, analysts might find that a particular perceiver describes a target country's motivation simply as evil and unjustified, while further emphasising its unlimited drive for world domination. Such a description clearly shows the perceiver's strong tendency to make a negative judgement about the country, in a way that closely resembles the stereotypical enemy image.

In contrast, other perceivers might present some elements of the enemy image while appearing to make a relatively impartial judgement about a country. In this case, they are assigning a more complex motivational picture to the country, one with only a moderate or even weak resemblance to the stereotypical enemy image.

According to image theorists, the degree of stereotypical character in a perceiver's image correlates positively with the level of perceived threat or opportunity (Herrmann, 1988). Therefore, those who hold a stereotypical image of a target country perceive the most intense threats or opportunities coming from the country. For example, people whose description of a target country closely parallels the stereotypical imperialist image are likely to feel considerable concern about their country's risk of being exploited and overpowered by the target country. On the other hand, if perceivers hold a relatively non-stereotypical ally image of a target country, containing some elements of complex aspects and only moderately resembling the ally construct, analysts can infer that opportunities from that country are seen as less strong.

This study applies the theoretical approach outlined above to systematically infer Indonesian elites' perceptions of the BRI based on how they describe China's motivation in promoting the initiative. In the next section, I describe the group of Indonesian elites interviewed for the study.

3. Methodology

Face-to-face interviews were conducted with 50 Indonesian diplomats from March to May 2018. The interviews used primarily open-ended questions to elicit respondents' views regarding the BRI. One closed-ended question

was also asked, following sufficient exploration of the respondents' views, to minimise the possibility of misrepresentation. Qualitative content analysis was then applied to analyse the responses.

A purposive sampling procedure was employed to select Indonesian diplomats for inclusion. To obtain the most influential views within the foreign-affairs bureaucracy, the sample included the top echelon of the foreign ministry, namely the directors general, ambassadors and the consulates general. In addition, I also interviewed the diplomats responsible for Indonesia–China relations and China-related issues during the first presidential term of Joko Widodo (2014-2019). This group comprised junior and middle-level diplomats within the Directorate General of Asia-Pacific and African Affairs, particularly the Directorate for East Asian and Pacific Affairs⁶, the Embassy of the Republic of Indonesia in Beijing and the Consulates General of the Republic of Indonesia in Guangzhou and Shanghai.

To obtain a broader spectrum of perceptions, snowball sampling was also applied. This method secured participation by ten diplomats working under the Directorate of ASEAN Political and Security Cooperation, the Directorate of ASEAN External Cooperation, the Directorate of Asia-Pacific and African Intra and Inter-regional Cooperation and the Directorate General of Legal Affairs and International Treaties. These diplomats did not interact with China primarily from a bilateral perspective but through encounters in ASEAN- or APEC-related forums, or based on their understanding of international law. Table 3 indicates the number of respondents of each diplomatic rank.

Informed by discussions with some respondents in this sample, I categorized Indonesian diplomats according to their diplomatic ranks into three groups: the lower-ranking, the middle-ranking and the high-raking officials. The first group consisted of respondents with the ranks of second

Diplomatic Ranks	Ν
Attaché	0
Third Secretary	5
Second Secretary	18
First Secretary	8
Counsellor	8
Minister-Counsellor	2
Minister	6
Ambassador	3
Total	50

 Table 3 Description of the Sample of Respondents by Diplomatic Rank⁷
secretary and lower. The second group included those with the rank of first secretary, counsellor and minister counsellor. It should be noted, however, that I classified respondents with the rank of minister counsellor into the second rather than the third group, despite their status as senior-level diplomat. By so doing, I reserved the third group only for respondents with more direct relevance to the foreign policy processes inside the ministry, as compared to those in the second and the first group. These diplomats were the top echelons in Indonesia's foreign-affairs bureaucracy, namely the directors, the director generals, the consul generals and the ambassadors. Together with the respondents in the second group, they formed the majority of the research sample (Table 3).

Similar to many countries, despite their ranks, diplomats are the most prominent members of the foreign affairs bureaucracy (Neumann, 2005). They do not have the principal or formal authority to make foreign policy decisions, nor are they directly involved in foreign policy decision processes. The bureaucratic mechanisms, nevertheless, allow them to devise foreign policy processes in support of the foreign minister (who is the key decision maker), providing information on external situations or on a particular country under consideration (Novotny, 2010; Wirajuda, 2014). Moreover, they are people with 'implicit influence; those to whom [top] decision makers look for advice, [and] whose opinions and interests they take into account' (Putnam as quoted in Shambaugh, 1991: 21). In this, as Wang (2000: 27-31) noted, studying their perceptions can reveal 'the nature, potential and constraints' of one country's foreign-policy behaviour.

Additionally, as previously described, this study's samples include Indonesian diplomats who are directly or indirectly dealing with China-related affairs. By examining their images, therefore, this study explores one of the most influential perceptual environments within Indonesia's foreign-policy processes⁸, and one in which substantial discussions about China, including the BRI and its implementation take place. Since the views held and expressed in this environment can substantially shape Indonesia's responses to the BRI, a close study on these views can be illuminating.

The following two sections systematically present how the diplomat respondents assigned motivational pictures to China in promoting and implementing the BRI. Based on these data, I then inferred their perceptions of the BRI by applying the framework of image theory in international relations.

4. Perceived Chinese Intentions in Promoting the BRI

During the interviews, the respondents were asked, 'How do you understand the BRI launched by China?' To elicit further detail, a follow-up question was also used: 'From your perspective, what then drives China to promote the BRI?' The responses to these questions were coded based on the diplomats' various descriptions of the goals that they believed China seeks to pursue through this initiative. Five themes emerged: (1) pursuing self-centred economic interests, (2) serving geopolitical interests, (3) establishing domination over other countries, (4) strengthening the legitimacy of the Chinese Communist Party and (5) making a positive contribution to other countries. The following sub-sections present each of these themes in succession.

4.1. Pursuing Self-centred Economic Interests

One group of respondents viewed the BRI as China's grand initiative and as predominantly economic in nature. They stated that by launching the initiative globally, China was seeking mainly to advance its economic interests. The word *connectivity* was frequently mentioned in the descriptions of how the country would advance its interests; China was depicted as attempting to enhance physical connectivity between countries in various regions. In this context, the BRI was understood as a China-initiated cooperation framework that provided massive funding for infrastructure project development in partner countries. The construction of roads, highways, ports and airports was regarded as serving China's interests.

Diplomats indicated that by improving infrastructure along the Belt and the Road, China intended to ensure an unimpeded flow of energy and raw materials into its country from resource-rich nations in the Middle East, Africa and Central Asia. In this regard, the BRI was perceived as part of China's energy security strategy, aimed at satisfying domestic energy demand by ensuring an adequate and continuous supply of energy from overseas. Indonesian diplomats also expressed the view that through the BRI, China ultimately envisioned reducing its dependence on traditional energy routes. By improving port infrastructure and building pipelines in the Belt and Road regions, they said, China was seeking to create alternative means of transport for its energy supplies.

China was also depicted as active in developing new overseas markets for its products, since its domestic market is already saturated due to the pressure of overproduction. In this regard, the BRI was perceived as serving China's market expansion objective. By enhancing infrastructure connectivity between China and many other regions, the initiative would better link Chinese manufacturers to potential export markets along the Belt and the Road. China's main goal was seen as creating outlets to channel the country's excess manufacturing output to other countries.

In view of these circumstances, the promotion of the initiative was often described as motivated primarily by China's desire to boost its international trade. One middle-ranking diplomat referred to the BRI, like the ancient Silk Road, as 'a trade link' rather than 'a military line', designed to minimise disruptions in China's commercial exchanges with the world. Another respondent summarised China's focus on international trade by stating that the Chinese 'merely think about how their products could reach any corner of the world'.

The BRI was also perceived as an endeavour to mitigate the problem of overcapacity in some industrial sectors that had been central to China's vigorous efforts to promote infrastructure development at home. By providing support for the construction of transport infrastructure in Belt and Road partner nations, some diplomats contended, China was seeking to unload the excess capacity of its steel and cement industries to other countries. Aside from promoting the development of basic infrastructure overseas under the BRI framework, China was also seen as attempting to make the best use of its surplus capital. One diplomat pointed out that China 'has a massive [financial] resource. With the BRI, its excess of capital is dispensed to some projects [from which it could also benefit]'.

As they described the economically oriented objectives China sought to pursue by promoting the BRI, these respondents projected an image of China as a self-centred power. They mentioned that Beijing frequently put forward the principle of win-win cooperation as the basis for inter-state interactions under the BRI framework. To these Indonesian diplomats, however, such a claim was empty Chinese rhetoric intended merely to attract other countries' support for a grand initiative. As the originator of the undertaking, China was perceived as seeking to get the biggest share of the pie. This purpose was arguably evident in the preconditions stipulated for receiving Chinese cooperation on infrastructure development projects. China required these projects to employ Chinese expertise, technology and apparatus, thereby bringing the major financial benefit back to China. In this context, the respondents understood that underlying China's offer of a mutually beneficial cooperation framework was the country's expectation of a greater gain in return.

4.2. Serving Geopolitical Interests

Many respondents described the BRI as merely a part of China's neighbourhood diplomacy (周边外交). China was perceived as using this initiative to establish cordial relations with countries in neighbouring regions, thereby creating a stable immediate external environment. In this context, the cooperation schemes that China offered under the BRI framework were not understood as aiming only to serve the country's self-centred economic interests. By providing massive funding for infrastructure projects overseas, China was depicted as ultimately seeking 'to win as many friends as possible'. The diplomats saw the BRI as basically an instrument to persuade countries

along the Belt and the Road to adopt a positive attitude towards China. One young official made this comment: '[The BRI] is one of the Chinese means to cultivate support from surrounding countries for China's [geopolitical interests] as a great power. ... [Such an objective], however, was indirectly attained by backing infrastructure project development in these countries, rather than by explicitly conveying that "we wish to have your support".

In promoting this ambitious initiative, China was also described as having the immediate goal of 'bringing back its past glory'. It was a great civilisation during the ancient Silk Road period, a centre of world trade and international exchanges and a nation to which other countries looked up. The launching of the BRI globally was understood as indicating an intention to once again make China a world-leading power. From some respondents' perspective, it was only natural for China to pursue such an objective. As one diplomat explained, 'If you were once big, I am sure that you would like to be big again'. Comments further suggested that by attempting to win other countries' support for the implementation of its grand initiative, China was merely doing something expected of great powers. As another respondent pointed out, '[China] is a great nation, so that [it] wishes to be the pioneer, the one who leads'. In this context, the BRI was depicted as a Chinese strategic endeavour to project the country's status as a great power.

China was further seen as seeking to gain broad acknowledgement of its central position in current international affairs. Putting the BRI at the heart of China's foreign-policy conduct, Indonesian diplomats said, sent a message that China could not be ignored in any equations of international politics. As one respondent commented, 'For me, [the BRI] is simply an ambitious project initiated by China to demonstrate that it is no longer a developing country, but one of the developed ones, and therefore should be taken into account'. Echoing this perspective, another respondent described the BRI as a strategy 'to realise China's ambition to become a powerful country that occupies a determinative role in international [affairs]'.

While providing descriptions like those quoted above, many respondents also mentioned China's desire to gain influence over countries along the Belt and the Road. The economic cooperation framework contained within the initiative, which partner countries can use to fund infrastructure projects, was thus seen as a mere entry point by which China could exert its influence. In this context, the BRI was then interpreted as a strategic means that 'enable[d] China, in the long run, to get whatever it wishes to obtain from its [belt and road] partners', including support for China's geopolitical interests. The vast geographic area across which China has planned to promote the initiative, moreover, convinced these respondents that the country was attempting to make its presence felt, and not only in its immediate neighbouring regions. In short, the BRI was seen as a Chinese strategy to expand its sphere of influence. Regarding China's pursuit of such an objective, many respondents contended that the country was hardly unique. As one diplomat stated, for example, 'Nothing is new about [the BRI]'. Pointing to the US-initiated Marshall Plan, which provided Western Europe with aid to rebuild its economies following World War II, he referred to these two initiatives as 'in fact similar', particularly in terms of the ultimate goals they sought to achieve. As for the fact that China introduced the BRI globally, another respondent commented, 'It is completely normal' (Indonesian: *itu wajar-wajar saja*). Like China, as she further explained, the US and Japan have also brought forward their proposal for a 'free and open Indo-Pacific'. In this context, China was seen as simply doing what great powers are expected to do.

In addition, respondents considered it natural for China to extend its influence overseas because the country has the capacity to do so. One diplomat stated, '[The Chinese] have addressed [their people's] primary needs and even the secondary ones. Therefore, they are currently attempting to show to the world who they really are'. Another respondent suggested that Indonesia would be likely to pursue the same objectives as China if the country reached a comparable level of capability. He said, 'As [Indonesia] grows stronger, [I believe], the country will then feel a stronger desire to have influence over other countries'. In view of these considerations, a third respondent described it as inevitable (Indonesian: *keniscayaan*) that China would promote the BRI globally to expand its sphere of influence. He commented that 'a developed country with great ambition, glorious past and massive capability ... does not really have the option of taking a step backward'.

4.3. Establishing Domination over Other Countries

Some respondents contended that China's ultimate goal in promoting the BRI was to establish domination over its Belt and Road partners. This suggestion frequently dovetailed with the claim (discussed above) that China was driven heavily by self-centred economic interests. The BRI's efforts to enhance infrastructure connectivity between China and its partners were seen as designed to boost international trade and expand the market for Chinese products. Respondents indicated that the People's Republic of China was likely to be the party that obtained the greatest benefit. Although China's rhetoric emphasised 'mutual benefit', the proposed economic cooperation was understood as subject to certain conditions. As one respondent explained, the Chinese demanded that infrastructure project development related to the BRI must use Chinese resources as much as possible, including Chinese technology.

However, some respondents went on to claim that China's foundational interest was in the political gains to be achieved from its intensified economic cooperation with BRI partner countries. One diplomat opined that the requirement to use Chinese technological advances on BRI projects could ultimately make the Belt and Road partners more dependent on China in the long run. In this context, BRI was presented as the Chinese strategy 'to dominate the world through economic means'. This is where the respondents expressed their deepest concerns about Indonesian participation. As another respondent pointed out, 'What is so wrong about [seeking] economic cooperation [with China]? Nothing ... My main concern, [though], is that the Chinese always attempt to make use of economic cooperation for obtaining political gain, just like what happened in Africa'. The speaker stressed China's potential ability to use initiatives like the BRI to increase its political leverage over its partners and thereby undermine their sovereignty.

To reinforce their concern, this group of respondents highlighted the situation in some countries that were viewed as falling into the Chinese debt trap. One interviewee, for instance, described the consequences of increased economic cooperation between China and Sri Lanka. The latter country was ultimately unable to pay back its massive debts, with the result that China took over ownership of the infrastructure project that the two countries had agreed to build. The Indonesian diplomat cited this example to demonstrate that cooperation under the BRI framework was not driven by purely commercial calculations – i.e. whether the project was economically viable. Echoing this perspective, another respondent argued that Chinese judgements on what projects to participate in were based on the country's interest in making other countries heavily dependent upon it. This view was grounded partially on the conviction that the private sector is almost non-existent in China. This respondent stated, 'When the state agency is behind [any foreign economic assistance, political] calculations will take precedence over business ones. This would only create concerns'.

4.4. Strengthening the Chinese Communist Party's Legitimacy

Some Indonesian respondents depicted China as having the ultimate intention of strengthening the Chinese Communist Party's (CCP) power base at home by promoting the BRI extensively abroad. In this case, obtaining economic gain from the BRI projects was seen as an intermediary objective. By ensuring the successful implementation of this grand and ambitious initiative, China was trying 'to keep the CCP regime credible in the eyes of the Chinese people and to gain trust from the people, so that the regime can stay in power'. This comment suggests that for the respondents, China's economic performance was still an important source of legitimacy for the CCP regime. In advancing the BRI, one diplomat said, China was 'after economic gain to promote the welfare of its people. Its failure to do so would only put the CCP's legitimacy at risk or even trigger another revolution to remove the regime from power'.

4.5. Making Positive Contributions to Other Countries

China was also seen as pursuing altruistic goals in promoting the BRI. For example, one diplomat described the Chinese as seeking to make a positive contribution to the world by attempting to improve economic conditions following the 2008 global financial crisis. The country was praised for taking the initiative to create a cooperative platform by which to facilitate and boost international economic exchanges amidst the global economic downturn.

By promoting the BRI, moreover, China was depicted as seeking 'to promote the welfare of and bring prosperity to the countries along the Belt and the Road'. In this regard, the country's interest in deploying its overcapacity in the infrastructure development sector corresponded with many other countries' desires to address their own infrastructure deficits and their lack of financial capability to do so. Promotion of the BRI was therefore perceived as China's effort to establish a 'win-win cooperation' with its Belt and Road partners.

5. Indonesian Diplomats' Perceptions of the BRI

I will now apply image theory to infer Indonesian respondents' perceptions of the BRI from their views (presented above) regarding China's intentions in promoting the initiative.

The diplomat respondents' descriptions of China's reasons for promoting the BRI include elements that resemble four different stereotypes: the enemy, the imperialist, the degenerate and the ally. First, for those whose responses fit the enemy stereotype, the economic cooperation offered under the BRI framework is a trap to make other countries highly dependent on China, enabling the People's Republic to take advantage of these countries' economic resources. These diplomats expressed the concern that by supporting the BRI, Indonesia could eventually be economically exploited and politically subordinated by China.

Some respondents suggested that through the BRI, China was attempting to secure an unimpeded supply of energy and raw materials from the countries along the Belt and the Road. It was also described as seeking to expand the market for Chinese products by penetrating deeply into the economies of partner countries. In this regard, the slogans of mutual benefit and win-win cooperation that the Chinese used in promoting the BRI were perceived as mere empty rhetoric. Beijing was also regarded as seeking mainly to advance its self-centred economic interests by attracting support for this China-led initiative. These motivational images assigned to China most closely resemble the imperialist stereotype. However, the resemblance was only moderate, since the diplomats did not view China as actually trying to place other countries under its control or treat them as overseas colonies. Some of the comments about China's intentions could be characterised as similar to the degenerate stereotype, as Chinese leaders were seen as ultimately seeking to prop up the CCP's uncertain legitimacy at home by promoting the BRI abroad. However, this description lacks most of the central characteristics of the degenerate image. Primarily, there was no indication that the Chinese leaders viewed their country's status in international politics as declining.

Those who attributed altruistic motives to China's promotion of the BRI painted a picture that highly resembled the ally image. China was described as seeking to bring prosperity to other countries along the Belt and the Road and as making a positive contribution towards addressing the global economic slowdown following the 2008 financial crisis. In these descriptions, China was depicted as willing to ensure that its partners would also benefit from the BRI.

One theme that emerged from the respondents' descriptions of China's intentions in promoting the BRI does not neatly fit any of the identified stereotypes. This theme was the viewpoint that by implementing the BRI, China was attempting to expand its sphere of influence. For these respondents, the BRI was a strategy to cultivate support for China's geopolitical interests while further projecting its status as a great power. Those who assigned this motivational picture to China did so without making positive or negative judgements on it, regarding such foreign policy goals as more or less legitimate and understandable (see Zhang, 2014). They explained that it was not unusual for China, a country with massive power, to pursue such objectives in its foreign-policy engagements. In the present context, such descriptions of Chinese intentions bear the closest resemblance to what image theory calls a complex image. Table 4 summarises the findings from the exploration of the respondents' descriptions of Chinese intentions in promoting the BRI.

Images	Degree of Resemblance	Inferred Perceptions	%
Imperialist	Moderate	Moderate threat	76.0
Degenerate	Low	Little opportunity through domination	10.0
Enemy	High	Major threat	8.0
Ally	High	<i>Considerable</i> opportunity to pursue mutual interests	4.0
Complex/Non- stereotypical	High	Neither threat nor opportunity	56.0

 Table 4 The Resemblance between Respondents' Descriptions of China's Goals in Promoting the BRI and Relevant Images⁹ (sample: 50 respondents)

More than three-quarters of respondents presented descriptions that resembled, at least to a moderate extent, the ideal-typical motivational attributes of the imperialist image. Only four respondents depicted China's motives for the BRI in a way that matched the enemy image and just two made comments that aligned primarily with the ally image. Five respondents' perspectives had a low degree of resemblance with the degenerate image. On the other hand, 56 percent of respondents also presented aspects of a complex image, describing what China seeks to pursue through the BRI in a manner that did not match any of the stereotypes.

Table 4 further shows that perceiving threats from China was a predominant trend among the respondents in this sample. More than 80 percent described various degrees of threats from the People's Republic, projecting either the enemy or imperialist images when discussing the country's intentions in launching the BRI. However, most of the diplomats saw the threat as moderate in degree. Only 8 percent of respondents perceived a high-intensity threat from this China-led initiative.

On the other hand, those who perceived that the BRI offered various kinds of opportunities for Indonesia represented only 14 percent of the respondents. Five of these seven diplomats perceived an opportunity for domination, but only to a low degree, since they projected a largely non-stereotypical version of the degenerate image. Only two described the opportunity to pursue mutual interests with China, consistent with the highly stereotypical ally image.

The tendency to perceive China in a relatively non-stereotypical way was quite strong among the diplomats in this research sample. In fact, only about 12 percent of the respondents presented highly stereotypical descriptions of China and its foreign-policy motivations in the context of the BRI. These respondents hold the ideal-typical images of either enemy or ally, perceiving either major threats or considerable opportunities for Indonesia from its partnership in the initiative.

In contrast, 56 percent of the respondents included non-stereotypical motivational features in their descriptions of China's intentions in promoting the BRI. Primarily, they indicated that nothing was particularly unusual about the goals the People's Republic sought to pursue through the initiative. In this regard, they were less explicit in ascribing either a positive or a negative judgement to China's purposes in launching the BRI. China was further regarded as no different from other great powers in aiming to expand its sphere of influence by introducing a grand foreign policy initiative.

The tendency to view Chinese motives in non-stereotypical ways indicates that the Indonesian diplomats in this study's sample are relatively sophisticated in their perceptions of China and the BRI. A substantial majority avoided making strongly negative judgements on China's motives. In addition, they saw China's manoeuvre to launch the initiative as hardly a unique foreign policy behaviour, since other great powers have taken similar actions.

To this point, this section has presented the perceptual trends in the overall samples. Now, how are the perceptions of the BRI shared among the lower-, middle-, high-ranking officials? Table 5 provides a closer look at the data.

Images	No. of Lower- Ranking Officials (N=23)	No. of Middle- Ranking Officials (N=18)	No. of High- Ranking Officials (N=9)	Total (N=50)
Moderate-Imperialist	16	16	6	38
Complex	14	8	6	28
Low-Degenerate	2	3	0	5
High-Enemy	3	0	1	4
High-Ally	1	1	0	2

Table 5 Distribution of Images across Groups of Respondents

It can be seen that images are distributed in relatively similar patterns across the three groups of respondents. In each group, a large majority of diplomats presented the moderate-imperialist image. Additionally, those presenting the non-stereotypical image comprised a large proportion of each group. They constituted more than 60 percent of the junior diplomat and top official samples and around 44 percent of the middle-ranking official sample (Table 5). Indeed, these trends correspond to the prevailing tendencies of how the overall samples perceive the implementation of the BRI. As such, those who perceived a moderate level of threat from the BRI or viewed the Chinese motives in a sophisticated way were dominant not only in the overall samples but also in each sub-sample.

6. Affective Orientations towards the BRI

In addition to exploring the respondents' cognitive orientation, the interviews also inquired into Indonesian diplomats' attitudes towards the BRI by asking, 'What is your overall opinion about the BRI?' Coding of the responses identified five broad themes: (1) taking a positive attitude towards the initiative, (2) taking advantage of the initiative, (3) engaging China cautiously, (4) describing the Chinese as ambitious, and (5) other remarks. Table 6 indicates the number of responses by category.

Subjects	No. of respondents	Proportion (%)
Taking a positive attitude	9	18.4
Taking advantage of the initiative	12	24.5
Engaging China cautiously	24	48.9
Describing the Chinese as ambitious	3	6.1
Other remarks	3	6.1

 Table 6 Respondents' Overall Attitude towards the BRI (Sample = 49 respondents)¹⁰

Nine respondents expressed a positive attitude towards the BRI, as demonstrated by their admiration and support for China's launch of the initiative. One diplomat, for example, portrayed the BRI as a 'smart' (Indonesian: *cerdas*) initiative that 'deserves appreciation'. For him, it was very timely, coming at a point when the world was suffering from economic stagnation and many countries needed funding to stimulate economic growth. Another respondent characterised the BRI as 'the new driving force in international affairs', emphasising China's positive contribution to the current dynamics of inter-state relations. The BRI was also seen as a visionary initiative that provided useful lessons for Indonesia to apply in its own future strategic planning. China was described as having approached Indonesia in an 'elegant' and 'sympathetic' manner in its endeavours to promote the BRI. The respondent who used these terms highlighted China's use of dialogue rather than coercion in determining the projects on which Indonesia and China would cooperate within the BRI framework.

This group of respondents maintained an optimistic attitude about BRI implementation, perceiving China as having both the capability and total commitment to realise this grand initiative. These respondents did not deny the potential challenges that could hinder successful implementation, but they took the attitude that whatever comes from China should not always be seen in a negative light.

Beyond simply holding a favourable opinion of the BRI, 12 respondents noted some features of the initiative from which Indonesia could benefit. They observed that the BRI offered a scheme that could address the needs of many other countries, including Indonesia. In this regard, most of them stressed the issue of connectivity. They stated that lack of connectivity, caused by poor infrastructure, was undermining Indonesia's competitiveness in international trade, thereby harming the country's economy. In this context, the BRI was seen as an alternative source of funding to help Indonesia improve its infrastructure. As one respondent said, '[While] the Chinese have massive capital, Indonesia is in need of [fostering its national] development'. Given the BRI's concern for enhancing inter-regional connectivity, it was further perceived as providing opportunities for Indonesia to connect with an improved logistics network that would eventually increase the country's performance in international trade.

For this reason, one respondent portrayed the BRI as an 'attractive' proposal. 'Whatever the motives behind [its launch]', she commented, 'if we can reap benefits from it, then why [should we be against it]?' China was seen as presenting a considerable opportunity that Indonesia could not afford to miss. Its massive reserves, according to another respondent, 'certainly present an opportunity; we should take advantage of it'. Echoing such a perspective, a third respondent stated, 'This is, in fact, a good initiative that is supported by many countries, just like a moving loaded train ... Either we miss the train, or the train takes us. ... There are only these two choices. However, the train will move anyway, with or without us. So we had better jump on it'.

The largest group of respondents contended that Indonesia should exercise caution while engaging with the BRI. They did not dispute that China was offering an alternative funding scheme that Indonesia could take advantage of to improve the country's infrastructure condition. However, instead of translating this acknowledgement into complete support for the initiative, these respondents expressed some concerns about Indonesia–China cooperation within the BRI framework. From their perspective, Jakarta should carefully consider where and how to cooperate, rather than merely giving in to China's demands. As one respondent pointed out, 'We basically are not in the position to oppose the [initiative]. ... [Indonesia], however, should not easily accept any offer of cooperation without a clear understanding, for example, of the detailed arrangements as well as the terms and conditions'. This diplomat believed that 'every country would take similar paths', except for those that are highly dependent on China. Indonesia, he said, should not be like those countries that 'would simply take up what China has offered'.

Among the concerns raised by this group was the potentially extensive use of Chinese workers in projects funded by loans from China. Underlying this concern was the belief that the expansion of BRI-related cooperation could benefit China at Indonesia's expense. As one respondent pointed out, 'We [Indonesia] have to look into [the cooperation framework], so that China would not be the only party that gains benefit'. Some suggested that Indonesia should impose constraints when engaging the BRI. One argued that Indonesia should have a say in determining 'where and in which sectors China could fund cooperation projects, how many Chinese workers could be employed, [and] how large a proportion of local components the projects have to utilise'. For these reasons, this group emphasised that Indonesia must be cautious in its negotiations. Another respondent added, 'We should further promote our cooperation with China. Anyway, nowadays, who would not want to have cooperation with China? Nonetheless, we definitely need to [calculate everything] carefully and remain vigilant, so that we do not compromise our national interests or become the party that suffers loss in this [BRI] cooperation framework'.

Some respondents warned that Indonesia could be politically undermined by China while expanding its bilateral economic cooperation through the BRI framework. They stressed that in the implementation of this Chinaled initiative, 'there is no such thing as a free lunch'. In accordance with this maxim, one respondent observed, 'By receiving [funding from China], we then certainly have to give something in return'. He suggested that in exchange for the massive funding being provided for infrastructure projects in Indonesia, China might require the country to support its geopolitical interests in ways that could eventually place Jakarta under Beijing's influence. In this context, another respondent commented that Indonesia must be able to take control of its engagement with the BRI, so that the country's expanding economic relations with China 'could serve [its] national interests well, without sacrificing its political [autonomy]', particularly with regard to Indonesia's foreign relations.

Three interviewees, when asked for their overall opinion of the BRI, simply depicted it as 'highly ambitious'. According to one respondent, this feature was clearly reflected in how Beijing approached other countries to seek their support of the initiative, the vast geographic scope of the Belt and Road partners and Beijing's use of the initiative to expand China's sphere of influence in the context of its strategic rivalry with the US. While noting the ambitious nature of the BRI, another respondent commented, 'Why not?' She saw nothing particularly surprising about such a manoeuvre since, as a great power, China clearly had the capability to undertake it.

One respondent expressed no particular opinion of the BRI. He characterised the initiative as nothing more than a part of China's strategy 'to expand its sphere of influence' and 'to open new markets' as well as 'to ensure [energy] supply [from overseas sources]'. Another respondent declined to express an overall opinion, believing that more time was needed to properly assess the BRI's impact on Indonesia's national interests. From her perspective, whether BRI would be favourable or unfavourable for Indonesia remained to be seen. A third respondent did not explicitly express an opinion but instead discussed her uncertainty about the BRI's implementation. 'We still do not understand', she said, 'why China designed the initiative in such a way as to pass through some high-risk areas, like Afghanistan, that are replete with [armed] conflicts. What kind of benefit does China intend to obtain from such areas? I still do not get the answer'.

Table 7 shows how opinions on the BRI are distributed across the groups of respondents. In each sub-sample, most of the respondents argued that

	No. of	No. of	No. of	Total
	Lower-	Middle-	High-	$(N=49)^{11}$
Subjects	Ranking	Ranking	Ranking	
	Officials	Officials	Officials	
	(N=23)	(N=17)	(N=9)	
Engaging China cautiously	9	11	4	24
Taking advantage of the initiative	5	4	3	12
Taking a positive attitude	5	1	3	9
Describing the Chinese as ambitious	3	0	0	3
Other remarks	2	1	0	3

Indonesia should cautiously engage with China. Additionally, a fewer number of respondents either believed that Indonesia should benefit from the BRI or held a positive opinion about the initiative. This pattern of distribution is a reflection of how opinions on the initiative are shared among all the diplomats in this study's sample. In this, it can be said that those who view the initiative with caution predominated not only the overall samples, but also each sub-sample.

As presented above, many of the diplomats in the research sample seemed to avoid openly expressing an attitude towards the BRI, giving answers that could not be clearly coded as favourable or unfavourable. This is not surprising, since professional diplomats tend to be guarded in their answers. The reliance on open-ended questions, which do not permit the researcher to guide or tightly control responses, also partly explains this finding.

For this reason, one closed-ended question was used to ensure that the respondents' affective orientation towards the initiative was represented correctly. The question was as follows: 'I would like your overall opinion of the BRI. Would you say that your overall opinion is very favourable, somewhat favourable, somewhat unfavourable, or very unfavourable?' Respondents were shown a 5-point scale (1 = very unfavourable, 5 = very favourable) to guide their answers, but point 3 on the scale was intentionally not labelled with any attitudinal expression, to encourage the respondents towards choosing either a favourable or an unfavourable option. Figure 1 presents the distribution of responses to this question.

As the figure indicates, most respondents (61.7 percent of all answers) held positive feelings towards the BRI. Another 30 percent took a neutral stance. The mean score for the sample was 3.59, indicating generally favourable attitudes but at a fairly low degree of intensity. The respondents' feelings towards the BRI could not even be regarded as 'somewhat favourable' since the average score is still a bit far below 4.





7. Conclusion

This article has explored Indonesian diplomats' perceptions of China and its endeavours to promote the BRI globally. By focusing on members of the foreign-policy bureaucracy who deal directly with Indonesia–China relations and other China-related affairs, it has probed opinions and attitudes in one of the most influential environments that have shaped Indonesia's responses towards the BRI. The findings suggest a strong tendency to see threats along with opportunities in China's foreign-policy endeavours. However, most of them rate the risks at a moderate level of potential economic exploitation, rather than as threatening to make Indonesia highly economically dependent on China. A small minority of the diplomats perceived the threat as more intense, believing that the Chinese could attempt to subordinate Indonesia politically through economic cooperation within the BRI framework.

Overall, the respondents adopted somewhat favourable attitudes towards the BRI. Their responses suggest a high level of perceptual sophistication. The presence of some negative perceptions of China's intentions does not prevent these diplomats from seeing positive aspects of this grand initiative. They do not ignore the fact that Indonesia could take advantage, to some extent, of the cooperation frameworks provided by the BRI. This sophistication is further reflected by the large number of responses emphasising that Indonesia should engage cautiously with the BRI. Most of the diplomats recognised that by proceeding carefully, Indonesia could also benefit from the initiative rather than merely being exploited economically. These policy suggestions correspond closely to how Jakarta has responded to the BRI during the first six years following its launch. It thus appears that the sentiments expressed in the interviews conducted for this study have helped to shape Indonesian policy towards the BRI. China's offers have been viewed in a sophisticated way, as neither a complete threat nor simply an opportunity. The level of perceived threat has led the Indonesians to exercise some caution, but not to oppose participation in the BRI. Conversely, the degree of perceived opportunity has facilitated Jakarta's engagement with the initiative, yet not to the point of causing Indonesia to express complete support. As a result, Indonesia has continued to engage with China's BRI proposals but has held back from doing so thoroughly. By pursuing such a policy, Jakarta wishes to ensure access to China's massive financial resources while avoiding the risk of being exploited economically by the Chinese.

As shown above, holding less stereotypical perceptions of a target country appears to help policy-makers to steer clear of an either-or reaction when formulating a strategic response to that country's overtures. More sophisticated perspectives restrain them from rushing to adopt one particular strategic response at the expense of other possible alternatives. If Jakarta continues to respond in this way, it will most likely maintain its engagement with the BRI, but while still placing some constraints on how intensive Indonesia–China bilateral economic exchanges related to the BRI can become and on how explicitly Indonesia agrees to promote the initiative globally.

Under these circumstances, it is unrealistic for Beijing to expect Jakarta's complete and enthusiastic support for China's grand initiative unless a major shift in how Indonesians perceive China takes place. However, it is not inconceivable that the Chinese could achieve such a perceptual change over time. Ensuring that BRI projects in Indonesia contribute positively to the country's development and have direct impact on Indonesian society could ease concerns that BRI cooperation schemes will enable China to exploit Indonesia economically. For this reason, if China desires to gain strong support of the BRI, its implementation should be more demand-based than supply-based, thereby creating more positive economic exchanges and more sustainable cooperation between China and its Belt and Road partners.

Acknowledgment

This article is developed from my doctoral dissertation at the School of International Relations/Research School for Southeast Asian Studies, Xiamen University, China. I would like to thank Professor Shi Xueqin and Professor Zhang Biwu for their excellent academic guidance. I am also deeply indebted to every one of my research participants for their time and willingness to share their views about China. Special thanks also go to Rakhmat Syarip from Universitas Indonesia and the anonymous reviewer for their valuable comments.

Notes

- * Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia has just completed his doctoral studies at the School of International Relations, Research School for Southeast Asian Studies, Xiamen University. He is also a faculty member of the Department of International Relations, Faculty of Social and Political Sciences, Universitas Indonesia. His research interests include China's foreign policy, China–Southeast Asia relations, and Indonesia–China people-to-people exchanges. He can be contacted at <lalisangyeremia@gmail.com>.
- Xi Jinping pledges 'great renewal of Chinese nation' (2012, November 30). Retrieved 4 November 2019, from http://www.china.org.cn/china/2012-11/30/ content_27269821.htm
- 2. Indonesia signed a BRI-related Memorandum of Understanding with China only five years after President Xi launched the initiative. In October 2018, this bilateral document (entitled "Jointly Promoting Cooperation within the Framework of the Global Maritime Fulcrum Vision and the Silk Road Economic Belt and the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road Initiative") was signed in Beijing by Indonesia's Coordinating Minister for Maritime Affairs and the Chairman of China's National Development and Reform Commission.
- This 142-km high-speed railway link was initially expected to begin operations in 2019. However, as of November 2019 only 36 percent of construction had been completed. See 'Progres Proyek Kereta Cepat Jakarta-Bandung Capai 36,01 Persen' (2019, November 12). Retrieved 6 December 2019, from https://money. kompas.com/read/2019/11/12/164445626/progres-proyek-kereta-cepat-jakartabandung-capai-3601-persen
- 4. Drawing upon Fritz Heider's balance theory, image theory then establishes the link between perceptions and images, facilitating efforts to infer individuals' perceptions from their images. As Herrmann (1985: 34) argues, individuals are inclined 'to develop conscious images of others that are balanced with their emotional sentiment toward the other'. In the context of international relations, individuals' images of a target country are directly connected with the degree of threat and/or opportunity they believe that country presents (Jervis, 1976). This further implies that images could be used as 'indicators of an underlying perceived threat or perceived opportunity' (Herrmann, 1988: 184).
- 5. In this regard, images should be understood in accordance with the gestalt tradition in psychology (Herrmann, 2013; Payne & Cameron, 2013). Images have a so-called 'gestalt quality', or 'a characteristic which is immediately given, along with elementary presentations that served as its fundament, dependent upon the objects, but rising above them' (Wagemans, 2015: 5). In other words, an image is a unified, whole impression that cannot be understood merely by summing up its elements. This implies that an image of a given country is not constructed simply by describing each of the ideas a person might have when thinking about that country. Although the observer may have impressions of the observed country's

geographic location, history, cultural traditions, people, weather, military strength, economic development and even culinary heritage, image theorists, following the gestalt tradition, argue that not all those ideas are central to the formation of an integrated overall impression of the country under consideration. As Herrmann (2013: 340) explains, 'The pieces going into an impression were not seen as equal. Some were more important and seen to be at the center of the gestalt'.

- 6. The 'China Desk', formally known as the sub-directorate for East Asian and Pacific Affairs I, is located under this directorate.
- 7. According to the Regulation of the Minister of Foreign Affairs Number 4 of 2009, there are eight ranks in the Indonesian diplomatic service as appeared in Table 3. Diplomats who have passed *Sekolah Staf Dinas Luar Negeri* (the Mid-Career Diplomatic School) will be promoted to the rank of first secretary. After completing a training at *Sekolah Staf dan Pimpinan Luar Negeri* (Senior Diplomatic School), diplomats are promoted to the rank of minister counsellor.
- 8. New foreign-policy stakeholders, especially ones outside the bureaucracy, have emerged since Indonesia's transition to democracy (Dosch, 2006; Murphy, 2012; Nabss-Keller, 2013; Rüland, 2014, 2016). As Dewi Fortuna Anwar (2010) has observed, in Indonesia's democratic government, foreign policy is made by 'multiple centres of power'. However, previous studies suggested that foreign policy processes in post-authoritarian Indonesia have largely retained their 'state-centric' nature, in which the president, cabinet members and the foreign ministry play prominent roles (Gindarsah, 2012; Novotny, 2010; Wirajuda, 2014).
- 9. During the interview, each respondent can mention more than one verbal imageries. For this reason, the total percentage distribution does not add up to 100 percent. The percentages in the table represent the proportion of respondents who mentioned each imagery. It should be noted that this mechanism also applies to other tables of the same kind throughout this article.
- 10. There is missing data due to an error during the recording process.
- 11. See footnote 9.
- 12. Three interviewees did not respond. Also, two respondents gave answers that were between points on the scale specifically, 3.5 and 4.5. These answers have been rounded up to 4 and 5, respectively.

References

- Anwar, D.F. (2010), "The Impact of Domestic and Asian Regional Changes on Indonesian Foreign Policy", *Southeast Asian Affairs*, 2010, pp. 126-141.
- Baviera, A.S.P. (2016), "China's Strategic Foreign Initiatives under Xi Jinping: An ASEAN Perspective", *China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies*, Vol. 2, No. 1, pp. 57-79. https://doi.org/10.1142/S2377740016500032
- Blanchard, J.M.F. (ed.) (2019), China's Maritime Silk Road Initiative and Southeast Asia: Dilemmas, Doubts, and Determination, Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Cai, K.G. (2018), "The One Belt One Road and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank: Beijing's New Strategy of Geoeconomics and Geopolitics", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 27, No. 114, pp. 831-847. https://doi.org/10.1080/106 70564.2018.1488101

- Chan, I. (2019), "Reversing China's Belt-and-Road Initiative: Singapore's Response to the BRI and Its Quest for Relevance", *East Asia*, Vol. 36, No. 3, pp. 185-204. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12140-019-09317-7
- Chen, S. (2018), "Regional Responses to China's Maritime Silk Road Initiative in Southeast Asia", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 27, No. 111, pp. 344-361. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2018.1410960
- Clarke, M. (2017), "The Belt and Road Initiative: China's New Grand Strategy?", Asia Policy, Vol. 24, No. 1, pp. 71-79. https://doi.org/10.1353/asp.2017.0023
- Clarke, M. (2018), "The Belt and Road Initiative: Exploring Beijing's Motivations and Challenges for Its New Silk Road", *Strategic Analysis*, Vol. 42, No. 2, pp. 84-102. https://doi.org/10.1080/09700161.2018.1439326
- Cottam, R. W. (1977), *Foreign Policy Motivation: A General Theory and a Case Study*, Pittsburgh, PA: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Damuri, Y.R., Perkasa, V., Atje, R. and Hirawan, F. (2019), Perceptions and Readiness of Indonesia Towards the Belt and Road Initiative: Understanding Local Perspective, Capacity, and Governance. Jakarta, Indonesia: Centre for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS).
- Dosch, J. (2006), "The Impact of Democratization on the Making of Foreign Policy in Indonesia, Thailand and the Philippines", Südostasien Aktuell: Journal of Current Southeast Asian, Vol. 25, No. 5, pp. 42-70. https://nbn-resolving.org/ urn:nbn:de:0168-ssoar-336978
- Fitriani, E. (2018), "China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI): An Indonesian Perspective", in A.O. Garcia (ed.), *China: BRI O El Nuevo Camino De La Seda*, Mexico City: Instituto para el Desarrollo Industrial y el Crecimiento Economica (pp. 333-348).
- Gindarsah, I. (2012), "Democracy and Foreign Policy-Making in Indonesia: A Case Study of the Iranian Nuclear Issue, 2007-08", *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 34, No. 3, pp. 416-437.
- Gong, X. (2019), "The Belt & Road Initiative and China's Influence in Southeast Asia", *Pacific Review*, Vol. 32, No. 4, pp. 635-665. https://doi.org/10.1080/0951 2748.2018.1513950
- Herrmann, R.K. (1981), "Soviet Foreign Policy and the Development of Sino-American Relations: A Study of Communist Spokesmen's World View and the Motivation of the USSR's Policies toward the USA, the PRC, and the FRG, 1967-1980", Phd Dissertation, University of Pittsburgh.
- Herrmann, R.K. (1985), Perceptions and Behavior in Soviet Foreign Policy, Pittsburgh, PA: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Herrmann, R.K. (1988), "The Empirical Challenge of the Cognitive Revolution: A Strategy for Drawing Inferences about Perceptions", *International Studies Quarterly*, Vol. 32, No. 2, 175-203. https://doi.org/10.2307/2600626
- Herrmann, R.K. (2013), "Perceptions and Image Theory in International Relations", in L. Huddy, D.O. Sears and J.S. Levy (eds.), *The Oxford Handbook of Political Psychology*, New York: Oxford University Press (pp. 334-363).
- Herrmann, R.K. and Fischerkeller, M.P. (1995), "Beyond the Enemy Image and Spiral model: Cognitive-Strategic Research After the Cold War", *International Organization*, Vol. 49, No. 3, pp. 415-450. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818300033336

- Herrmann, R.K., Voss, J.F., Schooler, T.Y.E., & Ciarrochi, J. (1997), "Images in International Relations: An Experimental Test of Cognitive Schemata", *International Studies Quarterly*, Vol. 41, No. 3, pp. 403-433.
- Hong, Z. (2016), China's One Belt One Road: An Overview of the Debate (No. 6: Trends in Southeast Asia), Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies-Yusof Ishak Institute.
- Hu, W. (2019), "Xi Jinping's 'Major Country Diplomacy': The Role of Leadership in Foreign Policy Transformation", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 28, No. 115, pp. 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2018.1497904
- Jervis, R. (1976), *Perception and Misperception in International Politics*, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Jones, L. and Zeng, J. (2019), "Understanding China's 'Belt and Road Initiative': Beyond 'Grand Strategy' to a State Transformation Analysis", *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 40, No. 8, pp. 1415-1439. https://doi.org/10.1080/01436597.2018.1559046
- Leng, T. (2019), "Underlying Factors of Cambodia's Bandwagoning with China's Belt and Road Initiative", *East Asia*, Vol. 36, No. 3, pp. 243-253. https://doi. org/10.1007/s12140-019-09316-8
- Liu, H. and Lim, G. (2019), "The Political Economy of a Rising China in Southeast Asia: Malaysia's Response to the Belt and Road Initiative", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 28, No. 116, pp. 216-231. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564. 2018.1511393
- Lovina, H.R., Gong, J. and Chen, H. (2017), "Review of 'the Chinese Belt and Road Initiative': Indonesia-China Cooperation and Future Opportunities for Indonesia's Port Cities Development", *Journal of Regional and City Planning*, Vol. 28, No. 3, pp. 161-177.
- Murphy, A.M. (2012), "Democratization and Indonesian Foreign Policy: Implications for the United States", Asia Policy, No. 13, pp. 83-112.
- Nabss-Keller, G. (2013), "Reforming Indonesia's Foreign Ministry: Ideas, Organization and Leadership", *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 35, No. 1, pp. 56-82.
- Negara, S.D. and Suryadinata, L. (2018), "Jakarta-Bandung High Speed Rail Project: Little Progress, Many Challenges", *ISEAS Perspective*, No. 2, pp. 1-8.
- Negara, S.D. and Suryadinata, L. (2019), "China's Maritime Silk Road Initiative and Indonesia", in J.-M.F. Blanchard (ed.), *China's Maritime Silk Road Initiative and Southeast Asia*, Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan (pp. 65-94).
- Neumann, I.B. (2005), "To be a Diplomat", *International Studies Perspectives*, Vol. 6, No. 1, pp. 72-93.
- Novotny, D. (2010), Torn between America and China: Elite Perceptions and Indonesian Foreign Policy. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies-Yusof Ishak Institute.
- Payne, B.K. and Cameron, C.D. (2013), "Implicit Social Cognition and Mental Representation", in D. Carlston (ed.), *The Oxford Handbook of Social Cognition*, Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, (pp. 220-238). https://doi.org/10.1093/ oxfordhb/9780199730018.013.0011
- Rüland, J. (2014), "Constructing Regionalism Domestically: Local Actors and Foreign Policymaking in Newly Democratized Indonesia", *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 10, pp. 181-201.

- Rüland, J. (2016), "Democratizing Foreign-Policy Making in Indonesia and the Democratization of ASEAN: A Role Theory Analysis", *TRaNS: Trans Regional* and National Studies of Southeast Asia, Vol. 5, No. 1, pp. 49-73.
- Shah, A.R. (2019), "China's Belt and Road Initiative: The Way to the Modern Silk Road and the Perils of Overdependence", *Asian Survey*, Vol. 59, No. 3, pp. 407-428. https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2019.59.3.407
- Shambaugh, D. (1991). Beautiful Imperialist: China Perceives America, 1972–1990. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Styan, D. (2019), "China's Maritime Silk Road and Small States: Lessons from the Case of Djibouti", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 29, No. 122, pp. 191-206. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2019.1637567
- Wagemans, J. (2015), "Historic and Conceptual Background: Gestalt Theory", in Wagemans, Johan (ed.), *The Oxford Handbook of Perceptual Organization*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Wang, J. (2000), Limited Adversaries: Post-Cold War Sino-American Mutual Images, Quarry Bay, China: Oxford University Press (China) Ltd.
- Wang, J. (2019), "Xi Jinping's 'Major Country Diplomacy:' A Paradigm Shift", Journal of Contemporary China, Vol. 28, No. 115, pp. 15-30. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10670564.2018.1497907
- Wirajuda, M.H. (2014), "The Impact of Democratisation on Indonesia's Foreign Policy: Regional Cooperation, Promotion of Political Values, and Conflict Management", Phd dissertation, London School of Economics, available at http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/992/>http://ethe
- Xu, L., Du, J., Jin, Y., Fu, J., & Li, T. (2017), "Study on '21st Century Maritime Silk Road' Docking with 'Global Maritime Fulcrum'", Research report about Fujian Province of China and Indonesia (No. 6; National Think Tank 2017: A Series of OBOR by Silk Road Academy). Beijing, China: China Social Sciences Press.
- Yu, H. (2017), "Motivation behind China's 'One Belt, One Road' Initiatives and Establishment of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 26, No. 105, pp. 353-368. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564. 2016.1245894
- Zhang, B. (2014), "Chinese Perceptions of US Return to Southeast Asia and the Prospect of China's Peaceful Rise", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 24, No. 91, 176-195. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2014.918419
- Zhao, H. (2019), "China's Belt and Road Initiative and ASEAN", China: An International Journal, Vol. 17, No. 2, pp. 127-147.
- Zhao, S. (2019), "China's Belt-Road Initiative as the Signature of President Xi Jinping Diplomacy: Easier Said than Done", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 29, No. 123, pp. 319-335. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2019.1645483
- Zhou, W. and Esteban, M. (2018), "Beyond Balancing: China's Approach towards the Belt and Road Initiative", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 27, No. 112, pp. 487-501. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2018.1433476

China's Economic Engagement in Vietnam and Vietnam's Response

Zaharul bin Abdullah* and Sity binti Daud** Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia

Abstract

Since the normalization of Vietnam-China relations in 1991, bilateral trade relations have grown so rapidly that China has emerged as Vietnam's major trading partner for many years. The strengthening of trade relations was subsequestly followed by increasing inflows of China's FDI, loans and project contractors to Vietnam. The deepening of China's economic engagement in Vietnam has led numerous studies to argue about Vietnam's economic dependence on China indicating deterioration of the Vietnamese government's power to manage it. The Vietnamese government's ability to manage economic dependence on China continues to be questioned in an era of global economic uncertainty beginning with the global financial crisis of 2008 and the rise of global protectionism post-2008 heightened by the US-China trade war that has begun in early 2018. This study argues that China's deepening economic engagement in Vietnam in terms of trade, investment, loans and project contracting has never abolished the power of Vietnamese government. Instead, the Vietnamese government's power was transformed or restructured as it actively implements various policies and strategies to address deepened China's economic engagement and its impacts. However, this study also argues that the power of Vietnamese government is constrained by a variety of internal and external factors including global economic uncertainty driven by the US-China trade war.

Keywords: oriental globalization, role of state, trade, investment, loan

1. Introduction

Since 3,000 years ago, Vietnam-China relations have undergone several transformations, i.e. from the phase where Vietnam was on the edge of Chinese pre-empire, Vietnam as part of the Chinese empire, unequal Chinese and Vietnamese empires, fellow victims of imperialism, revolutionary

brotherhood, hostility, normalization and eventually normalcy. In all phases, Vietnam-China relations are asymmetric where there is a huge difference in the demographic and economic capabilities that put Vietnam in a more vulnerable and sensitive situation against China (Womack, 2006). However, since the Vietnam-China relationship normalized in 1991 and changed to normalcy in 1999, diplomatic relations of both countries expanded rapidly and subsequently enhanced to the strategic partnership in 2013 and deepened into the strategic cooperative partnership.

In terms of Vietnam-China economic relations, the literature review can be divided into two streams of scholarship. The first stream argues that the deepening of China's economic engagement in Vietnam especially in terms of trade and project contracting has led to Vietnam's dependence on the Chinese economy (CIEM, 2016; Le, 2017b). Meanwhile, the second stream argues that Vietnam has the autonomy to manage its asymmetric relations with China and reduce Vietnam's dependence on China in terms of trade, investment, loans and development assistance (Womack, 2010; Lee, 2014). However, the debate over Vietnam's dependency on China and Vietnam's autonomy to manage the dependency needs to be placed in the context of the new global economic uncertainty stemming from the 2008 global financial crisis and rise of protectionism all around the world post-2008 which culminates in the US-China trade war that has been taking place since early 2018.

Against the above backdrop, this article aims to answer the following three research questions. First, what are the impacts of China's economic engagement in Vietnam in terms of trade, investments, loans and project contracting? Second, what are the policies and strategies adopted by the Vietnamese government to address China's economic engagement and its impact? Third, to what extent are the policies and strategies adopted by Vietnam constrained by domestic and external factors, especially the global economic uncertainty driven by the US-China trade war? To answer these three questions, the article is divided into four sections, i.e. introduction, theory of globalization and role of the state, China's economic engagement in Vietnam in terms of trade, investments, loans and project contracting, and conclusion.

2. Globalization and Role of the State

To help analyze the research questions above, this section discusses three approaches to globalization theory – hyperglobalizers, sceptics and transformationalists – with particular attention given to the role of state in development. Hyperglobalizers like Ohmae (1995) argue that contemporary globalization is a new era in which global market orders dominate the people wherever they are. They celebrate the emergence of a global market and uphold the principles of global competition as pioneers of human progress. They argue that

economic globalization is bringing about denationalization of the economies through the establishment of global governance and transnational network of production, trade and finance in which national governments only serve as facilitators of global capital flows. The power and legitimacy of nation-states are being challenged as national governments are increasingly unable to exercise control over cross-border issues such as financial market fluctuations, investment decisions, environmental pollution or terrorist networks. In other words, hyperglobalizers put forward the thesis that globalization is a truly global era that has brought about the end of nation-states.

Contrary to hyperglobalizers, sceptics such as Hirst and Thompson (1996) argue that globalization is a myth that hides the realities of the international economy that is increasingly divided into three major trading blocs i.e. Europe, Asia Pacific and North America. This is because the current international economy is yet to form a fully integrated global market and it is less integrated than the international economy in the 1890s. They argue that what is happening is not globalization but an increased level of internationalization among the dominant national economies. The role of the national government has never been weakened by internationalization or global governance but rather strengthened through regulatory activities and promotions of cross-border economic cooperations.

The sceptics continue to argue that internationalization does not diminish North-South inequality but continues to marginalize the economies of many Third World countries. This is due to the fact that trade and investment flows are concentrated only in rich North countries and most transnational corporations (TNCs) remain to be the tools of their home country or region. Therefore, they argue that internationalization has brought only minor changes to the patterns of global inequality and economic hierarchy. In other words, sceptics put forward the thesis that what is happening is not globalization but internationalization supported by the strengthened role of the states.

By taking the middle ground between the two approaches, transformationalists such as Giddens (1990) and Rosenau (1997) agreed with some of the hyperglobalizers' thesis that globalization is actually taking place. This is because contemporary globalization reflects unprecedented levels of global connectivity as the world no longer has a clear distinction between international and domestic affairs. However, transformationalists reject the hyperglobalizers' thesis that the power of national government is weakened, as well as sceptics' thesis that there is not much change in world order. Instead, transformationalists argue that the power of the national government is transformed or restructured to adapt to the globalization's massive shake-out on society, economy, governance institutions and world order. However, the direction of the shake-out is unclear as globalization is seen as an essentially contingent historical process replete with contradictions. According to transformationalists, the cases of European Union and the World Trade Organization (WTO) are evidence that national powers have been restructured following the establishment of international regulatory agencies, international law, TNCs and international social movements. Given the changing world order, the national governments have been forced to adopt coherent strategies of engaging with the globalizing world and have become increasingly 'outward-looking' to address cross-border issues. In other words, transformationalists argue that globalization is really taking place and is transforming the power of national government.

Based on the above discussion, the transformationalists' thesis is adopted and applied in this article for several reasons. First, the transformationalists' thesis is more in line with the existing realities in which globalization: has not completely transformed the world into a global society and market following the growth of Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) worldwide; is replete with various contradictions in historical processes such as the 1997 Asian Financial Crisis and the 2008 Global Financial Crisis; has restructured the national governments post Asian Financial Crisis by transforming developmental states into regulatory states; has brought about both global integration and fragmentation such as the adoption of Euro Zone and BREXIT; and is restructuring the world order following the emergence of the BRICS group.

Second, the globalization discussed in this article is not Occidental Globalization but Globalization with Chinese characteristics (Henderson, Appelbaum and Ho, 2013) or Oriental Globalization 2.0 currently led by China (Pieterse, 2015). This globalization is an externalization of China's political economy led by several key initiatives such as the 'Go Global' strategy in the early 2000s and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in 2013 with the support of Chinese financial institutions such as the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), Silk Road Fund as well as Chinese policy banks. Third, the transformationalists' emphasis on restructuring the national power by adopting proactive policies and strategies in managing globalization is suitable to be applied in the context of Vietnamese government in addressing China's economic engagement in Vietnam in terms of trade, investment, loans and project contracting.

3. China's Economic Engagement in Vietnam

In the context of Globalization with Chinese characteristics, this section discusses China's economic engagement in Vietnam in terms of trade, investment, loans and project contracting over the period of 2000-2019 with a focus on the US-China trade war that began in early 2018. This section also discusses the stance, policies and strategies adopted by the Vietnamese government, as well as some of the domestic and external constraints faced

by the Vietnamese government in addressing the impact of Globalization with Chinese characteristics.

3.1. Trade

Since normalization, bilateral trade has remained an important aspect of the Vietnam-China economic cooperation. Since 2004, China is Vietnam's largest trading partner, while Vietnam is China's main trading partner in the ASEAN region. Based on Figure 1, from 2000-2008, Vietnam-China bilateral trade has steadily increased from USD2.9 billion to USD20.8 billion. During this period, Vietnam's exports to China increased from USD1.5 billion to USD4.9 billion, i.e. a threefold increase while imports from China to Vietnam showed an elevenfold increase from USD1.4 billion to USD16 billion. Although the world was hit by the global financial crisis in 2008, bilateral trade was not adversely affected where Vietnam's exports to China still showed a slight increase while China's imports to Vietnam showed a slight decline during the 2008-2009 period. In the post-2008 financial crisis period, bilateral trade has increased rapidly and there was a surge of bilateral trade starting from 2016 as the ASEAN-China Free Trade Agreement (ACFTA) has been fully enforced by newer ASEAN member states including Vietnam in 2015. This has partly contributed to the huge increase of bilateral trade from USD27.9 billion to USD106.9 billion from 2010-2018. During the period, Vietnam's exports to China increased from USD7.7 billion to USD41.4 billion, a fivefold increase



Figure 1 Vietnam's Trade in Goods with China, 2000-2018

Source: Custom Handbook on International Merchandise Trade Statistics of Vietnam (various years).

while China's imports to Vietnam showed a threefold increase from USD20.2 billion to USD65.5 billion.

Vietnam's huge dependence on imports from China has led to Vietnam's large trade deficit with China that increases from USD189 million in 2001 to USD32.4 billion in 2015. This huge trade deficit was contributed by the twoway trade structure where Vietnam's exports to China consist of low valueadded products while China's exports to Vietnam consist of higher valueadded products. In 2015, apart from product category of computer, electrical products, spare parts and components thereof, Vietnam's exports to China were dominated by agricultural products and natural resources such as yarn, fruits and vegetables, timber and timber products, wood and wood products, rice, crude oil and rubber. Meanwhile, China's exports to Vietnam consist of manufacturing products such as machine, equipment, tools and instruments; telephones, mobile phones and parts thereof; fabric; computers and electrical products; as well as metal and steel.

This huge trade deficit does not imply the end of Vietnamese government's power. Through the goverment's promotion of foreign investment in high-tech industries, Vietnam has managed to attract a number of multinational companies to set up manufacturing facilities as well as research and development (R&D) centres in Vietnam such as Samsung, Panasonic, Nokia, General Electric (GE), Hewlett-Packard (HP), IBM, Canon, Yamaha, Piaggio and Bosch. This has enabled the Vietnamese government to diversify and increase the exports of higher value-added products to China. In 2017, Vietnam's exports to China were dominated by high-tech products such as phones and mobile phones, computers and electrical products, as well as still images and video cameras, which accounted for 20.2 percent, 19.4 percent and 5.9 percent respectively of total Vietnamese exports to China (General Department of Vietnam Customs, 2017). In 2018, the exports of these three product categories continued to increase to 23.8 percent, 20.3 percent and 6.8 percent respectively of total Vietnamese exports to China (General Department of Vietnam Customs, 2018). This changing nature of trade structure has partly contributed to the reduction of Vietnam's trade deficit with China from USD32.4 billion in 2015 to USD24.2 billion in 2018.

While China remains a major trading partner and source of imports for Vietnam in 2018, Vietnam has been quite successful in diversifying its export markets led by the US, followed by the EU, China, ASEAN, Japan and South Korea each contributing 19.5 percent, 17.2 percent, 17.0 percent, 10.2 percent, 7.7 percent and 7.5 percent respectively of the overall Vietnam's export market. Of the five trading partners, Vietnam registered a trade surplus with the US and EU amounting to USD34.78 billion and USD28.1 billion respectively. Meanwhile, Vietnam suffered a trade deficit with South Korea amounting to USD29.34 billion which is higher than its trade deficit with China, and registered a small trade deficit with ASEAN and Japan (General Department of Vietnam Customs, 2018).

To support sustainable economic growth while reducing its dependency on China's economy, Vietnam continues to deepen its international economic integration by signing bilateral and multilateral free trade agreements (FTAs) with various trade partners. As of July 2019, Vietnam has enforced 11 FTAs, signed one FTA (awaiting ratification), concluded negotiations of one FTA and are negotiating three FTAs. Since 2015 alone, Vietnam has enforced the FTA with the Republic of Korea and the Eurasian Economic Union, and the Comprehensive and Progressive for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP); signed FTAs with Hong Kong, China; concluded FTA negotiations with the European Union (EU); and is currently negotiating FTA with Israel.

Of all the above FTAs, the CPTPP enforced by Vietnam in 2019 is of significant importance. This is due to the fact that the 11-nation CPTPP has a large market size of 500 million people with combined GDP of USD13.5 trillion, contributing to 13 percent of global GDP. According to the Ministry of Planning and Investment (MPI), Vietnam's exports to CPTPP countries will grow by 4.04 percent by 2035 and reach USD80 billion by 2030, which is 25 percent of Vietnam's total exports (Vietnam Investment Review, 15 April 2019). Via CPTPP, Vietnam has enhanced its capability to relatively reduce its dependence on imports from China. This is due to the fact that CPTPP sets strict regulations for member countries to obtain tax-free access to the CPTPP member market. In the case of 'yarn forward' rule of origin, Vietnam is required to use yarns produced by TPP members thereby relatively reducing the import of yarns and textiles from China.

Though Vietnam has moderately diversified its trade markets and improved its trade structures with China, its ability to continue to reduce trade deficits with China is constrained by its industry structure which is labourintensive with weak supporting industries. This situation has led Vietnam to increase its imports of intermediate goods from China which accounted for 58.5 percent of all Chinese imports to Vietnam from 2000-2015. As bilateral trade increases, Vietnam will find it difficult to continue to reduce its trade deficit with China.

In an era of global economic uncertainty driven by the US-China trade war, Vietnam's ability to diversify and strengthen its export market is hampered by the risk of being imposed higher tariffs by the US. This is because the trade war has been encouraging Chinese firms to reroute its export to Vietnam to be labelled as "Made in Vietnam" and re-exported to the US market to avoid increased US tariffs on Chinese imports. Given that Vietnam has a huge trade surplus with the US, this will likely encourage the US government to investigate the origin of the products from Vietnam.

These developments have made it difficult for Vietnam to reduce its trade dependence on China.

3.2. Investments

While bilateral trade is a key pillar of economic cooperation, investment is increasingly becoming an important form of economic cooperation between Vietnam-China. Based on Figure 2, China's investment in Vietnam pre-2006 was small and insignificant, and it began to show a slow and unstable rise from 2006-2015. China's investment increased from USD401 million in 2006 to USD573 million in 2007 before declining to USD374 million (2008) and USD380 million (2009) due to the global financial crisis in 2008. However, China's investment rebounded to USD685 million (2010) and USD758 million (2011) before surging to USD2.3 billion in 2013. The surge was only temporary and unsustainable following China's investment in constructing a thermal power plant, Vinh Tan 1 worth USD2.11 billion (Nguyen, 2016). Since China launched the Belt and Road (BRI) initiative in 2013, China's investment in Vietnam started to deepen from USD744 million in 2015 to USD2.1 billion in 2016 and 2017 respectively. China's investment continued to USD2.5 billion in 2018 after the outbreak of the US-China trade war.

Based on Figure 3, the majority of China's investments from 2006-2014 were focused on the manufacturing sector with an average investment of 82 percent, followed by construction and real estate (10.6 percent) and services





Source: Statistical Handbook of Vietnam (various years).



Figure 3 Percentage of China's New Projects by Sectors in Vietnam, 2006-2014

Source: Central Institute of Economic Management (CIEM).

(6.8 percent) while investments in the agriculture and mining sectors were relatively small. In recent years, Chinese investments were concentrated in manufacturing, construction, large-scale processing and construction projects as well as projects in the energy sector. In terms of investment by industry, Table 1 shows that China's cumulative total investments from 2000-2017 were focussed on the manufacturing industry worth USD8 billion, followed by production and distribution of electricity, gas, steam and air conditioning (USD2 billion), real estate business (USD570 million), accommodation and catering services (USD547 million) and construction (USD250 million). In terms of project scale, China's average project investments have grown from USD1.4 million in 2001 to USD6.3 million in 2018. In terms of investment distribution, China's investments were spread across 54 provinces from 63 provinces and cities in Vietnam. As of April 2017, Binh Thuan was the main province that managed to attract the highest Chinese investments worth USD2.03 billion, followed by Tay Ninh (USD1.65 billion) and Bac Giang (USD958 million) (Ha 2019).

The deepening of China's investment in Vietnam has brought about several impacts including a tendency to cause environmental pollution. This is due to the fact that China's investments are focussed on potentially polluting industries such as textiles, footwear, fibre and the energy and mining industries. In the mining industry, since 2006, a joint venture has been formed by Vietnamese company VINACOMIN with Chinese company CHALCO to explore bauxite for aluminum processing in Central Highlands, Vietnam. This

No.	Sector	Number of projects	Total investment capital (million USD)
1	Manufacturing	1151	7960.03
2	Production and distribution of electricity, gas, steam and air conditioning	3	2048.74
3	Real estate business	23	569.74
4	Accommodation and catering services	33	547.01
5	Construction	126	249.58
6	Transport and logistics	21	224.11
7	Mining	17	182.09
8	Wholesale and retail; repair of automobiles, motorcycles and other motor vehicles	241	162.20
9	Professional, scientific and technological activities	63	61.52
10	Information and communication	22	34.83
11	Agriculture, forestry, fisheries	13	33.33
12	Administrative and support services	33	29.51
13	Other services	4	24.49
14	Water supply, waste management and treatment	3	5.38
15	Health and social work activities	4	4.50
16	Arts and entertainment	4	4.21
17	Education and Training	2	1.31
18	Finance, banking and insurance	1	0.30
19	Employees for households	1	0.15
Tota	ıl	1765	12143.05

Table 1 Cumulative Chinese FDI in Vietnam, 2000-2017

Source: Foreign Investment Agency.

project raised widespread concerns about environmental pollution because mining activity would produce oxidized or red-sludge by-products that could pollute the supply of water and affect the agricultural industry, as well as the health and safety of the surrounding people (Marston, 2012). In 2016, the issue of pollution re-emerged when Chinese firm, Hung Nghiep Farmosa Ha Tinh Pte Ltd, disposed of the industry's toxic waste into the sea which resulted in losses of several lives and killed massive sea creatures (Ha, 2019).

In addition, increased Chinese investments in Vietnam have intensified competition between Chinese and Vietnamese companies in terms of market access. Since Vietnam joined the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) negotiation in 2010, there has been an increasing trend of China's investment in Vietnam in projects involving industrial parks and garment factories to access the TPP market as China is not a member of the TPP (Nguyen, 2016). Although the TPP has been transformed into CPTPP following the US withdrawal in 2017, China continues to seek access to the CPTPP market through Vietnam, thus intensifying competition for domestic and export markets between Chinese companies and existing local companies that already lack resources. The competition is further intensified between Chinese and Vietnamese companies in terms of labour supply as China's investments are focussed on labourintensive industries such as clothing and textiles and raw materials. In this respect, Chinese companies have the advantage to win the competition as they have the ability to offer higher wages to local workers since the monthly minimum wage in Vietnam is only around USD120-USD170, lower than Guangdong (USD315) and Shanghai (USD350) (SCMP, 18 November 2018).

To reduce reliance on Chinese capital and some of the negative impacts above, Vietnam has shown the ability to diversify its investment resources. From 2000-2018, China was never the top four investor in Vietnam except in 2013 and 2017. In 2018, China was only the fifth largest investor in Vietnam accounting for seven percent of total registered capital in 2018, while Japan was the leading investor followed by South Korea, Singapore and Hong Kong accounting for 24.6 percent, 20.1 percent, 14.4 percent and 8.9 percent respectively. This shows that China's investment amount is 3.5 times smaller than Japanese investment. In addition, the average investment per project for China is only USD6.2 million which is much smaller than Japan's USD20.3 million (GSO, 2019a).

In order to further diversify foreign investment, the Vietnamese government has been implementing economic reforms to improve the business climate. From 1992-2015, 4,484 SOEs were equitised which reduced the number of wholly state-owned companies from 12,000 in 1991 to 652 in 2015. From the privatization and divestment processes, the government generated USD3.35 billion in returns from 2011-2015. However, at the end of 2014, the total number of SOEs (both wholly and partially-owned) remained significant at 3,048 (Le, 2017a).

In the era of economic uncertainty driven by the US-China trade war, the momentum of economic reform has declined significantly. While overall returns from the privatization and divestment processes have increased to USD9.4 billion since 2016, the privatization and divestment processes reached only 27.5 percent and 21.7 percent of the targets respectively for the period of 2016-2020. In addition, as of July 2019, only 35 out of the 127

SOEs have been privatized while 88 out of the 405 SOEs have been divested amounting to USD392.06 million with a book value of USD206.57 million (*Hanoi Times*, 9 July 2019). This development indicate that the trade war has led the Vietnamese government to ignore radical economic reforms for long-term growth. Instead, emphasis was placed on strategies to maintain macro stability, stabilize the dong currency and sign more trade agreements to boost exports and maintain growth momentum.

Meanwhile, the Vietnamese government's ability to diversify its sources of capital is increasingly challenged during the trade war. This is due to the fact that the trade war has been encouraging relocation of manufacturing facilities of foreign companies including Chinese companies to Vietnam to avoid US tariffs on Chinese imports (Tuan, Trang and Tho, 2018). It is evident that in the first 10 months of 2019, China is the third largest investor in Vietnam with a total investment of USD2.6 billion behind South Korea (USD4.2 billion) and Japan (USD2.6 billion) (GSO, 2019b). In the same period, China's registered capital (excluding adjusted capital) has increased by 169 percent compared to the same period in 2018.

3.3. Loans

Although China's official development assistance (ODA) to Vietnam was significant in the period of revolutionary brotherhood from 1949-1975, ODA loans have been decreasing while the non-concessional loans have been increasing post-normalization. According to the Ministry of Planning and Investment (MPI) report in 2008, China only allocated a small amount of ODA to Vietnam from 1993-2008 amounting to USD358.9 million or 1.09 percent of the total ODA to Vietnam. Of these, concessional loans and grants contributed USD329.6 million and USD29.3 million respectively (Nguyen, Nguyen and Tran, 2013). Most of the grants were allocated for political projects such as the development of the National Political Institute of Ho Chi Minh, while most concessional loans were provided to upgrade Chinese projects developed in the 1950s and 1960s such as the Ha Bac Fertilizer Plant.

According to the MPI report in 2014, the allocation of China's ODA to Vietnam from 1993-2014 has increased to USD670 million consisting of USD620 million of loans and USD50 million of grants (CIEM, 2016). Deduced from these two MPI reports, the allocation of China's ODA to Vietnam from 2009-2014 was USD311.1 million consisting of USD290 million of loans and USD20.7 million of grants. This data shows that the grants and ODA loans from China to Vietnam have decreased during 2009-2014 compared to 1993-2008. However, this reduction in ODA loans is accompanied by an increase in commercial loans from China where Chinese projects in Vietnam began to be funded by a combination of ODA and

commercial loans from China such as preferential buyer's credit and export credits since 2007. These kind of financing are typically allocated to projects developed by Vietnamese state-owned enterprises (SOEs) in key sectors such as communications, road and bridge construction, and electricity generation. As of 2014, MPI estimates that total loans from China has reached USD20 billion (CIEM, 2016). From this estimation, non-concessional loans provided by China to Vietnam accounted for USD19.33 billion from 1993-2014.

Due to the lack of official data on China's financing overseas, the Boston Global Development Policy Center (GDPC) has published data on China's global energy finance provided by two Chinese policy banks, i.e. the Export-Import Bank of China (CHEXIM) and the China Development Bank (CDB). According to GDPC, China has allocated USD244.2 billion in global energy financing from 2000-2018. During the period, Vietnam was the fourth largest recipient of China's global energy financing worth USD9.3 billion with 14 projects, behind Russia (USD42.7 billion with six projects), Brazil (USD39.3 billion with nine projects) and Pakistan (USD19.8 billion with 16 projects). Of these 14 energy projects, nine were funded by CHEXIM totalling USD5.5 billion, four were funded by CDB (USD2.5 billion) and one was jointly funded by CHEXIM-CDB (USD1.4 billion) (GDPC, 2019). This source of financing indicates that a total of USD5.5 billion of loans from CHEXIM involves either concessional loans or non-concessional loans while USD2.5 billion of financing from CDB is entirely non-concessional loans. According to GDPC and MPI data, China's concessional loans in Vietnam are declining while China's non-concessional loans are increasing with the total loans estimated at USD23.3 billion from 1993-2018.

The increased application of China's loans has posed the risk of a debt trap to Vietnam. This concern, voiced by the MPI, was based on the following factors. First, interest rates of China's ODA loans are typically three percent per annum which are higher than Japan (0.4-1.2 percent), South Korea (0-2 percent) and India (1.75 percent). Second, China's loans are subject to a commitment fee and management fee of 0.5 percent respectively. Third, the loan and grace periods for China's loans are 15 years and five years respectively, which are shorter than other creditors. Thus, China's ODA and preferential loans are only suitable for projects that can generate direct income and have good payment capabilities. Lastly, China's projects tend to experience delays and are poor in terms of quality that ultimately results in increased costs (*Vietnam Express*, 16 August 2018).

Although Vietnam's application of China's non-concessional loans are increasing along with the risk of debt trap, it has not completely abolished the Vietnamese government's power to diversify sources of loans from various donors. From 2002-2017, Vietnam received a huge gross disbursement of ODA from various donors amounting to USD47.5 billion which is much bigger than China's total loans (both ODA and non-concessional) to Vietnam amounting to USD23.3 billion from 1993-2018. Of the USD47.5 billion, most of the allocation was in the form of loans totalling USD34.51 billion followed by grants (USD12.83 billion) and equity investments (USD160 million). Based on Figure 4, from 2002-2017, Japan was the largest donor to Vietnam accounting for USD16.57 billion, followed by the World Bank (USD12.53 billion), Asian Development Bank (USD2.71 billion), France (USD2.62 billion), Germany (USD1.92 billion) and South Korea (USD1.77 billion). In terms of ODA loans alone from 2009-2014, Vietnam received only USD290.4 million from China which was much smaller than Japan (USD7.18 billion), World Bank (USD6.46 billion), Asian Development Bank (USD1.6 billion), South Korea (USD793 million) and France (USD956 million).

Apart from diversifying loan sources, Vietnam has also begun to adopt a cautious approach to borrowing from China. This was voiced by the MPI to the Prime Minister to reject China-funded projects due to poor track records. The MPI's call was followed by Quang Ninh province that refused China's



Figure 4 Gross Disbursement of ODA by Main Donors to Vietnam, 2002-2017

Source: OECD.Stat
loans amounting to USD300 million to finance the construction of Van Don-Mong Cai highway. The project will instead be developed in the form of public-private partnership (PPP) where 70 percent of the capital is funded by domestic investors and the rest is funded by the province. According to Nguyen Duc Long, Chairman of the Quang Ninh Provincial Committee, there are four reasons why China's loans are rejected, i.e. the amount of China's loans is smaller than the estimated total project cost of USD800 million; the conditions attached to the loans; the need to complete the project within a specified period; and the ability of Vietnamese investors to execute the project themselves (*Vietnamnet*, 9 August 2016).

The same approach has been adopted by Hanoi on China's BRI projects and loans. Although Vietnam has provided diplomatic support to the BRI and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), the memorandum of understanding (MoU) negotiations between Vietnam and China to promote BRI and Vietnam-proposed 'Two Corridors, One Belt' (TCOB) initiative were only concluded in two years (Le, 2018). This long process of negotiations indicates that both countries have some disagreements about contents to be prioritized for both initiatives. The emphasis on the relationship between these two initiatives also shows that TCOB is a separate plan from BRI. This means Vietnam does not agree with TCOB being labelled as a BRI project and tends to maintain control over TCOB. Vietnam's cautious attitude towards the BRI has led to almost no new China's BRI projects or loans in Vietnam despite being two neighbouring countries.

While Vietnam has shown the ability to diversify its sources of loans and the will to stop borrowing from China, the Vietnamese government has been constrained by financial challenges including budget constraints, difficulties in promoting PPP projects and reduction in ODA inflows from major donors such as the World Bank, ADB, France and Australia. This situation is worsening due to increasing Vietnam's demand for infrastructure investment estimated at USD605 billion from 2016-2040. Specifically, electricity and road sectors account for 43.8 percent and 22.1 percent of this need respectively (Le 2018). Given the huge gap between current investment trends and investment needs at USD102 billion, Vietnam needs a massive amount of loans to finance its infrastructure including those from China. This situation has prompted local investors to continue working with Chinese partners to bid on government procurement despite pressure from MPI to refrain from using China's loans. This was reflected in a joint venture between local exportimport company, Geleximco and China's company, Sunshine Kaidi New Energy Group that submitted a proposal to develop Long Thanh International Airport near Ho Chi Minh City in the form of a public-private partnership (PPP) (Nikkei Asian Review, 2017).

3.4. Project Contracting

The participation of China's companies in project contracting in Vietnam is a dominant form of economic interaction between the two countries. According to Le (2017b), Vietnam is Chinese engineering companies' largest market in Southeast Asia at the end of 2009. The Chinese companies dominated 90 percent of engineering, procurement and construction (EPC) contracts for thermal energy projects in Vietnam. According to the Central Institute for Economic Management (2016), from 2002-2013 the number of EPC contracts awarded to Chinese companies was 28 out of 118 bidding packages that accounted for 24 percent of the total project and 48 percent of the overall project value. Although these data indicate that Chinese companies' participation in Vietnam's project contracting is less dominant, it is high in three sectors, i.e. thermoelectric (70.6 percent), minerals (87.5 percent) and chemicals (60 percent). For these projects, the Chinese company allocated 31 percent of total funding for the EPC packages.

In terms of project value worth USD100 million and above, Table 2 shows that most of the project contracts awarded to Chinese companies from 2005-2018 were in the energy sector amounting to USD11.8 billion. Only small shares of the project contracts awarded to Chinese companies were in other sectors such as the metal sector accounting for USD3.2 billion, followed by transportation (USD2.4 billion), chemicals (USD1.3 billion) and real estate (USD480 million).

Year/Sector	Energy	Chemicals	Transport	Metals	Real Estate
2006	330	430			
2008		900	160	460	
2009	1,380		1,310		
2010	3,400		170	340	
2011	2,900		180		140
2012	100		200	2,290	
2013	870		140		
2015			260		
2017	810				340
2018	2,020			100	
Total	11,810	1,330	2,420	3,190	480

 Table 2 EPC Contracts Awarded to Chinese Companies by Sectors in Vietnam (contract value of USD100 million and above)

Source: The American Enterprise Institute.

The dominance of Chinese firms in Vietnam's project contracting has brought about some impacts including poor performance of Chinese projects. It is widely reported that Chinese projects are replete with many problems such as delays, low quality and increased costs. One of the most widely criticized Chinese projects has been the Cat Linh-Ha Dong Urban Rail project which costs USD552 million initially, of which USD419 million was loaned from China. The project was expected to begin in 2008 and completed in 2013 but several delays rendered the construction to start only in 2010 and it has yet to commence commercial operations in April 2019 (dtinews, 30 April 2019). The delays caused the cost of the project to balloon to USD868 million in which China's loans had increased to USD670 (Nikkei Asian Review, 2017). Among other Chinese projects that also experienced similar problems were My Dinh National Stadium, Hanoi which costs USD69 million; expansion of steel complex in Thai Nguyen (USD360 million); metal and steel mills in Lao Cai (USD264 million); and aluminum-bauxite projects in the Central Highlands (USD1.4 billion).

In addition, the dominance of Chinese companies has also contributed to Vietnam having a huge trade deficit with China. Similar to other foreign contractors in Vietnam, Chinese companies are used to import services, machines and equipment from its home country in order to save costs. Besides, this practice has been reinforced by China's loan provision that requires Vietnam to not only employ Chinese contractors but also to import services, machines and equipment from China. This situation has increased Vietnam's imports of machinery, equipment, tools and instruments from China from USD5.2 billion in 2011 to USD11.6 billion in 2018, an increase of 123 percent. As a major product imported from China, it maintained Vietnam's large trade deficit with China worth USD24 billion in 2018 despite a reduction trend in trade deficit since 2015.

As Chinese engineering companies tend to employ a large number of imported Chinese workers, it has contributed to the increased presence of Chinese workers in Vietnam. According to the Ministry of Labour, Invalids and Social Affairs (MoLISA), from 2004-2015, the number of foreign workers in Vietnam has increased from 12,600 to more than 83,500. In 2015, Chinese workers make up 30.9 percent of foreign workers with 25,700 people, followed by South Korea (15,000), Taiwan (10,700) and Japan (7,900) (*Vietnamnet*, 21 June 2017). However, the number of Chinese workers does not reflect the real situation as most Chinese firms that dominate the EPC contracts in Vietnam tend to bring in illegal workers from China. According to Nguyen (2014), at nine major construction sites developed by Chinese firms, only 22.7 percent of the total 15,913 Chinese workers are legitimate and registered workers. Hence, the actual number of Chinese workers in Vietnam is likely to be much larger than official figures, thereby reducing employment

opportunities to local workers particularly in the construction sector. However, once the construction project is completed, management and administration of the project is handed over to local workers while Chinese workers largely shifted to other construction projects.

To mitigate the negative impact of Chinese companies' dominance over project contracting in Vietnam, the Vietnamese government has played an active role in the drafting of the new law on tendering, i.e. Law 43, enacted in 2014. The new law introduced several significant improvements compared to the previous law on tendering and law on construction. In terms of contractor's direct appointments, the possibility of foreign donors to designate the appointment of the contractor directly has been removed. Procedures and conditions for direct appointments are also more detailed and governed more closely than the previous law.

In terms of contractor's evaluation criteria, various methods are used to evaluate bidding proposals subjected to the project's scope, complexity, technical and financial requirements. For a non-consultation package, evaluations are implemented either through the lowest bid price method, lowest evaluated price method or the combined price and technical method. For a consultation package, evaluations are implemented either through the least cost selection method, fixed budget selection method, quality and cost-based selection method or quality-based selection method (*Financier Worldwide*, October 2014). These improvements marked a significant shift of proposal evaluation criteria from the lowest cost method to a method that balances between cost and quality.

Although a new law on tendering had been enacted, Vietnam faces challenges in terms of implementation. According to MPI, Vietnamese investors have yet to implement technical barriers in line with the new law on tendering to select qualified contractors. In addition to the above factor, there are several other factors that drive the use of Chinese contractors despite their poor performance records. First, budget allocations for projects in Vietnam are small which lead to other foreign companies using advanced and highcost technology and equipment failing in the bidding process (dtinews, 21 November 2018). This situation opens up opportunities for Chinese companies which are also interested in bidding for small-scale projects. Second, the use of Chinese contractors is a prerequisite for Vietnam to receive China's concessional loans and preferential export credit. Third, Chinese companies are appointed without open tender for several power plant projects that require immediate construction. Fourth, Chinese companies are able to bid for the projects at the lowest price thereby exploiting the weakness of the previous law on tendering that emphasizes low prices rather than other technical factors. This is possible because Chinese companies receive support from the Chinese government especially in terms of access to preferential loans.

After being awarded the contracts, they tend to persuade the project owner to change or ignore the original terms of the contract in order to save costs.

4. Conclusion

Based on the three research questions, this article has three findings. First, the deepening of China's economic engagement in Vietnam in terms of trade, investment, loans and project contracting has brought about several adverse impacts such as huge trade deficits, environmental pollution, intense competition between Chinese and Vietnamese companies in terms of market and labour supply, risk of debt traps, poor project performance and the influx of Chinese workers in Vietnam. Second, the Vietnamese government has been proactive in reducing these adverse impacts by diversifying market, investment and loan sources, improving trade structure and business climate via economic reforms, adopting a cautious approach to China's loans and upgrading law on tendering. Third, relative autonomy of the Vietnamese government in reducing deepened China's economic engagement and its adverse impacts is constrained by a number of internal and external factors. The internal factors include labour-intensive industry structure, budget constraints, difficulties in promoting PPP projects, increased demand for infrastructure investment and weaknesses in the implementation of law on tendering. External factors include a reduction in ODA flows from major donors and the US-China trade war that threatened the Vietnamese export market and induced inflows of Chinese investors into Vietnam to avoid US tariffs on Chinese imports.

These findings indicate that Globalization with Chinese characteristics or Oriental Globalization 2.0 currently led by China do not lead to the demise of Vietnamese government's power. Instead, the Vietnamese government has taken a proactive stance to defend its autonomy by implementing various policies and strategies to manage the adverse impacts of globalization. These developments indicate that globalization has transformed or restructured the power of Vietnamese government which is in line with the thesis argued by transformationalists in the theory of globalization.

Notes

- * Zaharul bin Abdullah is attached to the Institute of Malaysian and International Studies (IKMAS), Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia. He can be reached at <encikzaharul@gmail.com> or <mrzaharul@umt.edu.my>.
- ** Dr. Sity binti Daud is Associate Professor at the Faculty of Social Sciences and Humanities, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia. She can be reached at <sitydaud@ ukm.edu.my>.

References

- Central Institute of Economic Management (CIEM) (2016), "Phụ thuộc kinh tế giữa Việt Nam - Trung Quốc" (Economic Dependency between Vietnam-China).
- dtinews (2018, November 21), "Ministry proposes stricter rules in contractor selection", available at http://dtinews.vn/en/news/018/59469/ministry-proposesstricter-rules-in-contractor-selection.html> (accessed 15 May 2019).
- dtinews (2019, April 30), "Hanoi's first metro project operation delayed again", available at http://dtinews.vn/en/news/017002/61967/hanoi-s-first-metro-project-operation-delayed-again.html (accessed 15 May 2019).
- Financier Worldwide (2014), "Vietnam: new tendering rules", https://www.financier worldwide.com/vietnam-new-tendering-rules#.XTpvqegzbDd (accessed 15 May 2019).
- General Department of Vietnam Customs (2017), *Customs Handbook on International Merchandise Trade Statistics of Vietnam*, Hanoi, Vietnam.
- General Department of Vietnam Customs (2018), *Customs Handbook on International Merchandise Trade Statistics of Vietnam*, Hanoi, Vietnam.
- Global Development Policy Centre (GDPC) (2019), "China's Global Energy Finance", available at https://www.bu.edu/cgef/#/all/Country/Vietnam (accessed 12 December 2019).
- General Statistical Office (GSO) (2019), *Statistical Summary Book of Vietnam*, Hanoi, Vietnam.
- General Statistical Office (GSO) (2019), "Licensed FDI Projects from January 01 to October 20, 2019", Hanoi, Vietnam.
- Giddens, Anthony (1990), The Consequences of Modernity, Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Ha, Thanh Lam (2019), "Chinese FDI in Vietnam: Trends, Status and Challenges", ISEAS Perspective, No. 34, pp. 1-10.
- Hanoi Times (2019). "Vietnam gov't urges faster SOE privatization", available at <http://www.hanoitimes.vn/economy/2019/07/81E0D926/vietnam-gov-t-urgesfaster-soe-privatization/> (accessed 15 May 2019).
- Henderson, J., Appelbaum, R.P. and S.Y. Ho (2013), "Globalization with Chinese Characteristics: Externalization, Dynamics and Transformations", *Development* and Change, Vol. 44, No. 6, pp. 1221-1253. https://doi.org/10.1111/dech.12066
- Hirst, Paul and Thompson, Grahame (1996), Globalization in Question: The International Economy and the Possibilities of Governance, Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Le Hong Hiep (2017a), "Vietnam's New Wave of SOE Equitization: Drivers and Implications", *ISEAS Perspective*, No. 57.
- Le Hong Hiep (2017b), Living Next to the Giant: The Political Economy of Vietnam's Relations with China under Doi Moi, Singapore: ISEAS Publishing.
- Le Hong Hiep (2018), "The Belt and Road Initiative in Vietnam: Challenges and Prospects", *ISEAS Perspective*, No. 18.
- Lee, John (2014), "Reforms will Decide Vietnam's Ability to Resist Economic Dminance by China", *ISEAS Perspective*, No. 34.
- Marston, H. (2012), "Bauxite Mining in Vietnam's Central Highlands: An Arena for Expanding Civil Society? *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 34, No. 2, pp. 173-196. https://doi.org/10.1355/cs34-2b

- Nguyen Thi Bich Ngoc (2016), "Vietnam-China economic relations and recommendations for ASEAN-China cooperation", in Kim, Yong-Chan (ed.), *Chinese Global Production Network in ASEAN* (pp. 189-212), London: Springer. https:// doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-24232-3 10
- Nguyen Thi Kim Dung, Nguyen Manh Hai and Tran Trung Hieu (2013), "Impacts of China on Poverty Reduction in Vietnam", in Hossein Jalilian (ed.), *Assessing China's Impact on Poverty in the Greater Mekong Subregion* (pp. 153-235), Singapore: ISEAS Publishing.
- Nguyen Van Chinh (2014), "Recent Chinese migration to Vietnam", Asian and Pacific Migration Journal, Vol. 22, No. 1, pp. 7-30. https://doi.org/10.1177/011719681302200102
- Nikkei Asian Review (2017, September 20), "China's projects in Vietnam earn reputation for poor quality, delays", available at https://asia.nikkei.com/ Economy/China-s-projects-in-Vietnam-earn-reputation-for-poor-quality-delays> (accessed 15 May 2019).
- Ohmae, Kenichi (1995), *The End of the Nation-State: The Rise of Regional Economies*, New York, NY: The Free Press.
- Pieterse, J.N. (2015), Goodbye Miracle Eight, Bangi: Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia.
- Rosenau, J.N. (1997), Along the Domestic-Foreign Frontier: Exploring Governance in a Turbulent World, Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- South China Morning Post (SCMP) (2018, November 18), "Here's who wins and also loses in US-China trade war: Vietnam", https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/geopolitics/article/2173665/heres-who-wins-and-who-loses-us-china-trade-warvietnam (accessed 15 July 2019).
- Tuan Ho, Trang Thi Ngoc Nguyen and Tho Ngoc Tran (2018). "How will Vietnam Cope with the Impact of the US-China Trade War?", *ISEAS Perspective*, No. 74.
- Vietnamnet (2016, December 8), "Quang Ninh refuses Chinese loans for major expressway project", available at https://english.vietnamnet.vn/fms/business/ 161853/quang-ninh-refuses-chinese-loans-for-major-expressway-project.html (accessed 15 July 2019).
- Vietnamnet (2017, June 21), "Number of foreign workers in Vietnam on the rise", available at https://english.vietnamnet.vn/fms/society/180670/number-of-foreign-workers-in-vietnam-on-the-rise.html> (accessed 20 May 2019).
- Vietnam Express (2018, August 16), "Vietnam frets over Chinese ODA, contractors", available at https://e.vnexpress. net/news/business/vietnam-frets-over-chineseoda-contractors-3792908.html> (accessed 20 May 2019).
- Vietnam Investment Review (2019, April 15), "Vietnam's exports to CPTPP countries set to surge", available at https://www.vir.com.vn/vietnams-exports-to-cptpp-countries-set-to-surge-67094.html (accessed 20 May 2019).
- Womack, B. (2006), China and Vietnam: The Politics of Asymmetry. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Womack, B. (2010), "China and Vietnam: managing an asymmetric relationship in an era of economic uncertainty", *Asian Politics & Policy*, Vol. 2, No. 4, pp. 583-600. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1943-0787.2010.01214.x

Private Sector Development: A Comparative Study of China and Vietnam

Bui Nhat Quang* and Ha Thi Hong Van** Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences

Abstract

China and Vietnam have achieved remarkable economic growth since the reforms and opening of their economies (China with its economic reform and opening in 1978 and Vietnam with its economic renovation in 1986). Through the reform process, until now, the two countries have achieved remarkable achievements in economic growth. It is thus necessary to mention the role and contribution of the private sector in each economy. This article aims to analyze and compare the Chinese and Vietnamese policies toward the private sector and roles played by this sector in each economy since these two countries conducted reform and opened their economy until the present. From this comparison, we hope to find out the implications for Vietnam in developing the private sector. The findings of this paper are: (1) in general, China and Vietnam were similar in directions and policy toward private sector development since their launching of economic reform and renovation, respectively, (2) the private sector has contributed to the development of each economy, (3) the contribution of the private sector to the economy in China is much more than the case of Vietnam, especially in export, R&D and transformation of industrial structure

Keywords: private sector, development, role

1. Introduction

China and Vietnam have achieved remarkable economic growth since their reforms and opening of their economies (China with economic reform and opening in 1978 and Vietnam with economic renovation in 1986). The two countries economy was undeveloped when they started lauching economic reforms and renovation. Through the reform process, until now, the two countries have achieved remarkable achievements in economic growth. China has surpassed Japan to become the second largest economy in the world since

2010, with an average per capita income of USD9,976 in 2018. Vietnam is also becoming a highly dynamic and open economy with an average current income of about USD2,566 (World Bank, 2019). It is thus necessary to mention the role and contribution of the private sector in each economy. The change in perception of private sector development and policy changes has spurred this economic sector to develop and promote its active role in the economic growth of Vietnam and China. Both countries went from prohibition and restriction of the private sector before the reform and renovation period to legal recognition since the reform and renovation period.

The amendment of China's Constitution in 1982 recognized the private sector as an additional component of the socialist economy. Similarly, Vietnam implemented this in 1990 with the promulgation of the Corporate Law and 1992 Constitution enactment of ownership rights and freedom to do business officially for the first time. So far, along with the economic reform process, the two countries have issued more policies to create favourable conditions for the private sector to develop, promoting their important role in the economic development of each country. This article aims to analyze and compare China's and Vietnam's policies toward the private sector and its role in each country's economy since the reform and opening of their economy to the present.

2. Changing Directions and Policies toward Development of the Private Sector in China and Vietnam

2.1. China

China's 40 years of opening and reform is also associated with 40 years of private sector reform and development. The private sector has gone through periods of ups and downs to gain a strong position in China's national economy at present. From the period of complete prohibition to restricted development, the private sector is then encouraged to develop and become an "important component" of the current Chinese economy. China's private sector has grown steadily, increasingly playing a role in creating jobs for labour, promoting creativity, expanding the scale of goods exports, and improving the standard of living for people in the country.

2.1.1. First Period: Starting from 1978 to 1991

The unitary regime of the state-owned economy from the 1950s to 1978 was quickly demolished after the Chinese opening and reform. In 1978, after the ideological liberation movement, the focus of the 3rd Session of the Chinese Communist Party's 11th Congress was the decision to move China to the

stage of socialist modernization. The individual economy was considered as an indispensable and beneficial addition to the state economy.

In 1980, the Chinese Communist Party Central Committee issued a policy of "encouraging and supporting the proper development of the private sector" at the National Labor and Employment Conference. In related documents, the State Council also pointed out the need to allow and promote competition among economic sectors. The reports of the 12th and 13th Chinese Communist Party Congress both showed encouragement to the development of the individual economy.

The 13th Congress of the Chinese Communist Party pointed out that the structure of the first stage of socialism should be based on public ownership, but it should encourage the development of the private sector. A certain development of the private sector is conducive to promoting production, stimulating the market, expanding employment, and better meeting people's needs in many ways. *It is a necessary and useful addition to the public sector of the economy* (People's Publishing House, Beijing, 1993). It is the first time that the Chinese Communist Party has affirmed that the private sector is a part of the structure of the Chinese economy in the first stage of a socialist regime, and the additional position of the private sector for socioeconomic development was very important. China should introduce a policy to encourage the development of this economic form.

2.1.2. Second Period: Official Development of the Chinese Private Sector (1992 to 2001)

Since 1992, the Chinese private sector was officially developed. The highlight was Deng Xiaoping's famous "Southern Talk" when he visited Wuhan, Shenzhen, Zhuhai and Shanghai provinces. The content of the speech focused on promoting the process of private sector reform. In the same year, the 14th Chinese Communist Party Congress identified the establishment of a socialist market economy institution as a target for reforming China's economic system whereby "the state economy is the main, other economic forms together develop" as the basic motto for the development of the socialist economy of Chinese characteristics in the first phase. In 1993, the State Administration for Industry and Commerce issued "opinions to promote the development of the private sector", offering measures to encourage the development of the private sector from aspects such as registration, market access, equalizations and business expansion. In 1997, in the 15th Congress of the Chinese Communist Party Report, for the first time, the non-public sector was considered as one component among China's basic economic sectors. In 1999, the second session of the 9th People's Congress adopted the constitutional amendment, confirming for the first time that the non-public sector is an important part

of the socialist market economy. Thus, the private sector was upgraded to an important part of the socialist market economy. These adjustments have brought great momentum to the development of the Chinese private sector (People's Publishing House, Beijing, 2000).

2.1.3. Third Period: Promoting and Developing the Private Sector (2002 to the Present)

In late 2001, China joined the World Trade Organization (WTO), and the private sector reform underwent a new chapter. In 2002, the Report of the 16th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party for the first time *declared the need to encourage, support and guide the common development of the non-public economy*; at the same time, China proposed to implement equal protection of ownership, forming an equal competition for all economic sectors. The revised Constitution of the Chinese Communist Party, adopted in the same year, eliminated obstacles for private entrepreneurs to join the Communist Party. In 2003, the "Decision of the Central Committee of the Social market economic system" was adopted in the 3rd Plenary Session of the 16th National Congress of Chinese Communist Party, providing policies and measures to encourage the development of the private sector, such as law amendments, market relaxation and equal treatment.

Policies and regulations such as "36 Measures to Promote the Non-public Economy", "Law on Corporate Income Tax" and "Property Law" have been strongly introduced. Policies and legal systems to promote the development of the non-public economy has been increasingly improved. The "36 measures" policy has promoted seven aspects which includes easing market access, strengthening financial support and taxes, improving social services, protecting rights and interests, solutions to improve the quality of businesses, improving the monitoring system and strengthening policy coordination. In 2007, the 5th Session of the 10th National People's Congress adopted the "Property Law of the People's Republic of China" and "The Law on the Enterprise Income Tax of the People's Republic of China" to protect the healthy development of the private sector from two angles: equal protection of public and private property, and equal treatment of domestic enterprises and foreign-invested enterprises. In the same year, the Report of the 17th Chinese Communist Party Congress indicated that "institutional barriers need to be broken" and "promoting the development of individual businesses and small and medium-sized enterprises". During this period, the main feature of the process of private sector reform is "continuing to encourage, support and guide". The purpose of these policies is to improve confidence in private sector development, attract talents at home and abroad, promote the internationalization process of private enterprises, and eliminate unequal treatment toward the private sector.

After the financial crisis in 2008, global economic growth slowed. The sharp decline in international market demand, fluctuations in commodity prices, and rising production costs have greatly influenced the development of the Chinese private sector. The public debt crisis in Europe is getting worse. Trade protectionism has also thus increased and spread, unemployment and inflation remained high, creating obstacles for the recovery of the global economy. Chinese private enterprises are facing an urgent need for a change in growth dynamics in order to create an upgrade in the development process.

The 18th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party marked a breakthrough in the market access of private enterprises. The Congress report pointed out "the need to encourage, support and guide the development of the non-public economy, ensuring that all forms of economic ownership have equal access to production factors, participating in fair market competition and being protected by the same law" (Xinhua, 2012). In particular, the Chinese Communist Party's 18th Congress Resolution has pointed out: "*The public economy and non-public economy are all important components of the socialist market economy, an important foundation for the socio-economic development of China*".

"The decision of the Chinese Communist Party Central Committee on profoundly comprehensive reforms of some major issues" was adopted in the 3rd Plenary Session of the Central Committee, stating that the State protects all forms of economic ownership and legal rights. This decision proposes to maintain equal rights, opportunities and rules, abolish unreasonable regulations of different forms for non-public economy, remove barriers, and introduce specific measures for non-public enterprises to participate in franchising. The highlight of this decision is to encourage the development of mixed ownership between the state-owned economy and the private-owned economy, as this benefits the expansion of state capital, adding to the strengths of each economy. These adjustments and emphasis are important for the development and significant improvement in the status of the private sector. Besides, it also has great significance in solving institutional constraints that the private sector is facing (Xinhua, 2017a).

On September 24, 2015, the State Council of China issued "Opinions on Developing a Mixed-ownership Economy for SOEs" to develop measures to support the development of a mixed ownership economy in SOEs. It is considered as an incentive for private enterprises to participate in SOE's reform. In this reform process, the private sector is allowed to be involved in industries that it has been restricted to in the past.

Continuing to deepen the reform of the private sector, the report of the 19th Congress of the Chinese Communist Party pointed out that socialism with Chinese characteristics has entered a new era. The report proposes a series of new theories, introducing a new big discussion about the healthy development of the non-public economy while continuing to encourage, support and guide the development of the private sector in the new era. The report provided directions on supporting the development of private enterprises and implementing a series of major deployments in market access, property rights and trading systems. These have driven the sustainable and healthy development of the private sector, strengthened confidence in the development of private businesses and marked the development of China's private sector in the new historical chapter. In this period, the main characteristics of private economic reform are "connecting", "easing" and "reducing burden". The goal of most of these policies is to enable high-quality development of private businesses in the new era.

On November 20, 2017, the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, the National Development and Reform Commission, the China Securities Regulatory Commission and 16 other departments jointly issued the "opinions for guidance on promoting the full role of private investment in promoting the implementation of a strong private production strategy" in recent years. In particular, it emphasizes five measures: improving the supply system, improving the public service system, improving the talent incentive system, improving the management level of enterprises and increasing support in financial aid and taxes. Besides, this guidance also provides innovative financial support methods to improve the level of service of private businesses in a comprehensive way, such as promoting the formation of a competitive market environment, and the sustainable and healthy development of private enterprises (Gao, 2018).

In particular, on November 1, 2018, Xi Jinping chaired a symposium to encourage and support the development of the private sector. In this symposium, he affirmed that China has not changed its policy of encouraging, supporting and guiding the development of non-public economy, and is committed to creating a good environment and providing more for the development of the non-public economy. Xi also stressed that the public and private sector should complement each other instead of being mutually exclusive. The private sector is an important achievement and force in the development of the socialist market economy. Xi proposed six tasks that the government needed to implement, encourage and support the development of private enterprises. These tasks include reducing the burden of taxes and enterprise fees; expanding access to financial markets and establishing policy relief funds; creating a level playing field; strengthening policy coordination and developing relevant support measures; strengthening local government support with businesses; protecting the personal safety and property of enterprises (Zhongguo Keji, 2018).

With the proposed measures, China is making efforts to improve the development of the private sector, making it possible to expand to the international market, enhance innovation and competitiveness core and form bigger companies with global competitiveness.

2.2. Vietnam

Similar to China, Vietnamese private sector development is also closely linked to the country's economic reform process and marked by each National Party Congress (from the 6th to 12th National Congress of the Communist Party of Vietnam).

At the 6th National Congress of the Communist Party (1986), Vietnam officially acknowledged the existence of the private sector. Before 1986, the main form of ownership in the Vietnamese economy was the state and collective sectors. The private sector existed in the economy in the form of individual enterprises. Nevertheless, since it was not officially recognized by the government, the private sector was mainly in the form of the household economy without legal entities and operated primarily in the "informal market".

In 1986, when Vietnam entered the era of economic renovation, the multi economic sectors were officially recognized in the Vietnamese Communist Party document. Economic sectors include state-owned economy, collective economy, small-scale commodity economy, private capitalist economy, state capitalist economy, and natural self-sufficiency economy of ethnic minority community (Luong and Vu, 2011). In the document of the 6th National Congress of the Vietnamese Communist Party, the existence and operation of non-socialist economic sectors were recognized by the Vietnamese Communist Party under the direction and guidance of the socialist economic sector.

The "multi-sectors economic policy" continued to be consistently implemented by the 6th Politburo and the 6th Plenum's Resolution affirmed in Resolution No. 16-NQ/TW on July 15, 1988. On April 5, 1988, the 6th Politburo issued Resolution No. 10-NQ/TW which showed an important first step for the development of the Vietnamese private sector and paving the way for breakthroughs later on (Nguyen and Pham, 2017).

The Law on Foreign Investment was enacted and took effect on January 1, 1988, creating conditions for a new economic sector to appear, i.e. the foreign-investment sector. In December 1990, Vietnam promulgated the Law on Enterprises and the Enterprise Law to allow the private sector to establish large enterprises.

The 7th Vietnam Communist Party Congress advocated the development of a "multi-sector commodity economy" following socialist orientation, including state-owned economy, collective economy and private sector. The documents of the 7th National VCP Congress has affirmed: the private sector shall develop especially in the field of production according to the management and guidance of the State and everyone is free to do business according to the law with the protection of ownership and legal income (Dang Cong san Vietnam, 1991: 67). The State continues to encourage the private sector to develop without limits on the scale and location of development in sectors that are not prohibited by law. During this time, Vietnam promulgated the Law on Domestic Investment (1994) to attract more investment capital for economic development.

The documents of the 8th VCP National Congress (June 1996) expressed that the government encouraged all domestic and foreign enterprises and individuals to exploit the potentials and to invest and develop; providing equal treatment to all economic sectors before the law regardless of ownership and form of business organization, creating favourable economic and legal conditions for private businesses to concentrate on their work for the long term (Dang Cong san Vietnam, 1996: 95-97).

From 1986 to 1998, the Vietnam Communist Party's thought and perception toward the private sector had a significant development. Nevertheless, the policies and laws related to this economic sector were still inadequate. In response to that requirement, the Enterprise Law was established in 2000 to eliminate legal discrimination for private enterprises in Vietnam, replacing a series of laws that had existed before with more comprehensive and focused content. In order to facilitate the implementation of the Enterprise Law in 2000, a series of guiding and supporting documents were issued, revolving around issues such as: improving the efficiency and competitiveness of enterprises, abolishing a number of business licences, guiding the implementation of several articles of the Enterprise Law and so on. These legal documents contributed to the creation of a relatively open legal environment for the development of the private sector.

Up to the 9th Party's Congress (2001), the Vietnam Communist Party continued to have new, more complete awareness when affirming the implementation of a multi-component economic policy. In addition to asserting the key role of the state economic sector, the private sector is more important and indispensable in the national economy. Especially, at the 5th Plenum of the 9th Party Central Committee, for the first time, the Party had its Resolution on the private sector. Accordingly, Resolution of the 5th Plenum, Session 9th advocated: continue to renovate mechanisms, policies, encourage and facilitate private economic development, identify "*private sector is an important component of the national economy*". The most notable new point of the Resolution is the policy that: "Party members who own private businesses abide by the Party Charter, and laws and policies of the State are still Party members" (Nguyen and Pham, 2017).

In 2005, the revised Enterprise Law was passed by the National Assembly, making significant progress compared to the Enterprise Law in 2000. The Enterprise Law in 2005 provided regulations for the establishment, management and operation of limited companies, joint-stock companies, partnerships and private enterprises of all economic sectors; regulations on a group of companies with objects of application are enterprises of all economic sectors; organizations and individuals related to the establishment, management and operation of enterprises. The Enterprise Law in 2005 provided a consistent legal framework for enterprises, ending discrimination against businesses by economic sector, and contributed to establishing a fair and equal business environment. Since then, all economic sectors are completely equal before the law.

The 10th National Party Congress (2006) made a breakthrough in the perception of the private sector: "*The private sector plays an important role and is one of the driving forces of the economy*". The new point of this Congress was to acknowledge that "*the private sector is an important driver of the economy*". It is the first time that the private sector has been formally identified as an economic component, encouraged to develop, thus enabling the economy to be more harmonious.

The 11th National Party Congress (2011) was determined to complete mechanisms and policies to strongly develop the private sector to become one of the important driving forces of the economy. For the first time, the Communist Party of Vietnam introduced a policy of "facilitating the formation of several private economic corporations" along with state economic corporations. It is an expectation on the development of Vietnam's private sector and demonstrates the policy of creating an equal environment among the economic sectors of the Communist Party of Vietnam.

To institutionalize the above points of view and policies, the State has issued laws and guiding documents, such as the Law on Natural Resource Tax in 2009, Law on Amendment of Intellectual Property in 2009, Law on State Bank of Vietnam in 2010, Law on Credit Organizations in 2010, and Law on Commercial Arbitration in 2010. Specifically, the Law on Enterprises in 2014 and Investment Law in 2014 are the important impetus that positively impacts the development of the private sector. The Law on Enterprises in 2014 had many significant innovations, especially for the private sector in the spirit of facilitating the development of business freedom, creating a favourable business and investment environment in line with the globalization trend, producing a clear roadmap to promote many newly established businesses. This law shortens the time for registration of enterprise establishment, reforms administrative procedure, seal reform, gives good protection of investors' interests, and ease of corporate restructuring. One of the important issues of the Enterprise Law in 2014 is to abolish the content of legal capital and professional practice certificates – this breakthrough step has realized the freedom of doing business in all industries and trades that are not prohibited by law in the Constitution in 2013. In another way, the Enterprise Law in 2014 has brought fairness and business opportunities to various industries, significantly reducing trade and legal risks, reducing transaction costs, increasing safety and proactively and creatively provide an environment for business, and facilitating enterprises to take full advantage of their potential and business opportunities to develop.

The 12th National Party Congress (2016) had affirmed more strongly and decisively when considering the private sector as an *important driving force of the economy*, stressed the urgent need "to complete policies to support small and medium enterprises, and start-up enterprises; encouraging the formation of private and multi-owned private economic corporations to contribute capital to state-owned economic corporations". The 12th National Party Congress has opened new opportunities for this economic sector to continue to prosper.

On June 3, 2017, the Resolution of the 5th Plenum of the 12th Party Central Committee on developing private sector to become an important driving force of the socialist-oriented market economy was issued, with a general goal to developing a healthy, efficient, sustainable private sector to become an important driving force of the socialist-oriented market economy (Dang Cong san Vietnam, 2017: 88). The Resolution has set out specific objectives on the index of private economic development, offering key solutions such as: unifying awareness, ideology and action in implementing guidelines and policies on private economic development; creating favourable investment and business environment for private economic development; supporting private economic innovation, technology modernization, and human resources development, labour productivity improvement; improving the effectiveness and efficiency of state management; renewing the content, methods and strengthening the Party's leadership; enhancing the role of the Vietnam Fatherland Front and political-social, social-professional organizations for the private sector.

It can be said that there have been fundamental changes in the opinions, orientations and policies for the private economic development of China and Vietnam in recent years. In China, phases of private economic development are more obvious than Vietnam, which are reflected in three major periods, including from 1978 to 1991, from Deng Xiaoping's Southern Tour to 2001, and after China joined the WTO. These are important milestones for the completion of China's socialist market economy as well as China's private economic development. However, the similarities between the two countries are the orientations and policies of private economic development, which have been changed markedly through each period of the National Communist Party Congress of each country.

3. Comparison of Private Sector Role in China (Important Component) and Vietnam (Important Driver)

3.1. China

The number of private enterprises has increased rapidly since the economic reform and opening. After 40 years of reform, especially since the beginning of the 21st Century, the number of private enterprises in China has increased, especially the emergence of large enterprises (see Table 1).

The competitiveness of the private sector in the domestic and foreign markets has been increasing. In the domestic market, only three of the top 500 private enterprises in China had a revenue exceeding 100 billion Yuan in 2010. Then, by 2017, there were six private businesses with revenue exceeding 300 billion Yuan, of which the Huawei Group achieved sales of more than 500 billion Yuan (Renmin, 2017). In 2015, the revenue of 500 leading Chinese private enterprises reached 9,509 billion Yuan and it was 12,052 billion Yuan in 2017 (Hua, 2017). At the global level, in 2014, the first private enterprise in China was listed in the Top 500 largest enterprises in the world (Fortune Global 500); by 2017, this number has increased to 24 enterprises, accounting for 20% of total Chinese enterprises which was listed in this list (Huang, 2017).

3.2. Vietnam

The Vietnamese private sector is being recognized as an important driver of the economy. The role of private enterprises is becoming more important in the context of reform and integration. Since the economic renovation in 1986, the private sector has developed rapidly, especially in terms of the number of enterprises (see Table 2).

Due to the policy which promotes the equalization of state-owned enterprises, the number of state-owned enterprises has decreased significantly in quantity and proportion in the total number of Vietnamese enterprises. The proportion of SOEs accounted for slightly over 1% in 2011 and decreased to 0.47% in 2016. However, the number of private enterprises always accounted for a higher proportion and has a rapid growth rate over the years from more than 325,000 enterprises in 2011 to more than 500,000 enterprises in 2016.

3.3. Contribution to GDP

3.3.1. China

The contribution of the private sector in China's GDP is growing. During the 40 years of opening and reform, social assets created by private businesses

Table 1 China: Numb	ber of Pr	ivate Ent	ber of Private Enterprises from 2006-2018 (Unit: 1,000)	from 20(06-2018	(Unit: 1	,000						
Enterprise type	2006	2007	2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
SOEs	120.0	128.6	114.0	119.0	153.8	156.3	159.6	95.4	130.2	133.6	132.3	120.0 128.6 114.0 119.0 153.8 156.3 159.6 95.4 130.2 133.6 132.3 133.2	242.0
Private enterprises	4,950	5,513	3,596	3,682	4,684	5,255	5,918 5	5,455	7,266	8,656	12,537 27,263	27,263	31,053
FDI enterprises	86.4	119.3	119.3 186.0	213.9	217.2	124.1	217.2 124.1 130.9	88.42	119.8	122.2	122.3	88.42 119.8 122.2 122.3 137.0	197.5
Source: Wang and Yang (2018) and China Yearly Statistics, available at <http: www.stats.gov.cn="">.</http:>	ıg (2018)	and Chi	na Yearly	Statistic	s, availat	ole at <ht< td=""><td>tp://www</td><td>.stats.gov</td><td>.cn>.</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></ht<>	tp://www	.stats.gov	.cn>.				

11-2016
201
from
Enterprises
Private I
of
Number
Vietnam:
Table 2

	-					
		2011		2014		2016
Ownership type	Number	Number Proportion (%)	Number	Number Proportion (%)	Number	Number Proportion (%)
State-owned enterprises	3,326	1.02	2,977	0.72	2,505	0.49
Private enterprises	313,213	96.26	401,489	96.59	491,475	96.77
Foreign-invested enterprises	8,828	2.71	11,180	2.69	13,892	2.74
Total	325,367	100.0	415,646	100.0	507,872	100.0
Source: Manual (2010)						

Source: Nguyen (2019).

have grown rapidly. In 1989, the contribution of the private sector to GDP was only about 3.86% (Zhou and Xie, 2008: 34) then increased to over 50% in 2017 (Renmin, 2018). In particular, in provinces such as Henan, Zhejiang, Liaoning, Hebei and Fujian, the GDP contribution of the private sector was approximately 70%. Besides, the role of the private sector in promoting economic growth is increasingly prominent. In 1982, the proportion of private enterprises in fixed national assets was 17.1% which can stimulate 0.36% of GDP growth rate; by 2016, this ratio has reached to 32.87% which can stimulate 0.92% of GDP growth rate (Wang and Yang, 2018: 8).

3.3.2. Vietnam

After more than 30 years of economic renovation from 1986-2017, Vietnam's economy achieved an average growth rate of 6.6%. The highest growth period was in the period 1992-1997 with an increase of 8.1-9.5%; whereas for the period 2000-2007 the growth rate was at 6.8-7.8%. From 2009-2017, due to the impact of the world financial crisis, Vietnam's economic growth was lower than the previous period with a growth rate of 5.4 to 6.7%. At the global level, compared to some countries with rapid economic growth in recent years, the average growth rate of Vietnam's GDP is second, only after China (Nguyen, 2018).

The contribution to GDP of non-state and FDI sectors has been increasing. The non-state sector has contributed more than 40% of Vietnam's GDP whereby private enterprises contributed nearly 10%, and the individual sector contributed about 35% of GDP (see Table 3 below).

Economic Sectors	2006	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016
State owned	36.7	33.6	32.8	32.6	32.3	31.9	31.9	32.0
Non state	47.2	49.1	49.5	49.6	48.4	48.2	48.0	47.3
Collective economy	6.4	4.6	4.5	4.4	4.5	4.5	4.5	4.4
Private enterprises	9.0	7.9	8.3	8.8	8.7	8.7	8.8	9.1
Individual economy	31.8	36.6	36.7	36.4	35.2	35.0	34.7	33.8
FDI	16.1	17.3	17.7	17.8	19.3	19.9	20.1	20.7

 Table 3 Vietnam: Contribution to GDP Growth (Real Price) by Ownership Sectors from 2006-2016 (in percentage)

Source: Vu (2016).

3.4. Contribution to Export

3.4.1. China

In recent years, Chinese private enterprises' exports tend to increase, while foreign-invested and state-owned enterprises' exports continued to decline. In 2011, exports of the private sector accounted for 33.5% of all sectors' export, but has increased to 46.5% in 2016 (China Minsheng Bank Research Institute, 2018: 29). This confirms that the export competitiveness of Chinese private enterprises has been constantly improving. In 2015, for the first time, the export proportion of private enterprises exceeded foreign-invested enterprises and has maintained its leading position in the export market share in 2016 and 2017.

The main export goods of Chinese private enterprises focus on communication products, household appliances, automobiles, lighting equipment and consumer goods, accounting for more than 57% of the total production of private enterprises goods and accounting for more than 50% of the same type of export products nationwide. Meanwhile, the export of traditional manual labour products has decreased (China Minsheng Bank Research Institute, 2018: 29). Besides, the import growth rate of private enterprises is much higher than the exports growth rate, at 3.57 trillion Yuan in 2017, an increase of 22% over the same period in the previous year (General Administration of Customs of the People Republic of China, 2018). Among this, the import of electromechanical and high-tech products accounted for nearly the absolute portion. In the first three quarters of 2018, the import and export of Chinese private enterprises were 8.77 trillion Yuan, an increase of 12.9%, accounting for 39.4% of China's total import-export values, increase by 1% over the same period in the previous year. Among them, export values were 5.68 trillion Yuan, increasing by 9.6%, accounting for 47.9% of total export values and import values of 3.09 trillion Yuan, an increase of 19.5% within the same period of 2017 (General Administration of Customs the People's Republic of China, 2018).

To have a better understanding of how the private sector contributes to China's foreign trade, we examine Table 4. As can be seen, the share of Chinese private enterprises accounted for about 25-29% of China's export values compared to the shares of the SOE sector and FDI enterprises. If calculated by domestic enterprises, the export values of the domestic sector are equal to the export values of the FDI sector.

3.4.2. Vietnam

Unlike China, in Vietnam there is imbalance in the export share between the domestic sector and the FDI sector. The domestic economy and the private

Year	Business types	Values (100 million Yuan)	Growth Rate (%)	Proportion (%)
2011	SOEs	2,672.9	14.1	14.1
	FDI enterprises	9,954.7	15.5	52.4
	Private enterprises	6,352.9	32.1	33.5
2012	SOEs	2,562.8	-4.1	12.5
	FDI enterprises	10,227.5	2.8	49.9
	Private enterprises	7,699.1	21.1	37.6
2013	SOEs	2,489.9	-2.8	11.3
	FDI enterprises	10,442.6	2.1	47.3
	Private enterprises	9,167.7	19.1	41.5
2014	SOEs	2,564.9	3.1	10.9
	FDI enterprises	10,747.3	3	45.9
	Private enterprises	10,115.2	10.4	43.1
2015	SOEs	2,423.9	-5.5	10.7
	FDI enterprises	10,047.3	-6.5	44.2
	Private enterprises	10,278.3	1.6	45.2
2016	Private enterprises	-	2.2	45.9
2017	Private enterprises	_	12.3	46.5

 Table 4 China: Export Ratios of Business Types from 2011-2017

Source: Ministry of Commerce of China (2013, 2014, 2015, 2016) and China Minsheng Bank Research Institute (2018, 8:29).

sector have not played an important role in exports, but the FDI sector plays an important role in Vietnam's exports. Since Vietnam joined the WTO, exports of the FDI sector have increased dramatically compared to the domestic economic sector. (For the domestic economic sector, Vietnam's statistics do not separate between export turnover data of SOEs and private enterprises.) From 2012 through 2016, the export turnover of the FDI sector increased at an average rate of 21.3% per year (higher than the average export turnover of the whole country of 12.7%). In 2016, the export turnover of the FDI sector was twice that of the domestic economic sector, accounting for nearly 72% of the total export turnover; in 2017, the FDI sector's export volume was USD155.24 billion, accounting for 73% of the national export proportion (Malesky et al., 2018). In contrast, the domestic economic sector has a very slow growth rate, especially in 2015 and 2016, the export turnover of this sector decreased by 8.5% and 2.8% respectively. This shows that Vietnam's trade largely depends on the FDI sector (see Figure 1).



Figure 1 Vietnam: Export Turnover of the FDI and Domestic Sectors, 2005-16

Source: Author compiled from the Vietnam General Department of Customs at the website: https://www.customs.gov.vn/

Vietnamese private enterprises are mostly on a small scale, lacking the ability to develop on a large scale. In 2017, only about 11% of private enterprises exported directly, and about 14% were sold to FDI enterprises in Vietnam. That is, private businesses mainly serve the domestic market (Malesky et al., 2018).

3.5. Contribution to Employment

3.5.1. China

In addition to direct contributions to the Chinese economy, the private sector also contributes to social development and harmonization, including employment issues and improving people's income. Private economic development means that employees of private enterprises are significantly increased. Moreover, private businesses become "addresses" to create jobs for people. In particular, since the 18th National Congress of the Communist Party of China, the country has launched a series of measures to encourage the development of the private sector. Therefore, the private sector could create more jobs for the people. Private enterprises provide 80% of jobs in urban areas, absorb more than 70% of workers moving from rural to urban areas and created about 90% of new jobs for the labour market (China Minsheng Bank Research Institute, 2018: 24). In the context of China's current economic recession, the employment creation data of the private sector has shown an

outstanding contribution of this type of economy to social stability. If in 1990, private enterprises and individual household businesses attracted about 22.75 million jobs, and the employment rate was 3.51%; then by 2016, the number of people working has increased to 309 million, accounting for 39.77% of the country's population (Wang and Yang, 2018: 9).

It can be said that, through 40 years of economic reform and opening up, the Chinese government has adopted policies and measures to encourage the private sector from zero starting point to become an indispensable component of the current national economy. The private sector has now played an important role in maintaining the vitality of China's market economy. Therefore, in the present and future, the Chinese government will continue to implement measures to promote the development of the private sector further, maintaining the role of the private sector in healthy development and sustainability of the national economy.

3.5.2. Vietnam

The private enterprise sector is currently the most labour-intensive area among economic sectors in Vietnam. In 2000, the proportion of workers in the private sector was 29.9%; by 2016, this number had doubled to 62.2% of non-agricultural jobs in Vietnam (about 8.39 million workers). The proportion of workers in the private sector increased particularly rapidly in 2006 (53.3%) when it was officially recognized as an economic component that was encouraged to develop without restriction on development scale since the 10th National Congress of Vietnam Communist Party. The shift in the labour structure from the state sector to the FDI sector and especially to the private sector, shows the rapid development and attraction of this economic sector.

	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
FDI sector	19.9	23.2	22.8	22.4	21.5	21.6	23.8	28.4	29.1
State Sector	32.8	23.4	23.9	20.0	19.5	15.8	15.0	12.7	9.6
Private Sector	47.3	53.4	53.3	57.5	59.0	62.6	61.3	61.0	61.3

 Table 5 Vietnam: Employment Structure by Type of Business Ownership (%)

Source: Nguyen (2019).

3.6 Promoting R&D

3.6.1. China

The private sector is an important factor in promoting the process of technological innovation of the national economy. Research and development (R&D) is considered one of the key successes of many big corporations and companies in the world. Research and development includes investment, implementation, or sale of research and new technologies for the development of enterprises. In China, R&D activities have been given special attention by private enterprises to continuously improve. In 2006-2007, 70% of high-tech enterprises in Shenzhen were private enterprises, and 76% of scientific and technological achievements were created by these private enterprises (Renmin, 2006).

In 2016, the number of full-time employees working in R&D of private enterprises was about 732,400 persons per year, funding for R&D was 280 billion Yuan, and the number of research projects and development were about 134,000 projects (Wang and Yang, 2018: 9). Besides, the number of applications for patents by private enterprises has also increased. The National Office of Intellectual Property of China accepted 1.3 million patents in 2016, reaching a record high, of which more than 70% came from small and medium private enterprises (Xinhua, 2017b, Xinhua, 2017c). In 2016, the number of applications for domestic patents increased by 55.65% compared to 2013, while the number of applications for international patents increased by 80.56% compared to 2013 (China Minsheng Bank Research Institute, 2018: 16). Besides, expenditure on R&D of private manufacturing enterprises with tax payments of over 10 million Yuan account for 43.5% of the total R&D expenditure of the manufacturing industry. Examining the Top 500 Chinese private enterprises, the R&D investment of these enterprises during the period 2013-2016 continued to increase. The number of enterprises that have R&D staff increased from 267 enterprises to 313 enterprises, accounting for 62.6% of the Top 500 private enterprises in China. In the European Commission's 2016 Global R&D list, Huawei Group surpassed Apple Inc. and ranked 8th in R&D expenditure with a total of Euro 8.358 billion (China Minsheng Bank Research Institute, 2018: 16).

All of these have created a strong impetus for the rapid development of the private manufacturing industry leading to new product development efficiency of the private sector which have been continually improving. In 2016, the number of new products of private enterprises reached about 145,300 products; revenues reached 3,900 billion Yuan and export values of new products reached 470 billion Yuan (Wang and Yang, 2018: 10).

3.6.2. Vietnam

For Vietnam, the private sector has not yet played an important role in promoting the country's R&D. The share of R&D spending by Vietnamese enterprises is low. The report of the World Bank in 2017 showed that Vietnamese enterprises only spend about 1.6% of annual revenue for R&D, while this rate for Malaysia was 2.6%, and Laos was 14.5%. Vietnamese enterprises

have knowledge and patents but rarely apply new research into the operation process, which leads to no innovation. Meanwhile, China is currently second in the world in R&D investment rate after the United States only.

The survey results of the Ministry of Science and Technology of Vietnam conducted in 2018 showed that: among 7,641 enterprises, 4,709 enterprises (61%) had innovation activities, 2,841 enterprises (37%) did not have innovation activities, and 91 enterprises (2%) confirmed that they did not understand innovation (Hoang and Hoang, 2020).

3.7. Role for Economic Restructuring

3.7.1. China

The private sector is an essential motivation for the transformation of the industrial model. The private sector has played a pivotal role in promoting the opening of industries such as logistics, military industry and finance. A typical example is the express delivery sector: in 2007, 42 courier companies in Shanghai signed a letter calling for attention to the development of private courier companies by reforming laws and related regulations. By the end of 2014, more than 11,000 enterprises are working in the express delivery business. These private enterprises have taken advantage of the capital market to improve their competitiveness, and have a bigger market share in the segment, typically the Shunfeng Company, and Baishi Company (顺丰 公司, 百世公司). In particular, in recent years, the participation of private enterprises in the defense industry has created a new openness and creativity. Accordingly, private enterprises have taken advantage of the technology and capital, playing an active role in improving defense science. According to the survey in 2016, 67 private enterprises among China's top 500 private enterprises were involved in military research, production and maintenance, 56 of which were in the manufacturing of military defense equipment. In emerging industries, especially those with technological factors, using mobile applications such as taxi applications, bicycle-sharing applications have become an interesting and developing market for private enterprises, while state-owned enterprises are almost ignored in this sector.

3.7.2. Vietnam

For Vietnam, the private sector has not yet played a significant role in the transformation of the industrial structure due to the large number of enterprises operating in the service sector, accounting for 40.7% of the total value-added and creating 21.5% of total assets and 44.4% of labour. For newly established enterprises, 40% are in the fields of trade, wholesale, retail, repair of automobiles and motorbikes, where almost all private enterprises are operating.

The top five industries contributing to revenue in the Top 500 largest private enterprises in 2018 are the financial sector (15.1%), food, beverages and tobacco (14.3%), construction, building materials and real estate (13.9%), steel (11.7%), and telecommunications, informatics and information technology (9.2%). Only five industries accounted for 64.2% of revenue and 75.5% of profit after tax of private enterprises (Vietnam Report, 2018). However, recently, there has been a significant shift in the proportion of value-added tax (VAT) contributions from service enterprises to manufacturing enterprises, although the number of manufacturing enterprises accounts for only 13-14% of the total number of enterprises. Private enterprises, however, contribute to VAT, labour, and total assets at 49.8%, 32.2%, and 68.6%, respectively. Construction businesses with a similar number have a significantly lower contribution, with just over 7.7% of the private sector's VAT belonging to construction businesses.

(\mathbf{r}^{-1})			
Sectors	2011 Value-added	2014 Value-added	2016 Value-added
Agriculture, forestry and fisheries	0.9	0.5	0.3
Mining and electricity production	2.0	2.0	1.4
Construction	14.5	9.6	7.7
Manufacturing	32.0	32.7	49.8
Services	50.6	55.2	40.7
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0

 Table 6 Vietnam: Changes in Contribution of Private Enterprises from 2011-16 (percentages)

Source: Nguyen (2019).

4. Discussion

It can be seen that, although the two countries are quite similar in orientation and policy in developing the private sector, there are still some clear differences in development achievement. China's private sector plays an essential role in the economy than Vietnam's private sector. The question is, why is this difference?

First, China carried out economic reforms and opened up eight years earlier than Vietnam (China in 1978 and Vietnam in 1986). Therefore, China's private sector also has favourable conditions for development earlier than Vietnam's private sector.

Second, Vietnam's orientations and policies for developing the private economy have many similarities with those of China, but Vietnam's ability to implement policies is still limited. There is still a situation of "hot in upper level" but "cold in the lower level" which means that there is a delay in implementing government policies in the lower level. Due to limited resources or group interests, local governments or departments of ministries are slow to implement top-down policies.

Third, China's business environment is better than in Vietnam. Assessing the quality of China's business environment creates favourable conditions for China's private sector to develop more than Vietnam. According to *Doing Business 2019*, ease of doing business in China rank much higher than Vietnam; China is ranked at 30 while Vietnam is ranked at 70. It shows that China's business environment has improved better than Vietnam, particularly in: starting a business – China (27), Vietnam (115), paying tax – China (105), Vietnam (109), and enforcing contract – China (5), Vietnam (68).

Fourth is about the role of local governments; Chinese local governments are very active in embracing central government policies for development. For example, Zhejiang province is a successful example of encouraging and developing the private economy, one of the localities with the highest level of private economic development in China. Before the open door and reform policy, Zhejiang was a poor province in China, with GDP per capita ranking at 13 compared to other provinces (Zhang and Liu, 2013).

The private sector in Zhejing developed exponentially from the late 1970s and early 1980s of the 20th Century. Zhejiang dynamically grasped the opendoor reform and transition policies to the market economy of China. The local government played an essential role in introducing supportive policies for private enterprises to form industrial clusters with a development guideline such as "getting the market started as a start", "small products, big market" led by family businesses. The provincial government respected the right of individuals to do business, supported and encouraged millions of people doing business, which gradually transformed the private economic sector to become a vital part of the economic growth of Zhejiang. In 2017, Zhejiang's GDP ranked fourth in China (for 22 consecutive years) after Guangdong, Jiangsu and Shandong. The private sector contributed 65.4% of total GDP, 74% of total tax revenue, 76.9% of total export goods, 80.4% of employment, 91% in number of enterprises in the province (Sina, 2018). From 1979 to 2017, the private sector contributed 75.2% of the province's GDP (Di, 2018).

Fifth, is the difference in the structure of GDP. The main reason that can explain why Vietnam's private sector has not contributed much to the transformation of the industrial structure was her starting point from when renovation began. China's and Vietnam's economies were undeveloped when these two countries started their economic reform. However, in terms of GDP structure, they were different. The industrial sector was dominant in China (48.2%), while in Vietnam, agriculture was the vital sector (38.1%) (*Bao Dat*

Viet, 2013). For China, the vast industrial sector, mainly owned by the State, creates a more solid foundation for industrialization. For Vietnam, the core agricultural sector can allow "leapfrogging" with new industrial development projects. However, the small industry also means that Vietnam has difficulty finding skilled workers and building an auxiliary industry network right from the beginning of the industrialization process.

Sixth, the scale of Vietnamese private enterprises is mostly small and weak; productivity and competitiveness are still low since they are newly established and the operating time is short in an unstable business environment. A number of private enterprises of international stature, operating in specific areas such as real estate, coffee and fisheries and so on up to 97% of all Vietnamese enterprises are small and medium-sized enterprises (according to Vietnamese standard) (Vu, 2017: 123-143). According to the Provincial Competitiveness Index (PCI) survey in 2017, over 50% of businesses have less than ten employees (85% of enterprises have less than 50 employees). For small and small-scale enterprises, the ability to invest in R&D is shallow.

Figure 2 Declining Average Number of Employees in Vietnamese Private Enterprise (Unit: person)



Source: Malasky (2018).

Decree No. 95/2014/ND-CP by the Vietnamese government on October 17, 2014, required state enterprises to deduct from 3% to 10% of pretax profit annually to set up a science development and technology fund of the enterprise. Non-state enterprises have the right to deduct from the pre-tax income up to 10% to set up a fund for scientific and technological development. However, because most of the Vietnamese enterprises are small or very small, their turnover is low, thus the profit before tax is not much. If only 10% is spent on R&D investment, this expense is not enough to promote new business activities. Besides, according to regulations, the expenditure on R&D of enterprises is exempted from income tax, but the tax authorities still maintain that enterprises are not interested in this. Only a few businesses are willing to invest in R&D (Nhat Minh, 2017).

Seventh, China is more successful than Vietnam in attracting FDI, particularly in absorbing technology transfer from foreign investors. FDI activities have been channels for China to absorb technology and enhance her creativity. China's policies to attract FDI follow a gradual approach and is adjusted to each stage of China's economic development. At the beginning of the open-door reform phase, China encouraged FDI in labour-intensive and export-oriented industrial sectors and was focused in the eastern coastal area. After China joined the WTO in 2001, China made adjustments in its FDI policy to follow the requirements of the WTO and meet the development needs of China. The incentive adjustments for China's FDI sector are towards export-oriented industries, high-tech industries, and to the less developed western region of China (Martins, 2013).

Vietnam's policy to attract FDI has not been as methodical as China. Before Vietnam's joining of the WTO, its FDI policy, in general, is aimed at limiting the operation of foreign-invested enterprises and is always changing. After joining the WTO in 2007, FDI was allowed into all industries, including domestic businesses that can be invested. This led to a massive flow of FDI into Vietnam, while domestic enterprises are still weak (Tran, 2015). Thus, it causes a situation of lack of linkage between domestic enterprises and FDI enterprises: the ability of international integration is low (participating in value chains at low stages or not participating) and less associated with innovation (low technological level, lack of investment in innovation) (Nguyen, 2017: 236-271). Domestic enterprises have not taken advantage of the spillover effect of technology from FDI enterprises. According to the 2017 PCI report, the ratio of SOEs and supply of inputs for FDI enterprises is only 10%, whereas individuals and households provide 16.1% of inputs for FDI enterprises. The transfer of technology from FDI enterprises to Vietnamese enterprises is quite limited partly due to reasons stemming from the investment sector, market orientation and ownership form of FDI enterprises. At present, FDI into the industrial sector mainly focuses on export-oriented, labour-intensive industries such as textiles, leather goods, cars and motorbikes, with market-oriented directions still driven by importing countries like the EU, US and Japan mainly using imported raw materials as direct input for production. In terms of business ownership, most FDI enterprises in Vietnam are with 100% foreign invested capital, thus creating a specific gap in customs, production and business methods, and management capacity. Thus, the linkage and cooperation efficiency between FDI enterprises and supporting enterprises of Vietnam is not high (Do, 2018).

Eighth, in recent times, encouraging private enterprises to invest outside has played a role in promoting rapid R&D development and enhancing

China's position in the global value chain. Unlike the previous period, the Chinese strategy of "go global" is mainly to promote SOEs going out to invest. After the 18th CPC National Congress, China encouraged both private enterprises to actively invest outside to let businesses go out to join the global industry and supply chains, improving their international competitiveness (Sina, 2017). By promoting investment in the form of mergers and acquisitions (M&A), some large private enterprises such as Haier and Midea, through this method, have acquired quality assets, the right technology to increase their creativity and research capacity. Brand and patent advantage is strengthened (Zhou, 2017). In the context of price of domestic production factors rising, opening up international markets and utilizing external resources is an essential step for China to enhance its position in the global value chain.

5. Conclusion

It can be said that the process of developing the private sector in China and Vietnam have taken place along with the process of economic reform, changing from the centrally planned economy to the socialist market economy of these two countries (socialist-oriented market economy in Vietnam). Due to resemblances in economic and political institutions, the development of the Communist Party and the State's perceptions of each country on private economic development have many similarities - from the period of prohibited development to encouraging development and becoming "an important component" of the economy (for China) or becoming "an important driving force of economic development" (for Vietnam). Up to the present, the private economic sector is continuously developing and affirming its essential role in each country's economy. The contributions of the private sector to China and Vietnam are becoming an economic component that plays an essential role in economic growth, contributing to creating jobs for economic development in each country. It can be seen that the role of the private sector in the export, R&D, and transformation of industrial structure in the case of China is more significant than in the case of Vietnam.

For the development of Vietnam's private sector economy, some suggestions are as follows:

 State policies should ensure fairness in market competition and equal treatment with different market entities. In terms of market access, the state should implement policies to support and create a fair, competitive market environment for businesses. At the same time, introduce policies on vocational training, insurance benefits for employees and creating equal opportunities for employees to compete. Fair, competitive environment means fair opportunity, from which the effective implementation of social justice and production efficiency can be realized. Another condition to ensure the effectiveness of competition is to eliminate all economic and administrative obstacles for enterprises to access the market.

- 2. Promoting the role of the state in protecting property rights, supervising the contract performance and fair compliance, regulate macroeconomics, conduct income redistribution, avoid too much income gap, maintain a stable socio-economic environment; provide effective public products.
- 3. Reduce the burden of taxes and fees for private businesses. Currently, fee tax is the most significant barrier, reducing the competitiveness of Vietnamese businesses. Vietnam's business costs are still fundamentally high compared to other ASEAN countries. Therefore, reducing the burden of taxes and fees for businesses, creating incentives for production, increasing production scale is essential.
- 4. Solutions to encourage innovation: the ability of innovation of private enterprises in Vietnam is still limited. It should be determined that private enterprises are the subject of innovation. Since then, have appropriate policies, encourage innovation activities in these businesses. Quickly enhance the independent innovation ability of private enterprises
- 5. Supporting private enterprises to participate in state-run science and technology projects, build high-level research agencies. Development of innovative funds and technology applications. Focusing on improving the quality of growth of private enterprises such as focusing on improving productivity, business size, scientific and technological level, and investment in R&D. Ensure there are preferential policies to develop business clusters by industries to enhance the level of association to complement each other and develop together.
- 6. Introduce policies to strengthen the linkage of domestic enterprises with FDI enterprises. Priority is given to promoting medium-sized businesses with policies such as enabling enterprises to access resources: financial resources, land, and technology capital. To encourage and orient FDI enterprises to buy local goods and cooperate with domestic private enterprises.

Acknowledgements

This article is based on the research project: "Development of private enterprises in China: A case study of Zhejiang province and some major suggestions for Vietnam", Code: 502.01-2016.02 funded by Nafosted (National Foundation for Science and Technology Development), Ministry of Science and Technology of Vietnam.

We are grateful to Dr. Ngeow Chow Bing, Director of the Institute of China Studies, University of Malaya and other colleagues of the *International*

Journal of China Studies for the precious advice to make this article more complete and in supporting us to publish this article.

Notes

- * Bui Nhat Quang is an Associate Professor at the Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences. He obtained his Ph.D. in Economics in 2003 from the Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences. In 2011, Associate Professor Bui Nhat Quang was appointed as the Director of the Institute for Africa and Middle East Studies and concurrently was the Editor-in-Chief of the *Journal Africa and Middle East Studies* in 2013. In 2016, he was appointed as the Vice President of the Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences. Associate Professor Bui Nhat Quang is currently the President of the Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences. His research interests include Vietnam's Economy and International Economy. He can be contacted at <buildentational approximation of the Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences. He can be contacted at
Studies Vietnam's Economy and International Economy. He can be contacted at
Studinatquang@iames.gov.vn>.
- ** Ha Thi Hong Van (corresponding author) obtained her Ph.D. in Economics from the Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences in 2016. She is currently the Head of the Department of Chinese Economic Studies at the Institute of Chinese Studies, Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences. Her research interests include China's economic reforms, particularly China's SEZ and SOE reforms, comparing Vietnam and China's economic reform as well as China-Vietnam economic relations. She can be contacted at <vanhongha@gmail.com>.

References

Vietnamese and English

- Bao Dat Viet (2013), "So sanh Trung Quoc va Vietnam ve thanh qua cai cach", available at <https://baodatviet.vn/the-gioi/so-sanh-trung-quoc-va-viet-nam-ve-thanh-qua-cai-cach-2270009/> (accessed 10/6/2019).
- Dang Cong san Viet Nam (1991), Van kien Dai hoi Dai bieu toan quoc lan thu 7, Hanoi, Vietnam: Su that Publisher,
- Dang Cong san Viet Nam (1996), Van kien Dai hoi Dai bieu toan quoc lan thu 8, Hanoi, Vietnam: Su that Publisher,
- Dang Cong san Viet Nam (2017), Van kien Dai hoi Dai bieu toan quoc lan thu 12, Hanoi. Vietnam: Su that Publisher.
- Do Thang Hai (2018), "Vai tro của cong nghiep ho trợ, thuc trang, dinh huong va giai phap thu hut dau tu nuoc ngoai va phat trien cong nghiep ho tro", National Conference by Ministry of Planning and Investment: "30 nam thu hut dau tu nuoc ngoai tai Vietnam tam nhin va co hoi moi trong ky nguyen moi", Hanoi, Vietnam.
- Hoang Van Hoan and Hoang Dinh Minh (2020), "Phat huy nang luc doi moi sang tao trong khu vuc kinh te tu nhan nham thuc day phat trien nhanh va ben vung", available at <tapchicongsan.org.vn> (accessed 22/05/2020).
- Luong Minh Cu Vu Van Thu (2011), "So huu tu nhan va kinh te tunhan o Viet Nam hien nay: Mot so nhan thuc ve ly luan va thuc tien. Nxb Chinh tri quoc gia", Hanoi, Vietnam.

- Malesky, Edmund J, Dau Anh Tuan, Pham Ngoc Thach, Le Thanh Ha, Nguyen Thi Thu Hang, Phan Tuan Ngoc and Nguyễn Le Ha (2018), "Chi so nang luc canh tranh cap tinh - PCI 2017, VCCI and USAID", Hanoi, Vietnam.
- Martins, Nicolás H. (2013), "China's FDI experience as a strategy for developing countries", Review Essay submitted as part fulfilment of course requirement of the Chinese Economy (IDEC 8021), Crawford School of Public Policy, Australian National University.
- Nguyen Hong Son (2017), "Phat trien kinh te tu nhan o Vietnam: nhung rao can va giai phap khac phuc" in Ban Kinh te trung uong (2017), *Doi moi doanh nghiep nha nuoc va phat trien kinh te tu nhan trong giai doan hien nay*. Hanoi, Viet Nam: Chinh trị quoc gia Publish House.
- Nguyen Hong Son and Pham Thi Hong Diep (2017), "Phat trien kinh te tu nhan: quan diem cua Dang va mot so van de dat ra", available at website Tap chi Cong San, (accessed 18 June 2019).
- Nguyen Lan Anh (2018), *32 nam doi moi, Viet Nam lot top 50 nen kinh te the gioi*, Thoi bao BrandsVietnam.
- Nguyen Quang Thuan (Ed.) (2019), *Kinh te The gioi và Vietnam 2018-2019: huong toi năm 2020 hoan thanh cac chi tieu cua ke hoach 5 nam*, Hanoi, Vietnam: Khoa hoc xa hoi Publisher.
- Nhat Minh (2017), "Doan nghiep chua quan tam den hoat dong nghien cuu phat trien", *Nhan dan Newspaper*, 18/8/2018, (accessed 12/04/2019).
- Tran Van Tho (2015). *Cu soc thoi gian va kinh te Vietnam*. Ha Noi, Vietnam: Tri thuc Publisher.
- Vu Dinh Anh (2017), "Vai tro cua khu vuc kinh te tu nhan trong nen kinh te thi truong dinh huong Xa hoi chu nghia o Vietnam" in Ban Kinh te trung uong (2017), *Doi* moi doanh nghiep nha nuoc va phat trien kinh te tu nhan trong giai doan hien nay. Hanoi, Viet Nam: Chinh tri quoc gia Publish House.
- Vu Hung Cuong (2016), *Kinh te tu nhan: Mot dong luc co ban cho phat trien*, Hanoi, Vietnam: Nxb KHXH.
- World Bank (2019). "GDP per capita (current US\$)", available at <https://data. worldbank.org> (accessed 23/7/2020).
- Zhang, Qi and Liu Mingxing (2013). "The Political Economy of Private Sector Development in Communist China: Evidence from Zhejiang Province", *Journal of Studies in Comparative International Development*, Vol. 48, pp. 196-216. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s12116-013-9127-x

Chinese

- China Minsheng Bank Research Institute (2018), "40 Years of Open-door and Reform, the Development Process of Chinese Private Enterprises: Looking Back and Prospects", Volume 8. (中国民生银行研究院 (2018), 改革开放 40 年中国民营 企业发展历程回顾与展望, 2018 年第 8期).
- Di Yi Cai Jing (2018), "Zhejiang's private economy accounts for 65.4% of GDP, people investment has strong vitality". (第一财经 (2018), 浙江民营经济增加 值占GDP比重65.4%, 民间投资活跃), available at https://www.yicai.com/news/100058221.html> (accessed 13/11/2018).

- Gao De Bu (2018), *The Development of China's Private Economy*, (高德步:中国民 营经济的发展历程, 2018年10月08日 16:30 来源:行政管理改革).
- General Administration of Customs of the People Republic of China (2018), "Announcement of Import-Export Situation in the First 3 Quarters of 2018 by the General Department of Customs" (中华人民共和国海关总署 (2018), 海关总 署2018年前三季度进出口有关情况新闻发布会), available at http://fangtan.customs.gov.cn/tabid/556/InterviewID/126/Default.aspx> (accessed 23/5/2019).
- Hua Long (2017), "11 Chongqing Enterprises Joined the Competition, Hua Wei Ranked the First Nationwide in the 500 Strongest Chinese Private Enterprises in 2017", (华龙网 (2017), 11家渝企入围2017中国民企500强华为排全国第一), available at http://cq.eqnews.net/sz/2017-08/25/content_42697757.htm (accessed 20/5/2019).
- Huang Jian Hui (2018), "How do Private Sector Contribute a Half of the Chinese Economy", (黄剑辉 (2018), 民营企业如何撑起中国经济的半壁江山), available at <http://finance.qq.com/original/caijingzhiku/huangjianhui1119.html> (accessed 23/5/2019).
- Ministry of Commerce of China (2013), "The Situation of Foreign Trade Development in China in 2012", (中华人民共和国商务部 (2013), 2012年中国对外 贸易发展情况), available at http://zhs.mofcom.gov.cn/article/Nocategory/201304/20130400107790.shtml> (accessed 23/05/2018).
- Ministry of Commerce of China (2014), "The Situation of Foreign Trade Development in China in 2013", (中华人民共和国商务部 (2014), 2013年中国对外 贸易发展情况), available at http://zhs.mofcom.gov.cn/article/Nocategory/201304/20130400107790.shtml> (accessed 23/05/2018).
- Ministry of Commerce of China (2015), "The Situation of Foreign Trade Development in China in 2014", (中华人民共和国商务部 (2015), 2014年中国对外 贸易发展情况), available at http://zhs.mofcom.gov.cn/article/Nocategory/201304/20130400107790.shtml> (accessed 23/05/2018).
- Ministry of Commerce of China (2016), "The Situation of Foreign Trade Development in China in 2015", (中华人民共和国商务部 (2016), 2015年中国对外 贸易发展情况), available at http://zhs.mofcom.gov.cn/article/Nocategory/201304/20130400107790.shtml> (accessed 23/05/2018).
- People's Publishing House, Beijing (1993), Collection of Important Documents (重要文献选编(1993), 北京人民出版社)
- People's Publishing House, Beijing (2000), Collection of Important Documents (重要文献选编 (2000), 北京人民出版社)
- Ren Min (2006), "Private Enterprises Will Become an Important Force in Building the Country in the Creative Model", 人民网 (2006), (民营企业将成为建设创新型国家的重要力量), available at http://theory.people.com.cn/GB/49154/49155/4390067.html (accessed 23/5/2019).
- Ren Min (2017), "Announcing the List of 500 Most Powerful Private Enterprises in China", (人民网 (2017), 中国民企500强出炉), available at http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrbhwb/html/2017-08/25/content_1800363.htm> (accessed 23/5/2019).
- Ren Min (2018), "Chinese Private Enterprises Have Grown Rapidly for 40 years", (人民网 (2018), 40年,中国民企蓬勃发展(市场观察)), available at http://finance.people.com.cn/n1/2018/0501/c1004-29958658.html (accessed 23/5/2019).
- Sina (2017), "CPC Newspaper: Using Normal Attitude to Recognize the Adjustment of the Deceleration Policy of Outward Investment, It is Important to Eliminate the Disease from the Root", (新浪 (2017), 党报:平常心看对外投资增速下滑 政策调整重在祛虚火), available at http://finance.sina.com.cn/roll/2017-11-27/ doc-ifypacti8423356.shtml> (accessed 27/11/2017).
- Sina (2018), How Do Private Enterprise Develop to High Quality", (新浪 (2018), 民 营企业如何高质量发展), available at https://news.sina.com.cn/c/2018-12-27/doc-ihqfskcn1635294.shtml> (accessed 27/12/2018).
- Wang Hai Bing and Yang Hui Xin (2018), "40 Years of Reforming and Developing China's Private Economy: Looking Back and Prospects", *Economic and Management Studies*, Vol. 4. (王海兵,杨蕙馨 (2018), "中国民营经济改革与发展40 年:回顾与展望",经济与管理研究,第4期, 2018年4月).
- Xinhua (2012), "Report of Hu Jintao at the 18th Chinese Communist Party Congress", (新华网(2012), 胡锦涛在中国共产党第十八次全国代表大会上的报告), available at < http://www.xinhuanet.com/18cpcnc/2012-11/17/c 113711665 5.htm>.
- Xinhua (2017a), "China Officially Announced its Mixed Reform Plan", (新华网 (2017a), 中国联通正式发布混改方案), available at http://www.xinhuanet.com/fortune/2017-08/21/c_1121513237.htm> (accessed on 23/5/2019).
- Xinhua (2017b), "70% of Inventions Come from Small and Medium Enterprises", (新 华网 (2017b), 70%以上的发明专利来自中小微企业), available at http://www.xinhuanet.com/2017-11/29/c_1122032239.htm> (accessed 23/5/2019).
- Xinhua (2017c), "China's Patent Application Leads the World", 新华网 (2017c), (联合国报告:中国专利申请领先全球), available at http://www.xinhuanet.com/world/2017-12/06/c_1122069802.htm> (accessed 23/5/2019).
- Zhongguo Keji (2018), "Xi Jinping: Supporting the Development of Private Enterprises and Move towards a Broader Stage" (习近平: 支持民营企业发展 并走向更加广阔舞台 (2018)), available at http://stdaily.com/index/kejixinwen/2018-11/01/content_727048.shtml> (accessed 1/12/2019).
- Zhou Li Qun and Xie En Quan (2008), 30 Years of China's Economic Reform: Book Collection of Private Economy (1978-2008), Chongqing University Publish House. 周立群,谢思全(2008),"中国经济改革30年:民营经济卷 (1978-2008)"重庆大学出版社.
- Zhou Liu Jun (2017), "Since the 18th CPC National Congress, the Achievements of the Strategy Going Out, China Accelerates the Transition from a Big Country of Inward Investment in Addition to Becoming a Strong Country Outward Investment, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of People's Republic of China. (中國外交部 (2017),周柳军: 党的十八大以来,走出去成效显著,我国加快从对外 投资大国向对外投资强国迈进).

Balance of Threat, Dynamic Balance and Security Dilemma: Deterioration of Sino-Vietnamese Relations in the Late 1970s

Ha Anh Tuan*, Tran Xuan Hiep** and Le Nam Trung Hieu***
*Diplomatic Academy of Vietnam, Hanoi, Vietnam
**Duy Tan University, Da Nang, Vietnam
***Hue University of Sciences, Hue, Vietnam

Abstract

The Socialist Republic of Vietnam (SRV) and the People's Republic of China (PRC) had been close-knit allies since the formation of the two states. However, they gradually moved apart in approaches towards regional and international affairs in the late 1960s and 1970s. This paper offers an account for the deterioration of Sino-Vietnamese relations in the 1970s. It is original in the sense that it focuses on exploring the perceptions of Vietnam and China that led to the competition for alliances, which has not been fully addressed in existing literature. This research employs the balance of threat theory in international relations – which argues that states commonly pursue an alliance strategy to balance against perceived threats - as the primary analytical framework to analyse primary and secondary sources and historical documents in Sino-Vietnamese relations. This study's main finding is that the different perceptions of threats in China and Vietnam has led the two countries to pursue balancing strategies to counter these threats. Such balancing acts led to a situation of security dilemma and it eventually ended up with a period of turbulent bilateral relations.

Keywords: Sino-Vietnamese relations, border conflict, balance of threat, *Khmer Rouge, security dilemma, dynamic balance*

1. Introduction

The Democratic Republic of Vietnam (DRV) – the former name for the Socialist Republic of Vietnam or Vietnam today – established diplomatic relations with the People's Republic of China (PRC) in January 1950, only three months after the latter was established. These relations were

quickly tightened as the two countries shared the socialist ideology and they belonged to the socialist camp. In the following two decades, the PRC provided the DRV with significant military and logistic aid to fight against the French and then the Americans in what is often called the First and Second Indochina Wars (Chen, 1993; Li, Wang and Shao, 2017). However, Sino-Vietnamese relations turned sour rapidly from the late 1960s until their diplomatic normalization in 1991. In 1969, the value of China's aid to Vietnam was reduced to half of that of 1968 and from the early 1970s, discontent on both sides was obvious. The deterioration of Sino-Vietnamese relations in the 1970s was marked by a short but deadly border war in 1979. It was an interesting case for experts studying Sino-Vietnamese relations. Understanding the nature of this relationship in that period is very significant as China and Vietnam have been growing rapidly in the past decades and playing an increasing role in regional and international affairs. They still face many unresolved disputes, including territorial disputes over structures in the South China Sea and maritime claims around them. Learning from past experience would shed more light on the current and future relationship of the two countries.

Scholars have attempted to clarify the root causes for the deterioration of Sino-Vietnamese relations in the 1970s (Amer, 1993; Thaver, 1994; Woodside, 1979). Thayer (1994) examined the interplay between ideology and national interests in the formation of Sino-Vientamese relations in that period. While both countries see communism as the backbone for their regime, they have gone in different ways, dubbed "socialism with Chinese characteristics" and "socialism guided by Ho Chi Minh thought" respectively in China and Vietnam. At the same time, conflicting material interests between the two sides have intensified, putting Beijing and Hanoi at two opposite fronts. According to Amer (2004), Sino-Vietnamese relations deteriorated in the 1970s due to the competition of China and the Soviet Union concerning their relations with Vietnam, Sino-Vietnamese conflict of interest in Cambodia, territorial disputes along the border of the two countries, and the situation of the ethnic Chinese in Vietnam. The lack of mutual understanding and trust between the two sides led to the failure to prevent contentious issues from escalating into an armed conflict. Woodside (1979) argued that neither China nor Vietnam gained in the deteriorating bilateral relations. He attempted to explain how "catastrophic miscalculations" from Beijing and Hanoi were made in the interplay between nationalism and the pressure of poverty. He contended that poverty in both China and Vietnam was a determinant factor for the nationalist revolutionary leaders in the two countries to enter an inevitable and "temporary uncontrollable" conflict. The Chinese Vietnamese living in Vietnam were at the focal point. Hanoi was convinced that Vietnam needed to have economic and social control over the ethnic Chinese living in

Vietnam to achieve its economic development. Meanwhile, Beijing regarded this group as Chinese needing protection. Consequently, confrontation between the two sides arose. Weitz (2011) made an interesting metaphor as he dubbed Vietnam's policy as making itself 'a poison shrimp that China cannot digest' and observed that Hanoi also relied on more powerful countries to balance China's capabilities.

Some other notable scholars such as Buszynski (1980) and Nguyen (1979) premised their ideas on the primacy of nationalism over ideology. They also pointed out other sources of contention, i.e. policy differences, territorial disputes, China's overseas affairs and internal issues pertaining to the Cambodian war. Another group of scholars looked into China's distinctive nature to seek the causes of the war like Ambrose (1979) and Zhang (2005).

Existing literature, however, has not yet properly addressed the perceptions of threats happening in both Vietnam and China at the same time that led to a security dilemma between the two countries, driving them to form alliances in the region and make a dynamic and fragile state of balance in Southeast Asia. The aggressive behaviour of the Khmer Rouge regime in the late 1970s served as an igniter breaking the dynamic balance of power in the region, leading to an armed conflict between China and Vietnam. This paper offers another account in assessing the origin of the conflict. In exploring the deterioration of Sino-Vietnamese bilateral relations in the late 1970s, the paper focuses on Vietnam's and China's perceptions of external threats that drove their alliance policies. It employs the two realist theses of balance of threat and security dilemma as its theoretical framework. Perceived threats would lead the two countries to seek alliances. This strategy, in turn, put both China and Vietnam in a security dilemma. The Khmer Rouge's attacks against Vietnam served as the ignition for this dynamic balance to collapse.

The balance of threat thesis is well discussed in existing studies. Among the most famous literature in this subject is the book entitled *Origins of Alliances* by Stephen Walt (1987). Walt (1987) argued that states ally with others to balance against their perceived threats rather than against a more powerful state. While recognizing the distribution of power as an extremely important factor, Walt contended that many other considerations, such as geographical proximity, hostile intention and offensive power contribute to the perception of threats by a state. He also rejected a prominent thesis that ideological similarities and foreign aid matter in the formation of alliances between states, arguing that they are subordinate to security preferences. As states pursue balancing strategies to neutralize their perceived threats, they fall into another trap of security dilemma, in which enhanced security of one state is seen as a source of insecurity for the other. Alliance formation and the dynamic balancing are, therefore, very fragile and could collapse when one chain is broken.

2. Regional Context and the Perceptions of Threats in Vietnam and China

In the 1970s, the US and the Soviet Union were in the middle of the Cold War. Bilateral disputes over human rights issues and conventional forces, and rising concerns about Soviet activities in Africa led to a deterioration in the achieved détente. The US considered the Soviet Union as a major threat to global peace. However, Washington was not in favour of Beijing's idea to create a coalition against Moscow. The US continued to foster relations with Taiwan and maintained SALT talks with the Soviet Union. In Asia, after its withdrawal from Vietnam in 1973, the US fundamentally lost interest in mainland Southeast Asia. There was a brief period when Washington made diplomatic attempts to improve its relations with Hanoi (Van, 2006). However, this process critically slowed down as Washington prioritized its normalization with China. A reduced presence and interest by the US in the region after 1975 led to the emergence of a power vacuum in Southeast Asia. The Soviet Union and China tried to take advantage of this situation by attempting to expand their influence in Southeast Asia (Pressello, 2014).

In the 1970s, China and the USSR had fundamentally different interests in their foreign relations. It was because the two countries were the biggest socialist nations and were neighbours, so they had overlapping spheres of influence, and a conflict of interest between the two countries was highly likely. They actually engaged in a propaganda war and a war to win the hearts of the Socialist world. The split partially came about as part of the PRC's increasing international confidence and the need to steer an independent course (Ambrose, 1979; Chang, 1987; Nguyen, 1979; Ross, 1991).

The Soviets were courting Vietnam to fill the power vacuum in Southeast Asia and to encircle China through alliances (Ross, 1988; Lemon, 2007). This strategy succeeded as the Soviet Union and Vietnam signed a bilateral defence treaty in October 1978. Vietnam also joined the Soviet-led Council for Mutual Economic Assistance (COMECOM) in the same year. As Brezhnev declared, the Soviet-Vietnamese treaty "holds special significance at this complicated moment when the policy of the Chinese leadership has created new, major difficulties for socialist construction on Vietnamese soil" (Nguyen, 1979).

China's anti-Soviet position was manifested by China's strong condemnation of the Soviet sending troops to Afghanistan and strong support for the Khmer Rouge in the UN. It is important to note that China, at that point in time, rarely took any strong position within the UN apart from a general commitment to be a champion of the Third World. This anomalous behaviour infers that China considered these two issues to be of significant interest to it. It is no coincidence that the USSR was considered the main culprit in both cases. This interference itself carried within it the goal of straining Soviet support for Vietnam, adding friction to its relations with Hanoi. This played in China's favour as it signalled to the Vietnamese leadership how uncertain their alliance with the Soviets really was (Hummer, 1991; Lichtenstein, 1986; Segal, 1981; Simon, 1984; Zhang, 2005).

At the same time, China was also looking for greater influence in Southeast Asia (Copper, 1984). In the 1960s, Beijing supported communist parties in several maritime Southeast Asian states. This strategy was later dropped in exchange for better relations with governments in Southeast Asia. In mainland Southeast Asia, Beijing gradually became more hostile against Vietnam and it supported the Khmer Rouge in Cambodia. China managed to convince Thailand and other ASEAN countries that they shared a goal with China in containing the expanding influence of Vietnam in Indochina. Nevertheless, China's emphasis on working with the Khmer Rouge was of concern to the rest of ASEAN, particularly Thailand. The ethnic conflict and China's insistence on protecting its people abroad also raised red flags in Southeast Asian countries with a sizable Chinese population (Gompert, Binnendijk and Lin, 2014; Hood, 1990; Johnson, 1978; McGregor, 1990; Solarz, 1990).

Another player influencing international relations in Southeast Asia at this point in time was Japan. After the Second World War, Japan emerged as a dynamic and economically developed country. The Soviet Union, China and Vietnam therefore swiftly attempted to seek support from Japan in the late 1970s. Vietnam wanted to obtain Japan's sympathy for its struggle for independence. The USSR aimed to have Japan's support for its idea of an "Asian collective security" and hinder China's efforts. However, through economic means, China was the most successful in their approach to Japan.

2.1. Vietnam's Perception of Threat

Unified Vietnam emerged from the war in 1975 in a critically damaged condition as much of its economy was destroyed. As a newly independent nation, Vietnam in the late 1970s fought for survival, economic sustainability and was eager for diplomatic recognition. These issues would have to be tackled in its immediate neighbouring region. The nation at this point in time was extremely sensitive to economic and military security and as such felt forced to attach itself to a reliable partner or an ally. Adding to existing antagonisms between China and Vietnam, the Sino-US normalization made it hard for Vietnam to align itself with Beijing.

Encountering multiple challenges and instability after the 1975 unification, Vietnam prioritized a peaceful regional environment for domestic recovery, especially when it was conducting many socio-economic reforms to incorporate half the country in the south into its socialist economic and political system and to recover from the disastrous war with the US. Circumventing another risk of conflict was, therefore, Hanoi's top priority and it had no interest in triggering another conflict but instead in building an autonomous and strong country. The US supported Hanoi's approach and considered Vietnam, as in the words of former US ambassador to the UN in January 1977, "a kind of Asian Yugoslavia that will not be part of, or a puppet of, China or the Soviet Union, but will be an independent nation" (Co, 2003; Menétrey-Monchau, 2006).

China's growing political influence in Southeast Asia were among Vietnam's top security concerns, given Vietnam's long history of struggling against Chinese dynasties for independence. Theoretically, Vietnam, as a weaker state, has a structural asymmetric perception of threats vis-àvis a much more powerful China (Womack, 2003). After the US military withdrawal in 1973 and the subsequent unification of the country in 1975, Hanoi perceived its greatest threat to its autonomy was China's influence. Vietnam recognized China's support during the war against the US and did not want to maintain hostile relations with China. However, it always tried to "set the boundary stone" between the two countries in every aspect (Womack, 2003). China's seizure of the whole Paracels after an armed attack against South Vietnamese forces on the islands was an eve-opening event for Hanoi about China's true intentions. This was particularly significant given that Vietnam and China at that point in time were still in dispute over border demarcation on land, in the Gulf of Tonkin and had unresolved disputes over the Spratlys and Paracels and the waters around them. In addition, Hanoi believed that Beijing had betrayed the interests of the Vietnamese at least three times during the modern history of Vietnam's struggle for independence. First, at the 1954 Geneva Conference, China agreed on a solution to divide Vietnam into two parts over the long term. Second, Beijing gave a green light for Washington to bomb Hanoi in 1972 when the war in Vietnam intensified. Third, after the unification of Vietnam in 1975, Beijing supported the Pol Pot regime in attacking Vietnam in the southwest and directly invaded the northern border region of Vietnam ("Su that ve quan he Viet Nam - Trung Quoc", 1979). Not to mention that China's 1974 seizure of the Paracels from the Republic of Vietnam after an armed confrontation worried Hanoi, although the leaders of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam did not openly discussed about it (Sellars, 2017).

The US and the West also posed persistent threats to the newly born country of Vietnam. Hanoi was faced with tight and extensive sanctions and a hostile attitude from the US and its Western allies. The US opposed Vietnam's membership of the UN and supported the anti-Vietnamese armed forces in Cambodia. As Martini (2007) put it, the US continued its war against Vietnam "by other means" for another twenty-five years. Adding to that, ASEAN's rapprochement with China and their criticism of Vietnam, together with border conflicts with the Khmer Rouge in the southwestern provinces of Vietnam were also burning issues for Vietnam's national security.

2.2. China's Perception of Threat

In the time of the heightened Cold War, China's core interests lay within a protection of its mainland, national unity and unification, and further development of its economy. China also attempted to expand a sphere of influence in its neighbouring states, particularly Southeast Asia and to deter conflict by economically embedding possible adversaries (Huisken, 2010; McMillen, 1983; Pai, 2007). China's direct interest was to pacify its conflicts with the West, whilst aiming to improve relations with the East (Hummer, 1991; Simon, 1984; Tretiak, 1978; Vuving, 2006). However, whilst China's relations with the West stabilized tremendously through its engagement with the US and Japan, its relations with the Soviets continued to deteriorate.

Despite significant developments domestically and abroad in the 1970s, China's foreign policy maintained some fundamental principles. One was the strategy of balancing and economic embedding (Buszynski, 1980; Keith, 1985; McMillen, 1983; Vuving, 2006). Domestically, China entered 1978 with a drastic leadership change after the death of Mao and the removal of the "gang of four". Deng Xiaoping felt a need to fulfill the two goals of reforming the military and growing the economy (Huisken, 2010; Leighton, 1978). Deng himself at this moment in time argued that the PLA was unfit to undertake large-scale action abroad and was in need of restructuring. But Beijing needed to do so without damaging its economic focus. Both these aims were not just important domestically but also internationally, where it was seen that China needed a strong economic and military presence to maintain its independent course.

Externally, China's position in the early 1970s was to seek a broader level of recognition and legitimacy in the eyes of the international community. The main achievements in this regard was the PRC's ascension to membership of the UN Security Council, its steady opening up to capitalist economies such as Japan, and the US (albeit dubious) support of the "one China policy". However, China's approach towards the US, the Soviet Union and Japan in this period was consistently framed within its paradigm of anti-hegemony, one whereby China sought to be a 'third player' in the Cold War, denouncing any attempts by the two superpowers to seek dominance over the international system (Hummer, 1991; Johnson, 1978; Keith, 1985). Anti-hegemony here often goes hand in hand with China's call for non-alignment and its ambitions to be a champion of the Third World (Ness, 1998; Yu, 1977). Both these threads point to an engagement to balance the West and the East, as well as an

indirect (and at times direct) call for non-interference (Keith, 1985; McMillen, 1983; Thayer, 1994).

As Beijing was able to manage its relations with the US, Japan and the West, one of China's perceived greatest threats in the 1970s came from its north, the Soviet Union. This impacted its strategy towards Southeast Asia and Sino-Vietnamese relations. Beijing considered Soviet-Vietnamese cooperation as an instrument to encircle China and as an extension of the Sino-Soviet split and the conflict over a Southeast Asian sphere of influence (McGregor, 1990; Tretiak, 1979; Zhang, 2005). This in the Chinese mind created a fear that these issues were not temporary in nature, but rather, were part of a bigger trend where a more confident Vietnam would continue to challenge China's political and strategic position. Especially when combined with Soviet support, this was considered highly threatening to China's autonomy and international position (Ambrose, 1979; Ross, 1991; Thayer, 1994). That explains why despite having strong influence on Vietnam's national security and foreign policy, Beijing still believed that Hanoi's discontent with and disengagement from China was a signal of Vietnam's siding with the Soviet Union.

3. Alliance Building and the Formation of a Dynamic Balance

Alliance building at a global level and in Southeast Asia in the 1970s is best understood in a broad approach. Apart from entering formal military alliances such as the 1949 North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) or the 1951 Japan-US mutual defence treaty, countries also seek to develop close but subtle relations with others to promote their national interests and mitigate threats in what can be called natural or tactical alliances (Ghez, 2011). That is the way Vietnam and China approached their external relations in the 1970s.

3.1. Vietnam's Alliance Building Strategy

Vietnam since the mid-1960s attempted to negotiate with China about their disputes and disagreements whilst simultaneously implementing a policy of balancing its relations to counter Chinese influence (Abuza, 1996). Despite a serious deterioration in Sino-Soviet relations, Hanoi wanted to seek balanced relations with both countries to maintain unity within the socialist bloc and receive support in its struggle for independence against the US. In the period from 1960-1964, the Soviet Union sent messages to Vietnam 13 times, requesting Vietnam to stay away from China. However, Hanoi tried to avoid this undesirable position (Nguyen, 2018). Key documents of Vietnam's Labour Party, the former name of the Communist Party of Vietnam, from 1960-1967 clearly set out one of Vietnam's goals in the international arena

as fostering consolidation within the socialist bloc. In the period from 1965-1972, the number of high level official exchanges between Vietnam and China and the Soviet Union are similar. Hanoi in the beginning did not want to send a wrong message that it intended to go with the Soviet Union to counter China (Nguyen, 2002; Nguyen, 2018).

However, the deteriorating relations with Beijing pushed Hanoi closer towards Moscow. Vietnam-Soviet relations were enhanced somewhat early in the 1970s as China mended its relations with the US and the West. These ties were formalized when Hanoi joined COMECON and entered a formal military alliance with the Soviet Union as a response to its perception of China's threat (Vuving, 2006).

In Southeast Asia, Hanoi believed that close relations with Laos and Cambodia were of strategic importance to protect its national sovereignty. This is well manifested in the two Indochina Wars against the French and the US when Vietnam stood closely with Laos and Cambodia to fight for their independence. After gaining independence, Vietnam strengthened its ties with Laos through a number of agreements, including the 1977 Treaty of Friendship and Cooperation. This agreement allowed Vietnam to deepen its security cooperation with Laos. However, Vietnam's relations with Cambodia were complicated in the 1970s. After gaining control of their countries in 1975, relations between Vietnam and Cambodia – led by the communist Khmer Rouge – entered into a rough period. The Khmer Rouge regime implemented a genocidal policy against ordinary people living in Cambodia, including the Vietnam.

Concerning its relations with the capitalist world, even before the US withdrawal from South Vietnam in 1973, Hanoi sought a solution for a political settlement with the US to end the war (Van, 2006). After the unification in 1975, Hanoi restarted its normalization negotiations with the US (Co, 2003). In retrospect, US Secretary of State Cyrus Vance was of the view that "the Vietnamese are trying to find a balance between overdependence on either the Chinese or the Soviet Union" (Vance, 1983). Therefore, the U.S. Department of State somehow viewed the Vietnamese initiative as being in harmony with its own goal in the region and globally during the 1976-1978 period. However, Vietnam's overriding quest to quickly reconstruct its economy and consolidate its unified statehood, while making rapprochement with the US, paradoxically drove the country "to insist on American reparations and ultimately miss their chance for normalization in 1977" (Hoang, 2004). The US-China rapprochement and China's improved relations with the West also closed the door for Vietnam to approach the capitalist world. This added another reason for Hanoi's suspicion about China.

3.2. China's Alliance Building Strategy

China's balancing strategy was implemented comprehensively at a global level. Beijing initially targeted the US as a potential coalition partner against the Soviet. However, Washington was not interested in this, as it continued to strengthen relations with Taiwan. For that reason, enhancing relations with the US based on economic interests and gradually fostering political cooperation was the alternative. Bilateral cooperation grew from 1971, marked by "pingpong" diplomacy and the Americans established their embassy in China in 1979. The steady improvement of relations gave Deng the impression that China could count on at least silent acceptance of its intervention in Vietnam (Hummer, 1991; Hurst, 1996; Tretiak, 1979). Some even argued that China's belief was that by interfering in Vietnam, China would receive more support from the US.

Concerning Japan, China's priority was to form a subtle alliance based on economic cooperation and prevent Japan from providing aid to Vietnam (Shiraishi, 1990). This alliance was institutionalized in August 1978 as the two sides signed the Peace and Friendship Treaty. Japan with its enormous economic capabilities then actively supported China in its modernization. Nevertheless, relations gradually but increasingly became strained as Beijing still felt humiliated by the Japanese before World War II.

With regards to the Soviet Union after a short honeymoon period in the early 1950s, Sino-Soviet relations gradually turned sour. The PRC leadership realized that a significant cause of this conflict lay in the antagonism and lack of mutual trust. They then reached out to the USSR in order to mend the Sino-Soviet split, exemplified by the meeting of leaders of the two countries in Moscow in July 1963. An expected improvement of relations would in part ameliorate China's concerns in the region (Tretiak, 1979). However, differences in the development of socialist ideology, conflicting strategic interests and bitter historical relations prevented the two countries from mending their bilateral relations. Sino-Soviet relations deteriorated quickly in the late 1960s and 1970s. After the border conflict in 1969, China made attempts to enhance relations with the US and the West and tried to gain support from developing countries to form an alliance against Soviet "expansion" (Hilali, 2001).

In Southeast Asia, where China saw itself as having traditional influence, in the 1970s Beijing gradually abandoned its support for the communist parties in Malaysia and Indonesia and to mend and develop state-to-state relationships. This move allowed ASEAN countries to slowly come into terms with China, especially when they perceived Vietnam as building a hegermonic order in Indochina. However, China continued to support the Khmer Rouge and stood by Sihanouk in Cambodia. Nevertheless, Chinese influence over the Khmer Rouge was limited and their support came without any serious conditions. Under the leadership of Deng Xiaoping, Chinese policies towards the Khmer Rouge in Cambodia went into a more "pragmatic" phase. The PRC established relations with the Khmer Rouge in a direct effort to curb Vietnamese, and by proxy Soviet influence in Cambodia (Buszynski, 1980). China's unconditional support for the Cambodian regime came out of a belief that any reduction of aid incurred the great possibility of its collapsing. This collapse had to be avoided by any means, as Vietnamese growing influence was then deemed unstoppable. At this point in time, the Chinese leadership was confronted with the need to support the Khmer Rouge regime no matter the cost (Buszynski, 1980; Ciorciari, 2014; Ross, 1991). In the late 1970s, the Chinese leadership decided to ramp up economic and military support to the Khmer Rouge (Buszynski, 1980).

4. The Failed Dynamic Balance and the 1979 China Attack

As previously noted, building alliances to balance the perceived threats was a salient self-help strategy both sides employed to a certain degree to deal with their perceived threats. This was manifested in diplomatic competition taking place throughout the Asia-Pacific. At the global level, China normalized its ties with the US and the West while Vietnam entered a defence alliance with the Soviet Union. In Indochina, whilst China sided with Pol Pot, Vietnam supported Hun Sen in Cambodia and signed with Laos the Treaty Of Friendship and Cooperation of 1977. This treaty provided for the stationing of Vietnamese troops and advisers in Laos in order to protect its security from the buffer zone (Evans and Rowley, 1990).

This dynamic balancing situation in Indochina was fragile for several reasons. Globally, global tension and the dynamic relations between great powers during the Cold War strongly influenced the perceptions and activities of smaller states in Southeast Asia. The Sino-Soviet split and their border conflict in 1969 added to this uncertainty. Regionally, Indochina was a hot battlefield and the outcome on the ground was the main driver deciding regional strategic outlook. Third, this balancing entails certain temporary and subtle alliances without common long term and strategic interests.

The balance was severely shaken by Vietnam's 1975 unification and collapsed when China's closest ally in Southeast Asia, the Khmer Rouge, and Vietnam entered a total war in December, 1978. It triggered a series of military conflicts enduring throughout the 1980s. Initially, the Khmer Rouge was promptly defeated by Vietnam and was almost knocked out of the balance. As a result, China was confronted with the most threatening possibility of being encircled by the Soviet-Vietnamese alliance (Kissinger, 1982).

To steer away from the concern after the Khmer Rouge was defeated and in an attempt to mediate the fragile balance in the region, Hanoi invited Sihanouk to return to Phnom Penh as head of the government (Chanda, 1986). It also desperately strove to actualize the normalization with the US. It seems that the Soviet Union implicitly supported these efforts, especially at the expense of Sino-US relations (Gin, 2015). However, China successfully controlled Sihanouk and blocked most of Vietnam's diplomatic manoeuvres. In November 1978, the US broke off talks with Vietnam on a post-war settlement partly because Hanoi and Washington was unable to reach consensus on the conditions for normalization and partly because the US-Soviet rivalry intensified and Washington managed to develop its relations with Beijing to enhance its leverage against Moscow.

For these reasons, the Sino-Vietnamese split became wider. China on the one hand labelled Vietnam as "invading Cambodia" and called for the attention of the international community, particularly ASEAN, about threats posed by Vietnam. At the same time, it fell into a dilemma recognizing that deterioration in Sino-Vietnamese relations had increasingly pushed Moscow and Hanoi closer together (Buszynski, 1980; Nguyen, 1979). Therefore, while hampering Hanoi's international image, Beijing was still open to negotiation with the Vietnamese. Nevertheless, their different strategic outlook in Cambodia led the two countries to seek directly opposite outcomes.

In the years leading to the Sino-Vietnamese border conflict, the two countries interacted intensively. On September 1975, in his conversation with Le Duan, Deng Xiaoping criticized the Vietnamese perception of "the threat from the North" ("Minutes of conversation", 1975). In return, Vietnam accused China of manipulating mutual disputes to aggravate bilateral relations and demonize Vietnam. To a certain extent, the two countries had held two contradictory versions of security threats in their external environments. As a consequence, rather than being venturous to deescalate the conflict, they fell victim to a security dilemma. China held firmly to the principle of conditionality, whereby its cooperation with Vietnam was dependent on Vietnam's acceptance of a pro-China stance (Amer, 1994; Path, 2012; Thayer, 1994). However, Sino-Vietnamese relations were strained by Vietnam-Soviet relations (Gompert et al., 2014; Nguyen, 1979; Simon, 1979).

Beijing was especially bold in taking action, including the use of military power against Vietnam, when Vietnam and the USSR signed a defence treaty in October 1978 and the Khmer Rouge was defeated in Cambodia. The fall of Phnom Penh caused panic in the Chinese leadership (Chang, 1982; Tretiak, 1979). So an attack against Vietnam would mainly aim to force the Vietnamese military to swich its focus up north, strain the Soviet-Vietnamese alliance, and lead to Vietnamese acquiecence of Chinese influence in Southeast Asia (Buszynski, 1980; Segal, 1981). Military action against Vietnam was diccussed in a PLA General Staff meeting on November 23rd 1978. Final decision for a limited, punitive war against Vietnam in January 1979 was decided in a December 7th meeting of the Central Military Commission (Zhang, 2005). The PRC proclaimed that it did not have the intention to occupy any territory but to "teach Vietnam a lesson" and was not a way of imposing dominance upon its adversary (McGregor, 1990; Ross, 1991; Segal, 1981). In addition, Beijing's decision to attack Vietnam also inferred that China's foreign policy was not based on ideology, facilitating its process of improving relations with the West. Before declaring war against Vietnam, Deng Xiaoping visited Washington and Tokyo and discussed with Jimmy Carter and Ōhira Masayoshi about his intention. In January 1979, the US and China officially normalized their relationship.

In the beginning phases of the conflict it seems the Chinese were out to weaken the Vietnamese and drag out the conflict to a situation where the Chinese could leverage a resolution more favourable to the PRC's interests in the region (Amer 1994; Chanda 1986; Hood 1990). Nevertheless, the Chinese government failed to achieve this goal. After its withdrawal from Vietnam, the Chinese leadership started actively to look for international support for a Vietnamese withdrawal from Cambodia. This process started in 1986 when Vietnam initiated its renovation strategy at the time the Soviet Union faced grave challenges and was about to collapse. When Vietnam proceeded with the withdrawal of troops from Cambodia and the Soviet Union was about to dissolve in the last years of 1980s, Hanoi quickly negotiated and improved its relations with China. The normalization of Vietnam's relations with China was followed by its relations with ASEAN countries, the US and the West. Although the perceptions of threats have not fully dissolved in Vietnam, the end of the Cold War and the collapse of the Soviet Union freed China's mind and the regional dynamic balance virtually came to an end.

5. Conclusion

The dynamics in international relations at a global level and in Southeast Asia in the 1960s and 1970s opened the way for a rise of the perceptions of security threats and subsequent security dilemma between China and Vietnam. To counter this situation, the two countries built up their alliances. As a smaller state, Vietnam responded at a regional level by moving closer to the Soviet Union and Laos and Hun Sen in Cambodia. However, it was unable to make a breakthrough in its relations with the US and the West. As a bigger country, China countered this situation at both global and regional levels. Globally, China countered the Soviet Union by promoting its leadership role in the Third World and improving its relations with the US and the West. In Southeast Asia, Beijing supported the Khmer Rouge and influenced Sihanouk in Cambodia, improved its relations with Southeast Asian countries and blocked Vietnam from approaching the US and capitalist countries.

Vietnam's efforts after 1975 to prevent itself from entering another armed conflict were severely impeded by the international structure. The US and the West had relegated themselves to a peripheral role in Southeast Asia. They opted to not rock the boat on their relations with both China and the USSR and slapped Vietnam with economic sanctions. The Sino-Soviet split put Vietnam at a difficult crossroad. The Soviet Union provided Vietnam with certain security, but this came at the cost of restricting its relations to other states. An increasingly confident China could not accept a Soviet-friendly Vietnam and as such felt compelled to alienate its potential ally.

It seems that in the optimal scenario, Vietnam and China should have reduced their security dilemma by promoting confidence building measure, resulting in a sustainable and long-lasting peace and avoiding the bitter war in 1979. However, a veil of uncertainty and distrust, diametrically opposed interests and the perceptions of threats created a stalemate which was not easy to remedy. The Chinese pushback against Soviet-Vietnamese relations was a catalyst to strengthening exactly these ties. Similarly, Vietnam's concern about the Khmer Rouge-Chinese relations was also a factor driving the Khmer Rouge to seek Chinese support in an attempt to balance against Vietnam. In the end, the web of dynamic formal and informal alliances involving China and Vietnam in the 1970s in Southeast Asia only collapsed when the international structure changed with the collapse of the Soviet Union.

Notes

- * Ha Anh Tuan, PhD is a senior researcher at the Diplomatic Academy of Vietnam. He also serves as Managing Director of the Foundation for East Sea (South China Sea) Studies. His research interests include international relations in East Asia, maritime security in East Asia, and Vietnam's foreign policy. His email address is <tuan.ha@dav.edu.vn>.
- ** Tran Xuan Hiep, PhD (Corresponding author), is a researcher of Institute of Socio-Economic Research, and member of the Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences, Duy Tan University. His major research domains include general political and international relations issues of the world, Southeast Asian region, and Vietnam's international integration. He has published many papers on the above themes such as in *Southeast Asian Studies, Journal of Chinese Studies*, and *India Quarterly: A Journal of International Affairs*. He can be reached at <tranxuanhiep@dtu.edu.vn>.
- *** Le Nam Trung Hieu, PhD is a lecturer at the History Faculty of Hue University of Sciences, Hue University. He received his PhD in World History conferred by Hue University in 2017. His publications are related to colonialism, Indochina wars, and Vietnam's foreign policies. His email is <lenamtrunghieu@husc.edu.vn>.

References

- "Minutes of Conversation between Deng Xiaoping and Le Duan" (1975, September 29), History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive, CWIHP Working Paper 22, "77 Conversations", available at http://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/ document/111268 (accessed 6 March 2020).
- Abuza, Zachary (1996), "International Relations Theory and Vietnam", Contemporary Southeast Asia, Vol. 17, No. 4, pp. 406-419.
- Ambrose, David (1979), "The Conflict between China and Vietnam", *The Australian Journal of Chinese Affairs*, Vol. 2, pp. 111-122. https://doi.org/10.2307/2158734
- Amer, Ramses (1993), "Sino-Vietnamese Relations and Southeast Asian Security", Contemporary Southeast Asia, Vol. 14, No. 4, pp. 314-331. https://doi.org/10.1355/ CS14-4B
- Amer, Ramses (1994), "Sino-Vietnamese Normalization in the Light of the Crisis of the Late 1970s", *Pacific Affairs*, Vol. 67, No. 3, pp. 357-383. https://doi. org/10.2307/2760416
- Amer, Ramses (2004), "Assessing Sino-Vietnamese Relations through the Management of Contentious Issues", *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 26, No. 2, pp. 320-345. https://doi.org/10.1355/CS26-2G
- Buszynski, Les (1980), "Vietnam Confronts China", Asian Survey, Vol. 20, No. 8, pp. 829-843.
- Chanda, Nayan (1986), Brother Enemy: The War After The War, New York, NY: Macmillan.
- Chang, Pao-min (1982), "The Sino-Vietnamese Dispute over the Ethnic Chinese", The China Quarterly, Vol. 90, pp. 195-230. https://doi.org/10.1017/S030574100000031X
- Chang, Pao-min (1987), "Kampuchean Conflict: The Continuing Stalemate", Asian Survey, Vol. 27, No. 7, pp. 748-763. https://doi.org/10.2307/2644913
- Chen, Jian (1993), "China and the First Indo-China War, 1950–54", *The China Quarterly*, Vol. 133, pp. 85-110. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0305741000018208
- Ciorciari, John (2014), "China and the Pol Pot Regime", *Cold War History*, Vol. 14, No. 2, pp. 215-235. https://doi.org/10.1080/14682745.2013.808624
- Co, Tran Quang (2003), "Memories and Thoughts" (Hồi ức và Suy nghĩ), available at <http://minhtrietviet.net/lemontee/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/HOI-UC-SUY-NGHI-CUA-TRAN-QUANG-C%C6%A0.pdf> (accessed 6 March 2020).
- Copper, John (1984), "China and Southeast Asia", Current History, Vol. 83.
- Evans, Grant and Kelvin Rowley (1990), *Red Brotherhood at War: Vietnam, Cambodia, and Laos Since 1975*, CA: Verso Books.
- Ghez, Jeremy (2011), *Alliances in the 21st Century: Implications for the US-European Partnership*, RAND Corporation Occasional Paper, available at https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/occasional_papers/2011/RAND_OP340.pdf>. (accessed 6 March 2020).
- Gin, Christopher (2015), "How China Wins: A Case Study of the 1979 Sino-Vietnamese War", Master's thesis, U.S. Army Command and General Staff College, Fort Leavenworth, Kansas.
- Gompert, David, Hans Binnendijk and Bonny Lin (2014), *Blinders, Blunders, and Wars: What America and China Can Learn*, Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation (pp. 117-127).

- Hilali, A.Z. (2001), "China's Response to the Soviet Invasion of Afghanistan", Central Asian Survey, Vol. 20, No. 3, pp. 323-351. https://doi.org/10.1080/02634930 120095349
- Hoang, Minh Vu (2004), "The 'Missed Chance' for U.S.-Vietnam Relations, 1975-1979", Monograph, Southeast Asia Program, Cornell University.
- Hood, Steven (1990), "Beijing's Cambodia Gamble and the Prospects for Peace in Indochina: The Khmer Rouge or Sihanouk?", *Asian Survey*, Vol. 30, No. 10, pp. 977-991. https://doi.org/10.2307/2644784
- Huisken, Ron (2010), Introducing China: The World's Oldest Great Power Charts its Next Comeback, Canberra ACT: ANU Press.
- Hummer, Arthur (1991), "New Dynamics in China-United States Relations", Proceedings of the Academy of Political Science, Vol. 38, No. 2, pp. 164-174. https://doi.org/10.2307/1173888
- Hurst, Steven (1996). *The Carter Administration and Vietnam*, New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Johnson, Chalmers (1978), "The New Thrust in China's Foreign Policy", *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 57, No. 1, pp. 125-137.
- Keith, Ronald (1985), "The Origins and Strategic Implications of China's 'Independent Foreign Policy", *International Journal*, Vol. 41, No. 1, pp. 95-128. https:// doi.org/10.2307/40202352
- Kissinger, Henry (1982), Years of Upheaval, London: Weidenfeld & Nicolson.
- Leighton, Marian K. (1978), "Perspectives on the Vietnam-Cambodia Border Conflict", Asian Survey, Vol. 18, No. 5, pp. 448-457. https://doi.org/10.2307/2643459
- Lemon, W. (2007), "Vietnam's Foreign Policy toward China since the 1970s", Master's thesis, Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, California.
- Li, Li, Wang, Yuan and Shao, Xiao (2017), "China's Aid to Vietnam, 1955–1965", Paper presented at the 3rd International Conference on Humanity and Social Science (ICHSS 2017), available at https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/12b2/ b8c84f1f8cb64b5e4adb167869bb2ce569f2.pdf>.
- Lichtenstein, Charles (1986), "China in the U.N.: The Case of Kampuchea", World Affairs, Vol. 149, No. 1, pp. 21-24.
- Martini, Edwin. A. (2007), Invisible Enemies: The American War on Vietnam, 1975-2000, Amherst, MA: University of Massachusetts Press.
- McGregor, Charles (1990), "China, Vietnam and the Cambodian Conflict: Beijing's End Game Strategy", Asian Survey, Vol. 30, No. 3, pp. 266-283. http://doi. org/10.2307/2644565
- McMillen, Donald H. (1983), "China in Asia's International Relations", International Journal, Vol. 38, No. 2, pp. 209-233. http://doi.org/10.1177/002070208303800202
- Menétrey-Monchau, Cecile (2006), American-Vietnamese Relations in the Wake of War: Diplomacy After the Capture of Saigon, 1975–1979, Jefferson, NC: McFarland Publishers.
- Ness, Peter V. (1998) "China and the Third World: Patterns of Engagement and Indifference", in Samuel S. Kim (ed.), *China and the World: Chinese Foreign Policy Faces the New Millennium*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Nguyen, Dinh Bin (ed.) (2002), Ngoai giao Viet Nam 1945-2000 [Vietnam's Diplomacy 1945-2000]. Hanoi: Su that Publisher.

- Nguyen, Manh Hung (1979), "The Sino-Vietnamese Conflict: Power Play among Communist Neighbors", Asian Survey, Vol. 19, No. 11, pp. 1037-1052. https:// doi.org/10.2307/2643953
- Nguyen, Thi Mai Hoa (2018), "Quan he giua Viet Nam voi Lien xo va Trung Quoc trong cuoc khang chien chong My (1954-1975) [Vietnam's relations with the Soviet Union and China during its struggle against the US 1954-1975]", *Van Hoa Nghe An*, available at http://www.vanhoanghean.com.vn/component/k2/30-nhung-goc-nhin-van-hoa/12821-quan-he-giua-viet-nam-voi-lien-xo-va-trung-quoc-trong-cuoc-khang-chien-chong-my-1954-1975 (accessed 6 March 2020).
- Pai, N. (2007), "Palpable Realism", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 42, No. 3, 255.
- Path, Kosal (2012), "China's Economic Sanctions against Vietnam, 1975–1978", *The China Quarterly*, Vol. 212, pp. 1040-1058. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0305741012001245
- Pressello, Andrea (2014), "The Fukuda Doctrine and Japan's Role in Shaping Post Vietnam War Southeast Asia", *Japanese Studies*, Vol. 34, No. 1, pp. 37-59. https:// doi.org/10.1080/10371397.2014.886506
- Ross, Robert (1988). The Indochina Tangle, Columbia, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Ross, Robert (1991), "China and the Cambodian Peace Process: The Value of Coercive Diplomacy", Asian Survey, Vol. 31, No. 12, pp. 1170-1185. https://doi. org/10.2307/2645397
- Segal, Gerard (1981), "The PLA and Chinese Foreign Policy Decision-Making", International Affairs, Vol. 57, No. 3, pp. 449-466. https://doi.org/10.2307/2619579
- Sellars, Kirsten (2017), "Rocking the Boat: The Paracels, the Spratlys, and the South China Sea Arbitration", *Columbia Journal of Asian Law*, Vol. 30, pp. 221-262. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2930820
- Shiraishi, Masaya (1990), *Japanese Relations with Vietnam*, 1951-1987, Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Simon, Sheldon (1979), "China, Vietnam, and ASEAN: The Politics of Polarization", Asian Survey, Vol. 19, No. 12, pp. 1171-1188. https://doi.org/10.2307/2643963
- Simon, Sheldon (1984), "The Two Southeast Asias and China: Security Perspectives", Asian Survey, Vol. 24, No. 5, pp. 519-533. https://doi.org/10.2307/2644411
- Solarz, Stephen (1990), "Cambodia and the International Community", *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 69, No. 2, pp. 99-115.
- Sự thật về quan hệ Việt Nam Trung Quốc trong 30 năm qua [The Truth about Vietnam-China Relations in the Past 30 years] (1979), Ha Noi: Su That Publisher.
- Thayer, Carlyle. A. (1994), "Sino-Vietnamese Relations: The Interplay of Ideology and National Interest", *Asian Survey*, Vol. 34, No. 6, pp. 513-528. https://doi. org/10.2307/2645338
- Tretiak, Daniel (1978), "The Sino-Japanese Treaty of 1978: The Senkaku Incident Prelude", Asian Survey, Vol. 18, No. 12, pp. 1235-1249. https://doi.org/10.2307/ 2643610
- Tretiak, Daniel (1979), "China's Vietnam War and Its Consequences", The China Quarterly, Vol. 80, pp. 740-767. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0305741000046038
- Van, Loi Luu (2006), *Fifty Years of Vietnamese Diplomacy 1945-1995*, Hanoi: The Gioi Publisher.

- Vance, Cyrus (1983), *Hard Choices: Critical Years in America's Foreign Policy*, New York, NY: Simon & Schuster.
- Vuving, Alexander (2006), "Strategy and Evolution of Vietnam's China Policy: A Changing Mixture of Pathways", *Asian Survey*, Vol. 46, No. 6, pp. 805-824. https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2006.46.6.805
- Walt, Stephen. M. (1987), *The Origins of Alliances*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Weitz, Richard (2011), "Nervous Neighbors: China Finds a Sphere of Influence", World Affairs, Vol. 173, No. 6, pp. 6-14. https://doi.org/10.3200/WAFS.173.6.06-15
- Womack, Brantly (2003), "Asymmetry and Systemic Misperception: China, Vietnam and Cambodia during the 1970s", *Journal of Strategic Studies*, Vol. 26, No. 2, pp. 92-119. https://doi.org/10.1080/01402390412331302995
- Woodside, Alexander (1979), "Nationalism and Poverty in the Breakdown of Sino-Vietnamese Relations", *Pacific Affairs*, Vol. 52, No. 3, pp. 381-409. https://doi. org/10.2307/2757654
- Yu, George (1977), "China and the Third World." Asian Survey, Vol. 17, No. 11, pp. 1036-1048. https://doi.org/10.2307/2643352
- Zhang, Xiaoming (2005), "China's 1979 War with Vietnam: A Reassessment", *The China Quarterly*, Vol. 184, pp. 851-874. https://doi.org/10.1017/S030574100 5000536

Development of Peoples' Republic of China's Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs) and Its Impact on the East China Sea

Wonjune *Hwang** Korea Military Academy

Abstract

This article analyzes the People's Republic of China (PRC)'s vibrant development of military unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) and their application in the East China Sea. Military UAVs have been proliferating around the globe, and their distinctiveness in low cost both economically and politically accelerates the proliferation. Economically, UAVs reduce costs of vehicles, operation and training of pilots compared to those of manned aircraft. Also, politically, they can lower the threshold of using forces in multiple ways. Thus, military UAVs can be used in bold intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance (ISR) mission and provide information superiority to whoever use them, which can lead to strengthening influence on disputed territories. The PRC began to develop military UAVs since the 1950s copying technologies from the US and Soviet Union and is now competing with the US in UAV technologies. China is developing UAVs with a government-led top-down approach and lively cooperation among industries, academics and military and strives to expand her influence in the surrounding region. Since Xi Jinping was inaugurated in 2012, he has enforced aggressive policies to secure the control of the sea in the first island chain. Military UAVs are expected to be instrumental in Xi's strategy in the East China Sea where the PRC has been at odds with its neighbours. The PRC has deployed advanced UAVs such as the BZK-005 and WZ-7 in this region and is deemed to have employed them audaciously for ISR. In response, Japan and the ROC as well have developed and acquired lethal UAVs, which arouses concerns of regional instability.

Keywords: China, UAV, drone, East China Sea, territorial disputes

1. Introduction

The military UAV is a vibrantly proliferating weapon in the 21st century. While the number of countries with heavy UAVs was no more than eleven in 2009, after a decade, the number had reached up to 30 in 2019 (Munich Security Conference, 2019: 52). Also, the size of the global military UAV market has continuously been growing and is forecasted to grow up to \$98.9 billion in 2025 (Teal Group, 2019). With the world's second biggest military budget in 2019 (Tian, Kuimova, Lopes da Silva, Wezeman and Wezeman, 2020: 2), the People's Republic of China (PRC) has been a driving force of the horizontal and vertical proliferation of military UAVs. As a non-participant of the Wassenaar Agreement (WA) and the Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR) which partly restrict military UAV exports, the PRC faces no constraints on her overseas sales of military UAVs unlike the US. Table 1 shows the PRC's military UAV export from 2010 to 2018. Along with the PRC's growing military expenditure as well as UAV exports, its diplomatic policy has been changed in a more and more proactive way, from *taoguang* yanghui ("biding one's time while building up capability", 韬光養晦) to heping jueqi ("peaceful rise", 和平崛起) and to fen fa vou wei ("striving for achievement", 奮發有爲) (Park, 2018: 207). In terms of military, the PRC has adopted the Anti-Access/Area Denial (A2/AD) strategy against the US influence and intervention around the region, especially in the South and the East China Sea (Tri, 2017). In this regard, the PRC has been expected to expand its influence in the East China Sea where several disputed areas are located including the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands and the Taiwan Strait taking the benefit of the advanced military UAVs (Ying, 2016: 1-13; Cai, 2019: 68-92).

Thus, this paper studies the PRC's development in military UAVs and analyzes its impact on disputes surrounding the East China Sea. Conflicts in the East China Sea have been less evident than those in the South China Sea. While the PRC has been daring in the South China Sea utilizing the *fait accompli* on the disputed maritime region, she has been cautious in the East China Sea especially in countering Japan and other powers, all of whom are strongly allied with the US. Hence, the PRC's use of military forces in the East China Sea has been relatively constrained so far compared to her recent aggressive measures in the South China Sea. However, since the PRC has been developing advanced military UAVs, the new emerging technology is deemed to drop the threshold of military action such as ISR in the East China Sea so that her influence in the region could be strengthened.

In the next section, this paper analyzes the distinguishing features of overall military UAVs, which could lead to bold ISR missions. Section 3 studies the development and capabilities of the PRC's military UAVs. Subsequently, section 4 seeks to find out how the PRC deploy and employ UAVs in the East

Recipient	Weapon	Year of order	Year of delivery	No. of weapons
Egypt	ASN-209	2010	2012-2014	18
	Wing Loong-I	2016	2017-2018	10
	Wing Loong-II	2018	unknown	unknown
Pakistan	CH-3	2005	2013-2016	20
	Wing Loong-I	2015	2015	5
Algeria	CH-3	2017	2018	5
	CH-4	2017	2018	5
Indonesia	Wing Loong-I	2017	2018	4
Iraq	CH-4	2014	2015	4
Jordan	CH-4	2015	2016	6
Kazakhstan	Wing Loong-I	2015	2016	3
Myanmar	CH-3	2013	2014-2015	12
Nigeria	CH-3	2014	2014	5
Saudi Arabia	CH-4	2014	2015	5
	Wing Loong-I	2014	2015-2017	15
	Wing Loong-II	2017	2017-2018	15
Turkmenistan	CH-3	2015	2-16	2
UAE	Wing Loong-I	2011	2013-2017	25
	Wing Loong-II	2017	2017-2018	15
Uzbekistan	Wing Loong-I	2013	2014	5

Table 1 PRC's UAV Exports from 2010 to 2018

Source: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (undated).

China Sea. Lastly, in conclusion, this paper elicits implications of the PRC's UAV deployment in the East China Sea for the region.

2. Distinctiveness of Military UAVs

Various studies have highlighted the low-cost aspect as a distinctive feature of UAVs. Analyzing profoundly this feature is critical to understanding expected outcomes in the proliferation and operation of UAVs in the PRC. This section attempts to analyze in detail the distinctiveness of military UAVs which is its low cost especially compared to that of manned aircraft.

2.1. Low Economic Cost

David H. Dunn (2013: 1239) explained that compared to manned aerial vehicles, UAVs are revolutionary technology because they are decreasing the cost of acquisition, operation and training of the weapon system. Amy Zegart

(2018: 14-15) also emphasized that the cost of operations with UAVs is much cheaper than other military options such as one battalion level of ground forces and manned aviation.

Although the capability of UAVs is left behind that of manned aircraft, nevertheless ongoing development of UAV technology has enabled UAVs to replace many roles of manned aircraft. In this vein, comparing the cost of acquisition between UAV and manned aircraft could be finitely meaningful. Zegart (2018: 15) suggested the cost comparison between the F-35 Joint Striker Fighter and XQ-58 (222) Valkyrie, one of the most advanced UAVs in the US, to show this distinct character. The price of a single F-35 is estimated to be around \$122 million, while that of the XQ-58 (222) is expected to be around \$2-3 million. Also, the PRC's up-to-date armed UAV, the CH-4, which has been exported to many states, is estimated to cost about \$1-2 million (China Power Team, 2018), while the estimated cost of Chengdu J-10, one of the People's Liberation Army Air Force (PLAAF) fighter, is \$41 million (Hornby, 2010).

The cost of operation for UAVs is also lower than manned aircraft to a certain extent. For instance, the air to ground attack mission such as close air support (CAS), which had been conducted mostly by manned aircraft, is recently operated by UAVs. In the US Air Combat Command, manned aircraft which are capable of CAS are the F-15E Strike Eagle, F-16C/D Fighting Falcon, F-35A Lightning II, and A-10 Thunderbolt II (International Institute for Strategic Studies, 2019: 55). The cost of operation per hour is substantially higher with these manned vehicles compared to that of the MQ-9A Reaper, which has proven its capability in a targeted attack in the various battlefields. Figure 1 below shows a clear gap in operating costs between human crewed aircraft and UAVs.



Figure 1 Cost of Operating US Fighter Planes (in US dollars)

Sources: McCarthy, 2016; Thompson, 2013.

Moreover, the cost of training pilots supports this distinguishing feature of UAVs as well. Hoffman and Kamps (2005: 36) made a comparison between the cost of the pilot training program for the B-52 manned aircraft and that of a UAV in their research. According to their findings, it costs \$685,051 per pilot for the B-52, while only \$13,000 was enough for training one UAV pilot. A similar analysis was conducted in 2014 and it was written that in the US Air Force, the Undergraduate Pilot Training course for crewed aircraft costs \$557,000 per pilot, whereas for a parallel proficiency level, training of a pilot for remotely piloted aircraft (RPA) costs \$65,000 (News Desk, 2014). According to a report by the RAND Corporation, even training one pilot for the most advanced UAV, MQ-9 Reaper, costs no more than \$68,968 (Hardison, Mattock and Lytell, 2012: 14), while training a pilot for the F-35A costs \$10,170,000 (McCarthy, 2016).

2.2. Low Political Cost

Plaw and Fricker (2012: 355) stated that "the drone strikes are a relatively low-cost tactic, not only in terms of US blood but also in terms of the degree of international criticism they have occasioned". Also, Brunstetter and Braun (2011: 343) pointed out that attacks by UAVs are less invasive than those with ground forces. To decision makers, the military operations with UAVs could lower the political cost of using armed forces in both domestic and international ways.

First, domestically, countries' use of armed forces have no way but to sacrifice people's lives since the birth of state-nations. This fact have made the threshold of using armed forces high so that the military has been considered as the last resort when no other alternatives are available. According to the Bureau of Investigative Journalism (as cited in Zegart, 2018: 14), during 568 times of airstrike by armed UAVs from 2002 to 2015, no US casualty was reported. In a 2015 US opinion poll conducted by the Pew Research Center, up to 58% of Americans supported the 'US Drone Strikes' while only 35% of respondents disapproved it. Among those that disapprove, a major concern was that the US drone strikes could "endanger civilian lives" in disputed regions (Pew Research Center, 2015: 1-5). This high level of support from the people enabled the Obama government to utilize UAV strikes, especially in Afghanistan. This domestic support for military operations with UAVs may not be much different in other parts of the globe.

Another part of the political cost is international reputation. In the 2015 poll mentioned earlier, 24% of people chose "Very Concerned" that UAV attacks "Damage America's reputation". States are concerned of international response and condemnation. Despite the 24% response, military options with UAVs arouse a lesser degree of international criticism than other means

of military action such as ground forces (Plaw and Fricker, 12: 355). This is because not only are UAV attacks less seemingly invasive and obvious (Fowler, 2014: 112-113), but it is also hard to figure out the genuine operator of UAVs immediately. This can been seen empirically through examples in the Korean peninsula and Kashmir, the disputed region between India and Pakistan. When the Republic of Korea (ROK) forces found unidentified UAVs around the military demarcation line (MDL) and even above the Blue House in 2014, the ROK suspected the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK). However, when the government of ROK made an allegation against the DPRK; instead, the DPRK government argued that those UAVs were the fabrication of the ROK. In another example, India and Pakistan have lodged accusations against each other several times concerning UAV airspace intrusion in 2019. However, neither of them acknowledged the other's accusation (Ghauri and Mir, 2016; Bremmer, 2019).

2.3. Daring ISR Operations with UAVs and Impacts on Territorial Disputes

The distinguishable character of UAVs in lowering the economic and political costs of using armed forces, thus could drop the threshold in the use of military force by eroding the deterrence among states (Boyle, 2013: 24-25). Furthermore, there is concern that the use of UAV could serve as "a coercive measure" (Brunstetter and Braun, 2011: 339; Horowitz, Kreps and Fuhrmann, 2016: 31). Zegart (2018: 10), as well, emphasized that UAVs increase the credibility of coercion by dropping "the risk of human lives", "the financial costs of action", and "domestic audience costs and international reputational costs". Boyle (2013: 27) warned that authoritarian regimes especially, might exploit the benefits of UAV as coercive instruments. How then would daring and even coercive employment of UAVs appear? Forms of employment might be hardly different from their typical activities.

According to a research by Easton and Husiao (2013: 5), primary missions of Chinese UAVs are "intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance (ISR)", "precision strike", "electronic warfare", and "data relay". According to Gertler (2012: 4), in the US as well, military UAVs are performing similar missions – ISR and strike. Among missions stated above, ISR has been the initial and traditional mission of UAVs, as this new form of technology strengthens the capability in surveillance (Gill and Gill, 2016: 71; Boyle, 2013: 26; Davis et al., 2014: 2). The PRC also suggested that ISR is where UAVs can exhibit their merit (Chase, Gunness, Morris, Berkowitz and Purser, 2015: 2-3). With their capabilities of collecting high level of intelligence and distributing a massive amount of information, ISR UAVs satisfy demands of today's complex and rapidly changing environment, which allows commanders of advanced situational awareness (Brannen, Griffin and

McCormick 2014: 8; Gill and Gill, 2016: 71-72; Sun 2020: 17). Besides the low-cost aspects of UAVs, their prolonged endurance is another merit in surveillance, allowing them to loiter over contested territories for a long time as means of gathering information (Boyle, 2015: 115). Thus, with the lowered threshold of using forces, ISR operations with UAVs could appear in the form of coercion restraining counter-measures of neighbouring states which are relatively weaker than the UAV operator.

Empirical cases of ISR operation with UAVs have demonstrated the influence of the unique characteristics of UAVs, which allows decision makers to make daring employment of forces. One of the significant phenomena from this has been intruding the air space or the Air Defence Identification Zone (ADIZ) of neighbouring states or approaching war vessels of other states with UAVs. In 2019, this has been the issue in the Middle East, especially between the US and Iran. On June 20, 2019, Iran's Revolutionary Guard shot down the US RQ-4A Global Hawk, the high altitude long endurance (HALE) UAV which was flying around the Strait of Hormuz and argued that the US UAV intruded Iranian territory (Berlinger, Tawfeeq, Starr, Bozorgmehr and Pleitgen, 2019). Also, after less than a month later, the US shot down an Iranian UAV over the Strait of Hormuz alleging that the Iranian UAV approached the US vessel within 1,000 yards and had ignored numerous multiple warnings (Fredericks, 2019). Cases mentioned above between ROK and DPRK, and India and Pakistan can be interpreted in the same context.

Daring ISR operations provide states more information than before. And this means something in conflicts among states. The importance of information and its superiority has been unambiguously emphasized from old military volumes in both eastern and western societies. According to Sun Tzu (2000: 59-60), information which enables foreknowledge is critical in the art of war. He wrote that foreknowledge based on accurate information "enables the wise sovereign and the good general to strike and conquer, and achieve things beyond the reach of ordinary man." Also, Clausewitz (2010: 105-106) stated that the uncertainty which comes from the lack of information makes a critical feature of war itself and influence from this is "so great as to render the pre-determined plan completely nugatory."

In any form of conflict, dominance in the battlefield has been dependent upon information superiority which enables prioritization and targeting (Deakin, 2010: 13). The ability to collect accurate and timely information allows a faster tempo of the military operation, including situation analysis, decision-making and action. Moreover, if one could have adversaries remain in partial or erroneous information by dominating intelligence, hasty and poor quality decision-making of adversaries would follow. Consequently, an improved tempo from information superiority enables one's predominance in any conflicts (Deakin, 2010: 13-14). Thus, a country's development of UAVs and subsequent daring ISR operations could lead to strengthening its influence on disputed territories.

3. Development in the PRC's UAV

3.1. Early Development

Despite the present advanced technology of Chinese UAV, the history of the PRC's UAV technology began with the acquisition of foreign UAVs and reversed engineering from them (Malhotra and Viswesh, 2014: 168). In the 1950s, the PRC acquired 20 Lavochikin-17s (La-17) from the Soviet Union and used them as targets in the training of weapons. When the Soviet Union withdrew its military support in the early 1960s after its alienation from the PRC, China developed its indigenous version of UAV named CK-1 (Chang Kong-1, "Vast Sky", 长空一号) in the 1960s, which was also used in the same way with the La-17 (Kania, 2018: 4). Since the 1960s, the PRC kept proceeding with the development of target drones to test ground-to-air as well as air-to-air weapons. To test air-to-air weapons, the PRC developed supersonic drones as well and successfully tested them in 1995, becoming the third country with supersonic drones in the globe (Kania, 2018: 5). In the 1960s, the capture of the US AOM-34 Firebee by shooting it down in Vietnam was another significant acquisition of UAVs in the PRC. The AQM-34 Firebee was also reengineered to the WZ-5 (Wu Zhen-5, 无侦-5) in the 1980s. However, unlike the CK-1, WZ-5 was principally employed for reconnaissance regarded as the most critical mission of UAVs today (Kania, 2018: 4).

3.2. PLA Modernization, Civil-Military Integration and UAV Institutions

In the context of PLA's modernization, UAV has been considered as a key weapons system to support the claims to maritime territories as well as enhancing a position in the global arms market (Chase et al., 2015: 2). Also, in a piece of Jane's research by Nurkin, Bedard, Clad, Scott and Grevatt (2018: 150-154), unmanned systems were pointed out as a critical component of the PLA's modernization for achieving its goals: near sea protection, power projection and intelligentized modernization. The development of the PRC's UAVs has been accelerated in recent years by the modernization of the PLA, including vibrant civil-military integration (CMI).

The PRC, which is spending the second largest defence budget in the world, has pushed forward PLA modernization along with strengthening the domestic defence industry with an ambition of being "a top-tier supplier in the global arms trade" (US Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2019: 93). Accordingly, Xi Jinping initiated aggressive military reforms in December 2015 (Lafferty, 2019: 627). To support PLA's modernization, the science and technology (S&T) apparatus had to be reformed. Thus, the PRC established the strategic Commission of Science, Technology and Industry for National Defense (COSTIND) in 2015 and the S&T Commission in 2016. These two advisory groups facilitated and accelerated the goals of PRC. The first, COSTIND, has encouraged PLA's modernization – advising leaders of the military as well as the defence industry, while the latter has promoted innovation by emphasizing CMI (US Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2019: 96).

CMI could be defined as follows: "the process of combining the defense and civilian industrial bases so that common technologies, manufacturing processes and equipment, personnel and facilities can be used to meet both defense and commercial needs" (Bitzinger, 2004: 2). CMI is especially critical to the modernization of PLA for the distinctiveness of today's security environments: correlation between the development of military and economy, dual-use technology, demanding aspects of military development, and the informationized warfare (Lafferty, 2019: 633-637). Hence, the PRC's CMI reform has concentrated on resource sharing between civilian institutions and military and sought to merge two parts into one organically blended system so that the efficiency and effectiveness could be maximized at the end. Among many areas of weapon systems, the UAV industry must have been an essential part of PLA's CMI for the PRC has pursued a smaller but stronger PLA (Lafferty, 2019: 629-637). Also, to achieve giang jun meng ("strong military dream", 强军梦) which is an indispensable part of zhongguo meng ("China's Dream", 中国梦) (Jian, 2019: 222), the PRC's military reforms have been oriented toward building an intelligent military that can dominate battlefields in the information age (State Council Information Office of the PRC, 2019: 13-22).

With national-level funding and vibrant CMI, numerous organizations are conducting vigorous research and leading development of UAVs. These organizations are:

 Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics; Nanjing Research Institute on Simulation Techniques/PLA General Staff Department 60th Institute; Northwestern Polytechnic University; Xi'an ASN Technology Group; Beijing Wisewell Avionics Science and Technology Company; Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics; China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation; China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation (Chase et al., 2015: 4). The PRC could proceed with its development in military UAVs by "a clear national strategy with a top-down approach" with state-lead strategic development under the control of the PLA (Malhotra and Viswesh, 2014: 167). Under national-level guidance, various advanced military UAVs have been developed by cooperative researches of industry-university and military-industrial complexes, as mentioned above.

3.3. PLA's UAVs and Their Abilities

Table 2 epitomises the various advanced military UAVs in the PRC. The Northwest Polytechnical University–Xi'an ASN Technology Group develops the ASN series of UAV which has been deployed in various forces in the PLA. This university–industry based corporation, also known as the No. 365 Research Institute, is the largest UAV production company and R&D base in China. Various ASN UAVs have been employed in the PLA: in the PLA Army, since the mid-1990s, the ASN-206 was introduced and subsequently the ASN-207 was adopted; in the PLA Navy, at least since 2011, the ASN-209 was fielded; in the PLA Air Force, the ASN-301 was introduced in 2017; lastly, the PLA Rocket Force has employed the ASN series for surveillance, reconnaissance, target position and damage assessment (Kania, 2018: 12-22). Among the series of ASN UAVs, the ASN-209, so called the Silver Hawk, is one of the most advanced UAVs in the PLA with a practical ceiling of

Weapon	Max Altitude (m)	Max Range (km)	Max Endurance (hr)	Estimated Price (\$)
ASN-209	5,000	200	10	Unknown
BZK-005	8,000	2,400	40	1 million
Wing Loong-I	5,000	5,000	20	Unknown
Wing Loong-II	9,900	1,500 (radius)	32	1-2 million
CH-4	14,440	2,750	30	1-2 million
СН-5	9,000	10,000	48	8 million
WZ-7	18,000	7,000	10	Unknown

Table 2 Advanced Military UAVs in the PRC

Source: Xian Aisheng jishu jituan gongsi, undated; Biggers, 2015; Military Factory, 2018; Army Recognition, 2020; Military Factory, 2019; Gady, 2018; Lei, 2016; China Power Team, 2018; US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2013: 314. 5,000m, an endurance of 10 hours, a range of 200km, a maximum speed of 180km/h, and a maximum mission payload of 50kg (Xian Aisheng jishu jituan gongsi, undated). So far, the PRC has exported 18 ASN-209s to Egypt.

The Beijing University of Aero and Astronautics (BUAA), which has received funding from the 863 Program of the PRC's Ministry of Science and Technology, is where the BZK series was designed (Hsu, Murray, Cook and Feld, 2013: 7). The BZK-005 (Chang Ying, 长鹰), also known as the Giant Eagle, is sometimes compared with the US RQ-4 Global Hawk for its long-range reconnaissance capability but considering its range and altitude, is closer to the US MQ-1 Predator (Hsu et al., 2013: 8). This UAV is classified as the medium altitude long endurance (MALE) with an endurance of 40 hours, a payload of 150kg and a flight ceiling of 8,000m (Tan, 2018: 16). The BZK-005, so far, is not reported to carry any weapon unlike the US Predator, but mainly functions as an ISR asset (Mccaslin, 2017: 11).

The Pterodactyl (Yilong, Wing Loong, 翼龙) is another form of advanced UAVs in the PRC which has various variants designed by the China Aviation Industry Corporation (CAC)'s Chengdu Aircraft Design Institute (CADI) (Kania, 2018: 17). Unveiled in the Aerospace Exhibition (Zhuhai) 2010, the Wing Loong I is the MALE as well with a range of 5,000km, a ceiling of 5,000m and endurance of 20 hours (Military Factory, 2018). Also, its next version, Wing Loong II, was introduced in 2015. Air-to-air and air-to-ground combat capability is a distinctive feature of these variants equipped with bombs and missiles. Their weaponry options include "AKD-10 air-to-surface anti-tank missile, BRMI-90 90mm guided rocket, FT-7/130 small 130kg bomb with planar wing, FT-9/50 50kg bomb for drones, FT-10/25 25kg bomb, GB-7/50 50kg precision-guided munition (PGM), and GB-4/100 PGM" (Air Force Technology, n.d.). These have been vigorously exported to many countries such as Egypt, Pakistan, Indonesia, Saudi Arabia, UAE and Uzbekistan.

Another strong exporter contributing to the PRC's military trade is the CH (Cai Hong, "Rainbow", 彩虹) series developed by the China Aerospace Science and Technology Cooperation (CASC) (Hsu et al., 2013: 11). As a HALE, the CH-4 is capable of both reconnaissance and strike mission with two types, the CH-4A and the CH-4B. While the CH-4A is mainly deployed for ISR missions, the CH-4B could be equipped with armaments such as "anti-tank guided missiles (ATGMs) as well as precision-guided drop bombs – up to 770lb of ordnance." This type of UAV already has been used in battlefields by Iraqi and Saudi Arabian forces against the ISIS and Houthi rebels (Military Factory, 2019). The CH-5, a step forward from the CH-4, seems to have longer endurance and flight range than its previous version. The prototype of this UAV was displayed in November 2016 with its maiden flight in August 2015 (Gady, 2018). The CH-5 achieved the nickname of "air bomb truck" because it can carry 16 missiles at once (Pickrell, 2018). The CH-7 is

another model of the CH series. The most distinguishable feature of this type might be stealth or low observability at "a subsonic speed of 740 kilometres per hour" (Kucinski, 2018).

The Guizhou Aircraft Industry Corporation (GAC) has developed another HALE, the WZ-7 (Xiang Long, "Soaring Dragon", 翔龙). The WZ-7 was fielded in 2018 and is seemed to be deployed for ISR missions along the PRC's coastline for its A2/AD strategy with a range of 7,000km and an endurance of 10 hours (Hodgkins, 2016).

4. The PRC's Strategy and UAV Employment in the East China Sea

4.1. China's Dream, the East China Sea Policy, and Utilities of UAVs

Since Xi Jinping used the term *zhongguo meng* ("China's Dream", 中国梦) in his first address on March 17, 2013, which means "the great rejuvenation of Chinese nation", it has been a representative expression showing the PRC's ambitious rise (BBC, 2013). In his address in the Twelfth People's National Congress on 17th March 2013, Xi stated that the road to China's Dream should promote the spirit of China with patriotism in it (Xinhua, 2013). Moreover, in "the Eighth Collective Learning of the Politburo" in July 2013, Xi emphasized that building a great maritime power should be a part of the great revival of China to keep her robust economic development, to secure national sovereignty and interest, and to promote her flourishing society (Bae and Kim, 2014: 22-23; Hu, 2018: 19). The PRC's emphasis on maritime power could be found in the recently published Defence White Paper where the PRC stressed and specified her goals for the national defence such as "to defer and resist aggression", "to oppose and contain 'Taiwan independence", "to safeguard national sovereignty, unity, territorial integrity and security", and "to safeguard China's overseas interests" (State Council Information Office of the PRC, 2019: 7).

The A2/AD is what the PLA has pursued to achieve the above strategic goals with capabilities to make long-range attacks against potential adversaries who could approach from the Western Pacific (US Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2019: 54-55). Thus, securing disputed offshore islands has been exceedingly crucial to conduct the PRC's strategy (Fravel, 2008: 267). To achieve these challenging tasks, the PLA created the idea of island chains. For the PLA, the concept of island chains is a defensive or offensive geographical perimeter for the maritime strategy of the A2/AD. Within the first island chain, which connects "the Kurils, the Japanese home islands, and the Ryukus to Taiwan, the Philippines, and Indonesia", the PLA is planning to "deny adversaries the ability to operate" (Vorndick, 2018). The first island chain was initially designated by John F. Dulles, the 52nd US Secretary of

State in the 1950s and has been used for containment or blockade of the Soviet Union and the PRC by the US during the Cold War era (Vorndick, 2018).

Thus, the first island chain is the fatal obstacle which could encircle the PRC and block the PRC's nautical activities (Yoshihara, 2012: 299) and thus is where the naval competition between the US and the PRC seems apparent (Qi, 2019: 6). Along the first island chain, the Bash Channel and Miyako Strait have been critical passages for the PRC as they connect the South and the East China Sea with the Western Pacific respectively. The PRC has expanded her naval and aerial military activities around these passages which are "principal entryway for the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) into the Pacific Ocean" (Gady, 2019). Disputed regions in the East China Sea, Taiwan and Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands, are strategic points in this regard: the Bash Channel is a waterway between Taiwan and the Philippines and the Miyako Strait is that between Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands and Okinawa of Japan.

In this context, the PRC's maritime policy on the East China Sea in the 2010s turned into a more assertive way than in the 2000s. On 23rd November 2013, the Ministry of National Defense of the PRC unilaterally announced that she has established an Air Defence Identification Zone (ADIZ) in the East China Sea including Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands and Ieodo/Suyanjiao (Xinhua, 2013). Her new ADIZ overlapped the existing ADIZ of the ROK, Japan as well as the Republic of China (ROC, Taiwan), which revealed the PRC's aggressive change in policies in the region after Xi's inauguration (Reinhard and Elias, 2015: 6-7).

The PRC has expressed her strong desire to change the status quo, although it does not seem to use military powers overtly in the near future (Yang and Li, 2016: 149). For instance, the PRC deems to seek a change in the status quo of the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands from Japanese exclusive control to joint control by both countries (Yang and Li, 2016: 145). The PRC has been patrolling disputed islands with law enforcement ships and aircraft, exploiting low-level coercive provocations around claiming areas, and seeking slow progress with negotiations (Duchâtel, 2016: 21). In Figure 2, statistics released from the Ministry of Defense of Japan show vibrant flights of aircraft from the PRC and those of the Southwestern Composite Air Force of Japan mainly countering flights of the PRC above the East China Sea.

In this context, the PRC emphasized the importance of situational awareness of where she has claimed her sovereignty to protect her rights and enforce the law (State Council Information Office of the PRC, 2019: 14). It is inconceivable to find other forms of operation prerequisite to achieve the above goals besides ISR (Cronin and Neuhard, 2020: 19). Advanced military UAVs must be a perfect fit for expanding maritime situational awareness and are expected to be operated in ISR by the PLA to control disputed territories (Jennings, 2019). Many reports by US officials as well have stated that





Source: Joint Staff, Ministry of Defense of Japan, 2019; 2020.

"UAVs will probably become one of the PLA(N)'s most valuable ISR assets in ongoing and future maritime disputes and protection of maritime claims" (Karotkin 2014: 10; O'Rourke 2018: 114). Also, studies from the ROC analyzed that the PRC's military UAVs are capable of being strategic weapons in A2/AD considering their long flight duration as well as heavy payloads (Ying, 2016: 11; Cai, 2019: 68). Moreover, recently developed long-range UAVs in the PRC definitely will advance capabilities for ISR (Chase et al., 2015: 4), without detracting from her allegedly love of peace (State Council Information Office of the PRC, 2019: 14).

4.2. UAV Deployment and Employment in the East China Sea

The PLA allegedly activated two UAV brigades in the Air Force – 178th and 151st UAV Brigades, and also two UAV regiments in the Navy – one in the South East Fleet and the other in the East Sea Fleet. The UAV Regiment in the East Sea Fleet is headquartered in Daishan Air Base, Zhejiang province and equipped with BZK-005, BZK-007 and ASN-209 (Gettinger 2019: 13). The East Sea Fleet is mainly responsible for the East China Sea and Taiwan Strait (US Office of Naval Intelligence, 2009: 13). The ASN-209 has been detected in the East China Sea since 2011 from satellite images (Gettinger, 2018). With a range of 200km, ASN-209s can conduct ISR missions around coastal waters or launch from naval ships.

The BZK-005 seems to have been deployed in Daishan since 2013 (Kania 2018: 15). According to satellite imagery in 2015, at least three BZK-005

were stationed off the coast of the East China Sea (Jamestown Foundation, 2016). The deployment of BZK-005, the MALE UAV whose range is extended to 2,400km could be threatening to neighbouring states because when launched from Daishan Island or Ningbo in Zhejiang Province, they could cover the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands, Japan's Southwest Islands and all of the ROK's territories (Mccaslin, 2017: 13).

Moreover, seven of the WZ-7 were fielded on three strategically critical airbases, three at Shigatse in the Tibet Autonomous Region, two at Lingshui on Hainan Island, and two at Yishuntun in Jilin province (Bellingcat Investigation Team, 2018). As a HALE whose range is up to 7,000km, the deployment of the WZ-7 in Hainan Island is expected to exercise an effect on the East China Sea as well, although Hainan Island is bordering the South China Sea (Kania, 2018: 17; Axe, 2019). Considering the three balanced positions of WZ-7 and its expansive range, the PRC seems to plan to cover both the South and the East China Sea with allegedly two HALEs in Lingshui.

In the East China Sea, the PRC has collided with Japan and the ROC over the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands and the sovereignty of the ROC respectively. The Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands which have been controlled by Japan since 1895 have been a subject of the territorial dispute among Japan, the PRC, and also the ROC. The PRC has argued that numerous historical literature from the Ming dynasty gave proof of her ownership over the islands while the ROC, as well, put forward the "Illustrations of Taiwan (*Quantai Tushuo*)" which was written by a prefect in the Qing dynasty, to support her claim (Kawashima, 2013: 123). In addition, both the PRC and ROC have asserted that Japan annexed the islands after its victory in the First Sino-Japan War in 1895 and the subsequent Treaty of Shimonoseki, but should have returned the islands in 1945 when it surrendered in World War II (Su, 2005: 28). On the other hand, Japan has asserted that the islands were discovered by Japanese businessman Koga Tatsushiro in 1884 and were incorporated into Japanese territory since 1886 (Suganuma, 2000: 96-98).

The PRC's UAVs have been found around the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands several times, and some of them aroused severe tension between the PRC and Japan. On 9th September 2013, a Chinese UAV conducted reconnaissance and intruded into Japanese airspace above the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands while a Japanese F-15 fighter scrambled in response. The Japanese government announced new rules of engagement for drones stipulating that any foreign UAVs intruding Japanese airspace could be qualified as a target when it ignores warning to leave. These new rules of engagement stimulated the PRC to react with no apology against Japan's condemnation over the UAV intrusion in September. The PRC warned that any intercepting of Chinese UAVs by Japan could be regarded as "an act of war" (Gettinger, 2013).

Due to the deteriorated relations with China, the Japanese government decided on January 2014 to buy three Global Hawks – long-range unmanned surveillance aircraft – from the US and explained its decision was based on reactions against China's aggressive actions in disputed maritime areas as well as North Korea's nuclear and missile threats (Robson, 2014). Gettinger wrote that this accident showed how drones could lower the boiling point of territorial disputes (Gettinger, 2013).

Another case of airspace intrusion by UAV was reported on 18th May 2017 by the Japan Coast Guard. Accordingly, four ships of the Chinese Coast Guard intruded into Japanese waters and loitered around for two hours. The Japanese Coast Guard also found one drone with the Chinese vessels, although of which type was not confirmed (*The Japan Times*, 2017). The maritime area where Chinese ships entered was 12 nautical miles away from Uotsuri which is the main island of the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands (Burke and Sumida, 2017; Joint Staff, Ministry of Defense of Japan, 2018: 6).

UAVs of the PRC also seem to have played an important role in strengthening her dominance in the Taiwan Strait and surrounding maritime areas. The ROC, also known as Taiwan, has been an independently governed island since 1949. According to the PRC's 'One China' principle, Taiwan is no more than a province of the PRC and allegedly agreed with this idea by signing the 1992 Consensus between the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) and the Kuomingtang (KMT) political party. However, Taiwan's President Tsai Ing-wen declared the rejection of the consensus and implied the future official independence of Taiwan in her January 2019 speech (Albert, 2019). The tension around the Taiwan Strait has been escalated, as the PRC intensified its military exercises against Taiwan since President Tsai Ing-wen from the pro-independence Democratic Progressive Party was elected in 2016, as well as the continuation of the Sino-US trade war (Lin, 2019). In addition, the Trump administration has sought to deepen ties with Taiwan since the inauguration.

In June 2013, the *Taipei Times* published a concerning article titled "China developing drones to spy on Taiwan: study" which quoted a study from the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission (Lowther, 2013). The study warned that "shorter-range UAVs could perform ISR on fixed and mobile targets on Taiwan and in the Taiwan Strait" (Hsu et al., 2013: 5). The warning from the study became a reality through a case on 24th July 2019. On this day, the US Navy cruiser sailed through the Taiwan Strait for a cause of the freedom-of-navigation against China's condemnation (Ali and Wu, 2019). Against the sailing of the US Navy, the PRC responded by launching a WZ-7, the PLA's long-range reconnaissance UAV, above the Taiwan Strait to keep tabs on the US Navy cruiser (Axe, 2019).
To be brief, the PRC has deployed numerous types of advanced UAVs around the East China Sea and seems to employ them to strengthen her influence in the region, especially the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands and the ROC. The PRC seeks to achieve information superiority through active ISR mission with UAVs, which has aroused the concerns of neighbouring states.

5. Conclusion

The development of PRC's UAV capability is expected to strengthen her situational awareness and increase her influence in the East China Sea. With their distinctive low cost character, UAVs allow states to gather information more fearlessly through ISR missions without triggering prompt confrontation of other states. As the PRC is planning to expand her influence in the region and perceives that securing adjacent seas is highly crucial for her strategy, UAVs might be a useful tool to achieve her goals. UAVs could lead to more active ISR in the East China Sea considering the PRC has been cautious so far in this region. The PRC's approach in maritime disputes in the East China Sea will be to utilize fissures between her neighbouring states and the US and try to change the status quo of the region gradually into favourable conditions for her (Cooper, 2018).

The vibrant UAV development in the PRC seems to trigger a counter development or acquisition of UAVs in neighbouring states. Japan is planning to take delivery of three RQ-4 Global Hawk drones – the long-range ISR UAV in the US Forces (Kelly, 2018) while the ROK has recently been delivered four RQ-4 (Panda, 2020). Also, the ROC which received approval of a \$2.2 billion arms package from the US has unveiled a suicide UAV, the Jian Hsiang drone at the Taipei Aerospace and Defence Technology Exhibition in August 2019 (Chung, 2019). Neighbours of the PRC, as well, are expected to utilize the benefits of UAV to satisfy their information requirements to counter the development of the PRC's UAV and its impact on their disputed maritime areas. What could be worrying is that the competitive development of UAVs in the region might trigger militarized interstate disputes or precarious arms race among these militarily advanced states around the East China Sea.

Acknowledgements

The author wishes to thank professor Ki-Joon, Hong in the Graduate Institute of Peace Studies, Kyung Hee University, professor Jeong-Hak, Yang of the Korea Military Academy and the anonymous reviewers for helpful comments and suggestions. An early draft of this paper was presented at the 2019 National Defense Academic Conference held by the Korea National Defense University and won an excellence award.

Note

* Won-June Hwang 黃元俊 is a lecturer in the Department of Political Science and Sociology, Korea Military Academy, Seoul, South Korea. His research focuses on security studies including UAV, arms control and grayzone. He can be reached at <hwj900126@naver.com> or https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8527-6310

References

- Air Force Technology (n.d.), "Wing Loong Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV)", available at ">https://www.airforce-technology.com/projects/wing-loong-unmanned-aerial-vehicle-uav/.
- Albert, Eleanor (2020, October 14), "China-Taiwan Relations", New York, NY: Council on Foreign Relations, available at https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/china-taiwan-relations>.
- Ali, Idrees and Wu Huizhong (2019, July 25), "U.S. Warship Sails through Taiwan Strait, Stirs Tensions with China", *Reuters*, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-taiwan-china-military/u-s-warship-sails-through-taiwan-strait-stirs-tensions-with-china-idUSKCN1UJ370>.
- Army Recognition (2020, April 14), "Wing Loong II UAV MALE", available at <https://www.armyrecognition.com/china_chinese_unmanned_aerial_ ground_systems_uk/wing_loong_ii_2_uav_male_armed_drone_data_pictures_ video_11906174.html>.
- Axe, David (2019, August 19), "China's New Massive Spy Drone Just Followed a U.S. Navy Cruiser", *The National Interest*, available at https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/china%E2%80%99s-new-massive-spy-drone-just-followed-us-navy-cruiser-74591>.
- Bae, Jung-Ho and Kim, Jin-Ha (2014), *China's Strategic Environment and External Relations in the Transition Period*, Seoul, South Korea: Korean Institute for National Unification.
- BBC (2013, June 6), "What Does Xi Jinping's China Dream Mean?", *BBC*, <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-22726375>.
- Bellingcat Investigation Team (2018, March 23), "Soar Dragon UAVs Deploy to Yishuntun Airbase", *Bellingcat*, available at https://www.bellingcat.com/news/rest-of-world/2018/03/23/soar-dragon-uavs-deploy-yishuntun-airbase/.
- Berlinger, Joshua, Mohammed Tawfeeq, Barbara Starr, Shirzad Bozorgmehr and Frederik Pleitgen (2019, June 21), "Iran Shoots Down US Drone Aircraft, Raising Tensions Further in Strait of Hormuz", *CNN*, available at https://edition.cnn.com/2019/06/20/middleeast/iran-drone-claim-hnk-intl/index.html>.
- Biggers, Chris (2015, June 29), "Satellite Imagery Reveals China's New Drone Base", *Bellingcat*, available at https://www.bellingcat.com/news/rest-ofworld/2015/06/29/satellite-imagery-reveals-chinas-new-drone-base/>.
- Bitzinger, Richard (2004), "Civil-Military Integration and Chinese Military Modernization", Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, Vol. 3, No. 9, pp. 1-4.
- Boyle, Michael J. (2013), "The Costs and Consequences of Drone Warfare", International Affairs, Vol. 89, No. 1, pp. 1-29. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-2346.12002

- Boyle, Michael J. (2015), "The Legal and Ethical Implications of Drone Warfare", *The International Journal of Human Rights*, Vol. 19, No. 2, pp. 105-126. https:// doi.org/10.1080/13642987.2014.991210
- Brannen, Samuel J., Ethan Griffin and Rhys McCormick (2014), Sustaining the U.S. Lead in Unmanned Systems: Military and Homeland Considerations through 2025, Washington D.C.: Center for Strategic and International Studies.
- Bremmer, Ian (2019), "India Reportedly Shot down a Pakistani Drone near International Border", *Business Insider*, https://www.businessinsider.in/iaf-shoots-downpakistani-drone-on-rajasthan-border/articleshow/68264181.cms>.
- Brunstetter, Daniel and Megan Braun (2011), "The Implications of Drones on the Just War Tradition", *Ethics & International Affairs*, Vol. 25, No. 3, pp. 337-358. https:// doi.org/10.1017/S0892679411000281
- Burke, Mattew M. and Chiyomi Sumida (2017, May 19), "Drone Spotted with Chinese Ships in Japan's Territorial Waters", *Stars and Stripes*, available at https://www.stripes.com/news/drone-spotted-with-chinese-ships-in-japan-s-territorial-waters-1.469197>.
- Cai Zhiquan 蔡志銓 (2019), "Zhongjuodailu fazhan wuren feixing zaiju dui wo kongfang weixie zhi yanjiu 中國大陸發展無人飛行載具對我空防威脅之研究", Kongjunxueshushuang yuekan 空軍學術雙月刊, Vol. 672, pp. 68-92.
- Chase, Michael S., Kristen A. Gunness, Lyle J. Morris, Samuel K. Berkowitz and Benjamin S. Purser III (2015), *Emerging Trends in China's Development of* Unmanned Systems, Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- China Power Team (2018, May 29), "Is China at the Forefront of Drone Technology?", *China Power*, available at https://chinapower.csis.org/china-drones-unmanned-technology/>.
- Chung, Lawrence (2019, August 15), "Taiwan unveils 'suicide' drone at arms expo as Taipei expands military spending", *South China Morning Post*, available at <https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/3022935/taiwan-unveilssuicide-drone-arms-expo-taipei-expands-military>.
- Clausewitz, Carl von (2010), On War Volume I (J.J. Graham, Trans.), Auckland, New Zealand: The Floating Press.
- Cooper, Zack (2018, April 30), "Flashpoint East China Sea: Policy Implication and Recommendations", The Center for Strategic and International Studies, Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, available at https://amti.csis.org/flashpointeast-china-sea-policy-implications-recommendations/>.
- Cronin, Patrick M. and Ryan Neuhard (2020), *Total Competition: China's Challenge in the South China Sea*, Washington D.C.: Center for a New American Security.
- Davis, Lynn E., Michael J. McNerney, James Chow, Thomas Hamilton, Sarah Harting and Daniel Byman (2014), *Armed and Dangerous*?, Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- Deakin, Richard S. (2010), Battlespace Technologies: Network-Enabled Information Dominance, Norwood, MA: Artech House.
- Duchâtel, Mathieu (2013), "China's Policy in the East China Sea: The Role of Crisis Management Mechanism Negotiations with Japan (2008-2015)", *China Perspectives*, Vol. 2016/3, pp. 13-21. https://doi.org/10.4000/china perspectives.7021

- Dunn, David H. (2013), "Drone: Disembodied Aerial Warfare and the Unarticulated Threat", *International Affairs*, Vol. 89, No. 5, pp. 1237-1246. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/1468-2346.12069
- Easton, Ian M. and L.C. Russel Hsiao (2013), "The Chinese People's Liberation Army's Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Project: Organizational Capacities and Organizational Capacities and Operational Capabilities", Project 2049 Institute I OP 13-001.
- Fowler, Mike (2014), "The Strategy of Drone Warfare", *Strategic Security*, Vol. 7, No. 4, pp. 108-119. https://.doi.org/10.5038/1944-0472.7.4.8
- Fravel, M. Taylor (2008), *Strong Borders, Secure Nation: Cooperation and Conflict in China's Territorial Disputes*, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Fredericks, Bob (2019, July 18), "US Shoots Down Iranian Drone in Strait of Hormuz, Trump Says", *New York Post*, available at https://nypost.com/2019/07/18/us-shoots-down-iranian-drone-in-strait-of-hormuz-trump-says/.
- Gady, Franz-Stefan (2018, April 5), "New Variant of China's CH-5 Combat Drone Boasts Extended Endurance and Range", *The Diplomat*, available at https://thediplomat.com/2018/04/new-variant-of-chinas-ch-5-combat-drone-boasts-extended-endurance-and-range/.
- Gady, Franz-Stefan (2019, September 15), "Why China's Military Wants to Control These 2 Waterways in East Asia", *The Diplomat*, available at https://thediplomat.com/2019/09/why-chinas-military-wants-to-control-these-2-waterways-in-east-asia/.
- Gertler, Jeremiah (2012, January 3), "U.S. Unmanned Aerial Systems", *Congressional Research Service Report for Congress*, Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service.
- Gettinger, Dan (2013, November 8), "An Act of War': Drones Are Testing China-Japan Relations", The Center for the Study of the Drone at Bard College, available at https://dronecenter.bard.edu/act-war-drones-testing-china-japan-relations/#>.
- Gettinger, Dan (2018), "Drone Bases Updates", The Center for the Study of the Drone at Bard College. https://dronecenter.bard.edu/drone-bases-updates/>.
- Gettinger, Dan (2019), *The Drone Databook*, Annandale-on-Hudson, NY: The Center for the Study of the Drone at Bard College.
- Ghauri, Irfan and MA Mir (2016, November 20), "Indian Drone Shot Down over Pakistan's Airspace", *Tribune*, available at https://tribune.com.pk/story/1237093/ indian-drone-shot-pakistans airspace/>.
- Gill, Andrea and Mauro Gill (2016), "The Diffusion of Drone Warfare?: Industrial, Organizational, and Infrastructural Constrains", *Security Studies*, Vol. 25, No. 1., pp. 50-84. https://doi.org/10.1080/09636412.2016.1134189
- Hardison, Chaitra M., Michael G. Mattock and Maria C. Lytell (2012), *Incentive Pay for Remotely Piloted Aircraft Career Fields*, Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- Hodgkins, Kelly (2016, July 20), "China's supersized 'Xianglong' surveillance drone gets ready to soar", *Digital Trends*, available at https://www.digitaltrends.com/cool-tech/china-drone-soar-dragon/>
- Hoffman, James C. and Charles Tustin Kamps (2005), "At the Crossroads: Future 'Manning' for Unmanned Aerial Vehicle", *Air & Space Power Journal*, Vol. 19, No. 1, pp. 31-37.

- Hornby, Lucy (2010, April 13), "China Air Force Woos Allies with J-10 Fighter Jet", *Reuters*, available at https://in.reuters.com/article/idINIndia-47657420100413? pageNumber=1&virtualBrandChannel=0>.
- Horowitz, Michael C., Sarah E. Kreps and Matthew Fuhrmann (2016), "Separating Fact from Fiction in the Debate over Drone Proliferation", *International Security*, Vol. 41, No. 2, pp. 7-42. https://doi.org/10.1162/ISEC a 00257
- Hsu, Kimberly, Craig Murray, Jeremy Cook and Amalia Feld (2013), "China's Military Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Industry", U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Staff Research Backgrounder, available at https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China's%20Military%20UAV%20 Industry 14%20June%202013.pdf>.
- Hu Bo 胡波 (2018), 2049 Chinese Maritime Power: The Rise of the Sea Power of the Road 2049海洋強國夢:中國海上權力崛起之路, Taipei, Taiwan: Kaixin qiye guanli guwen youxiangongsi 凱信企業管理顧問有限公司.
- International Institute for Strategic Studies (2019), *The Military Balance*, Vol. 19, No. 1, p. 21.
- Jamestown Foundation (2016), "PLA Organizational Structure for UAVs", (2016), available at https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/PLA_Organizational_Structure_for_UAVs.pdf?x75907]
- Jennings, Ralph (2019, November 20), "Why Drones Matter So Much for China to Control Disputed Sea?", *VOA News*, available at https://www.voanews.com/east-asia-pacific/why-drones-matter-so-much-china-control-disputed-sea>.
- Jian, Zhang (2019), "Towards a 'World Class' Military: Reforming the PLA under Xi Jinping", in Jane Golley, Linda Jaivin, Paul J. Farrelly and Sharon Strange (eds), *China Story Yearbook: Power*, Acton, Australia: Australian National University Press, pp. 218-255.
- Joint Staff, Ministry of Defense of Japan (2018, April 13), *Statistics on Scrambles through FY2017*, available at https://www.mod.go.jp/js/Press/press2018/press_pdf/p20180413_07.pdf>.
- Joint Staff, Ministry of Defense of Japan (2019, April 12), *Statistics on Scrambles through FY2018*, available at https://www.mod.go.jp/js/Press/press2019/press_pdf/p20190412_06.pdf>.
- Joint Staff, Ministry of Defense of Japan (2020, April 9), Statistics on Scrambles through FY2019, available at https://www.mod.go.jp/js/Press/press2020/press_pdf/p20200409_02.pdf>.
- Kania, Elsa (2018), The PLA's Unmanned Aerial Systems: New Capabilities for a "New Era" of Chinese Military Power, Montgomery, AL: China Aerospace Studies Institute.
- Karotkin, Jesse L. (2014), "Trends in China's Naval Modernization", U.S-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Testimony.
- Kawashima, Shin (2013), "The Origins of the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands Issue: The Period before Normalization of Diplomatic Relations between Japan and China", *Asia-Pacific Review*, Vol. 20, No. 2, pp. 122-145. https://doi.org/10.1080/134390 06.2013.874619
- Kelly, Fergus (2018, November 21), "Northrop Grumman awarded \$490 million for Japan Global Hawk drone program", *The Defense Post*, available at https://www.

the defense post. com/2018/11/21/northrop-grumman-japan-global-hawk-drone-490-million/>

- Kucinski, William (2018, November 9), "The CH-7: China's Latest Unmanned Combat Air Vehicle", SAE International, available at https://www.sae.org/news/2018/11/the-ch-7-china%E2%80%99s-latest-unmanned-combat-air-vehicle>.
- Lafferty, Brian (2019), "Civil-Military Integration and PLA Reforms", in Phillip C. Saunders, Arthur S. Ding, Andrew Scobell, Andrew N.D. Yang and Joel Wuthnow (eds.), *Chairman Xi Remakes the PLA: Assessing Chinese Military Reforms*, Washington D.C.: National Defense University Press, pp. 627-660.
- Lei, Zhao (2016, December 6), "Soar Dragon' Drone to Strengthen PLA Aerial Capabilities", *China Daily*, available at https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2016-12/06/content_27591837.htm>.
- Lin, Adela (2019, January 25), "U.S. Sails Warships Through Taiwan Strait, Challenging China', *Bloomberg*, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-01-25/u-s-sails-navy-vessels-through-taiwan-strait-challenging-china>.
- Lowther, William (2013, June 19), "China Developing Drones to Spy on Taiwan: Study", *Taipei Times*, available at http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2013/06/19/2003565134>.
- Malhotra, Aditi and Rammohan Viswesh (2014), "Taking to the skies China and India's quest for UAVs", *Journal of the Indian Ocean Region*, Vol. 10, No. 2, pp. 166-182. https://doi.org/10.1080/19480881.2014.957082
- McCarthy, Nial (2016, August 17), "The Cost of Operating America's Fighter Planes", *Statista*.
- Mccaslin, Ian B. (2017), "Red Drones Over Disputed Seas: A Field Guide to Chinese UAVs/UCAVs Operating in the Disputed East and South China Seas", Project 2049 Institute, Futuregram, 17-002.
- Military Factory (2018, November 9), "Chengdu (AVIC) Wing-Long (Pterodactyl 1)", available at https://www.militaryfactory.com/aircraft/detail.asp?aircraft id=1030>.
- Military Factory (2019, July 8), "CASC CH-4 Rainbow", available at https://www.militaryfactory.com/aircraft/detail.asp?aircraft id=1843>.
- Munich Security Conference (2019), *Munich Security Report 2019: The Great Puzzle: Who Will Pick Up the Pieces?*, Munich, Germany: Munich Security Conference.
- News Desk. (2014, April 17), "GAO tells Air Force: Improve Service Conditions for Drone Pilot", *Defense Update*, available at https://defense-update.com/20140417_gao-improve-service-conditions-drone-pilots.html>.
- Nurkin, Tate, Kelly Bedard, James Clad, Cameron Scott and Jon Grevatt (2018), "China's Advanced Weapon Systems", *Jane's By IHS Markit*, Coulsdon, England: Jane's Information Group.
- O'Rourke, Ronald (2018), "China Naval Modernization: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities-Background and Issues for Congress", *Congressional Research Service Report*, No. 7-5700. https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/RL33153.html
- Panda, Ankit (2020, April 20), "Next RQ-4 Global Hawk Drones Arrive in South Korea", *The Diplomat*. available at https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/next-rq-4-global-hawk-drones-arrive-in-south-korea/>
- Park, Jae Jeok (2018, August), "China's Rhetorical Challenge to the US-led Order in the Asia-Pacific and the Response of Regional States", *The Korean Journal*

of International Studies, Vol. 16, No. 2, pp. 203-221. https://doi.org/10.14731/ kjis.2018.08.16.2.203

Pew Research Center (2015, May 28), "Public Continues to Back U.S. Drone Attacks'.

- Pickrell, Ryan (2018, November 22), 'This Dramatic Video Shows China's Answer to America's Top Combat Drone Blowing Things to Bits'', *Business Insider*, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/dramatic-video-shows-chinese-ch-5-combatdrone-blowing-things-up-2018-11>.
- Plaw, Avery and Mattew S. Fricker. (2012), "Tracking the Predators: Evaluating the US Drone Campaign in Pakistan", *International Studies Perspectives*, Vol. 13, No. 4, pp. 344-365. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1528-3585.2012.00465.x
- Qi Huaigao 祁怀高 (2019), "Zhongmei zai xitaipingyang de haiquan boyi ji yingxiang 中美在西太平洋的海权博弈及影响", *Wuhan University Journal (Philosophy & Social Science)*, Vol. 72, No. 3, pp. 5-15.
- Reinhart, Ian E. and Bart Elias (2015), "China's Air Defense Identification Zone", Congressional Research Service Report, No. 7-5700, available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R43894.pdf>.
- Robson, Seth (2014, November 24), "Reports Say Japan Buying 3 Global Hawk Drones", *Stars and Stripes*, available at https://www.stripes.com/news/reports-say-japan-buying-3-global-hawk-drones-1.315706>.
- State Council Information Office of the PRC (2019), *China's National Defense in the New Era*, Beijing, China: Foreign Language Press.
- Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (undated), 'Trade Registers', SIPRI Arms Transfer Database available at https://www.sipri.org/databases/armstransfers/>.
- Suganuma, Unryu (2000), Sovereign Rights and Territorial Space in Sino-Japanese Relations: Irredentism and the Diaoyu/Senkaku Islands, Hawaii, US: University of Hawaii Press.
- Sun Tzu (2000), *Sun Tzu on the Art of War* (L. Giles, Trans.), Leicester, England: Allandale Online Publishing.
- Su, Steven W. (2005), "The Territorial Dispute over the Tiaoyu/Senkaku Islands: An Update", Ocean Development & International Law, Vol. 36, No. 1, pp. 45-61. https://doi.org/10.1080/00908320590904948
- Sun Yitao 孫亦韜 (2020), "Zhonggong wuren feixingzai jufazhan yu yunyong 中共 無人飛行載具發展與運用", Haijunxueshushuang yuekan 海軍學術雙月刊, Vol. 54, No. 2, pp. 6-21.
- Tan Qing (2018, October 22), "Kongzhong youlíing, kaiqi fei jiechu zhanzheng xinpianzhang 空中幽灵, 开启非接触战争新篇章", Sealand Securities.
- Teal Group (2019), "UAV Production of Almost \$99 Billion Over the Next Decade in its 2019/2020 UAV Market Profile and Forecast", available at https://www.tealgroup.com/index.php/pages/press-releases/64-teal-group-predicts-worldwidemilitary-uav-production-of-almost-99-billion-over-the-next-decade-in-its-2019-2020-uav-market-profile-and-forecast>.
- *The Japan Times* (2017, May 18), "Drone Joins Four Chinese Ships in Latest Senkaku Intrusion", *The Japan Times*, available at ">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/05/18/national/drone-joins-four-chinese-ships-latest-senkaku-intrusion/#.XraiD2gzZPY>">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/05/18/national/drone-joins-four-chinese-ships-latest-senkaku-intrusion/#.XraiD2gzZPY>">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/05/18/national/drone-joins-four-chinese-ships-latest-senkaku-intrusion/#">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/05/18/national/drone-joins-four-chinese-ships-latest-senkaku-intrusion/#">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/05/18/national/drone-joins-four-chinese-ships-latest-senkaku-intrusion/#">https://www.japantimes/

- Thompson, Mark (2013, April 2), "Costly Flight Hours", *TIME*, available at https://nation.time.com/2013/04/02/costly-flight-hours/.
- Tian, Nan, Kuimova, Alexandra, Lopes da Silva, Diego, Wezeman, Pieter D. and Wezeman, Siemon T. (2020), *Trends in World Military Expenditure, 2019* Stockholm: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute.
- Tri, Ngo Minh (2017, May 19), "China's A2/AD Challenge in the South China Sea: Securing the Air from the Ground", *The Diplomat*, available at https://thediplomat.com/2017/05/chinas-a2ad-challenge-in-the-south-china-sea-securing-the-air-from-the-ground/>.
- US-China Economic and Security Review Commission (2013), *Report to Congress* of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.
- US Office of Naval Intelligence (2009), *A Modern Navy with Chinese Characteristics*, Suitland: Office of Naval Intelligence.
- US Office of the Secretary of Defense (2019), Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019, Washington D.C.: United States Department of Defense.
- Vorndick, Wilson (2018, October 22), "China's Reach Has Grown; So Should The Island Chains", The Center for Strategic and International Studies, Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative. https://amti.csis.org/chinas-reach-grown-island-chains/.
- Yang, Fang and Li Mingjiang (2016), "Comparing China's Claims and Policies in the East and South China Seas: Implications for Regional Security", *Journal of Asian Security and International Affairs*, Vol. 3, No. 2, pp. 135-156. https://doi. org/10.1177/2347797016645451
- Xian Aisheng jishu jituan gongsi 西安爱生技术集团公司 (undated), "ASN-209", available at http://aisheng.nwpu.edu.cn/info/1013/1022.htm>.
- Xinhua (2013, March 17), "Xi Jinping: Zaidishierjie quanguo renmin daibiao dahui diyici huiyi shangde jianghua 习近平:在第十二届全国人民代表大会第一次会议上的讲话", *Xinhua*, available at <http://www.xinhuanet.com//2013lh/2013-03/17/c_115055434.htm>.
- Ying Shaoji 應紹基 (2016), "Zhonggong fanjieru zhanluede zinwuqi xin yidai junyong wurenji 中共反介入戰略的新武器: 新一代軍用無人機", *Taipei Forum*.
- Yoshihara, Toshi (2012), "China's Vision of Its Seascape: The First Island Chain and Chinese Seapower", Asian Politics & Policy, Vol. 4, No. 3, pp. 293-314. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1943-0787.2012.01349.x
- Zegart, Amy (2018), "Cheap Fights, Credible Threats: The Feature of Armed Drones and Coercion", *Journal of Strategic Studies*, Vol. 43, No. 1, pp. 6-46. https://doi. org/10.1080/01402390.2018.1439747

Lenin and the Debate on Chinese Socialism among PRC Soviet-watchers in Early 1980s China

Jie *Li** The University of Edinburgh

Abstract

After the death of Chairman Mao Zedong, when China gradually initiated reform and open door policies, Soviet leaders' political agendas were no less appealing to post-Mao China than were Western agendas. This paper will show that Chinese scholars made tactical use of the writings and programs of Vladimir Lenin; this was done to grasp the nettle of Chinese socialism in the early 1980s, after the disastrous Cultural Revolution.

According to the secondary scholarship, Chinese Sovietology after 1991 has consistently emphasized the role of the last Soviet leader Mikhail Gorbachev and his policies, which (in the eyes of the Chinese communist regime) brought about the downfall of the Soviet empire. In reality, however, Chinese Soviet-watchers were researching various Soviet leaders throughout the 1980s and 1990s – and particularly Lenin, who featured prominently in Chinese writings and claimed equal importance to Gorbachev. In the early 1980s, Chinese scholars used the first Soviet leader, Lenin, and his writings to rebuild faith in socialism and to disperse scepticism of the Chinese communist regime after the disastrous Mao era. While some pieces of work resorted to using Lenin's socialist humanism to attack Maoism and Chinese communist rule, most of the time Chinese scholars used Lenin to strengthen the weakening legitimacy of Chinese socialism without tarnishing the image of Mao, and to command support for new leader Deng Xiaoping's open door policy and future reforms. Their main argument pointed out that Lenin's moderate approach to socialism should be China's model after Mao.

Arriving at the conclusion of this paper, first, Lenin's name could be used to help rally Chinese communists against the radical policies that had long prevailed. On many issues, his views were introduced in an effort to justify new policies or rally support behind new proposals in the early 1980s. His stand was invoked to weaken the hold of Maoist remnants in favour of utilising all possible resources for economic construction, and to support reformers in their pursuit of more sweeping changes. Having said this, the use of Lenin was by no means for leading the attack on Mao, but rather for defending the legitimacy of Chinese socialism founded by the Chairman. His theory was intended to help save the Chinese communist regime that had been paralysed by the Cultural Revolution. The first Soviet leader was seen by Chinese officials and scholars as an epitome of the new kind of image the Party forged for itself after the maelstrom of the Cultural Revolution. The Chinese writings played on these positive associations of the Grail of Lenin, making him the moral centre of its representation of post-Mao China.

Keywords: Deng Xiaoping, Lenin, Mao Zedong, Socialism, Chinese Soviet-Watchers, the Soviet Union

1. Introduction

After Mao Zedong, Chairman of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP), died in 1976, the People's Republic of China (PRC) was on the brink of a precipice: the country needed to deal with its dire economy, and the people needed to heal the trauma of the decay of social morale. Most importantly, the Party was facing the two mammoth tasks of rebuilding state institutions and restoring its citizens' faith in communism; both of these had been heavily ravaged by Mao and his radical socio-political movement of the Cultural Revolution (1966-1976).

The paper will examine how Chinese officials and PRC Soviet-watchers used the first leader of the Soviet Union – Vladimir Lenin and his works to rebuild the faith of socialism and disperse scepticism on the CCP regime in the early 1980s. While some pieces of Chinese writings resorted to socialist humanism defined by Lenin for attacking Maoist terror and the Chinese communist rule, most of the time the writings exploited the spirit and letter of Lenin to strengthen the weakening legitimacy of Chinese socialism without tarnishing the image of Mao, and to command support for Chinese new leader Deng Xiaoping's open policy and future reforms after the disastrous Mao era.

According to the secondary scholarship, Chinese Sovietology after 1991 has consistently emphasized the role of the last Soviet leader Mikhail Gorbachev and his policies, which (in the eyes of the Chinese communist regime) brought about the downfall of the Soviet empire in 1991 (Guan, 2010: 509-514; Rozman, 2010: 464; Shambaugh, 2008: 48, 56 & 81; Wilson, 2007: 272). In reality, however, Chinese Soviet-watchers were researching various Soviet leaders throughout the 1980s and 1990s – and particularly Lenin, who featured prominently in Chinese writings and claimed equal importance to Gorbachev. In the early 1980s, Chinese scholars used the first Soviet leader, Lenin, and his writings to rebuild faith in socialism and to disperse scepticism

of the CCP regime after the disastrous Mao era. While some pieces of work resorted to using Lenin's socialist humanism to attack Maoism and Chinese communist rule, most of the time Chinese scholars used Lenin to strengthen the weakening legitimacy of Chinese socialism without tarnishing the image of Mao, and to command support for new leader Deng Xiaoping's open door policy and future reforms. Their main argument pointed out that Lenin's moderate approach to socialism should be China's model after Mao.

2. Methodology and Sources

With respect to primary sources, it should be mentioned here that this research is based primarily on the "national core journals" (*Guojiaji hexin qikan* 国家级核心期刊) published in the PRC, and mainly on the following four categories of journals.

The first are those journals focusing on research in the humanities and social sciences in general (Shehui kexue vanjiu 社会科学研究 Social Science Research, Shijie jingjiyu zhengzhi 世界经济与政治 World Economics and Politics). Second are those journals dealing with problems of socialism or communism in the world (Dangdai shijie shehui zhuvi wenti 当代世界社会 主义问题 Problems of Contemporary World Socialism, Shehui zhuyi yanjiu 社会主义研究 Socialism Studies). The third group forms the core of this study; they concentrate on questions and issues relating to the former Soviet Union (later the Russian Federation and other Commonwealth Independent States after 1991) (Sulian dongou wenti 苏联东欧问题 Matters of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe, Eluosi yanjiu 俄罗斯研究 Russian Studies). Lastly, the research scope also included relevant articles in various university journals (Zhongguo shehui kexueyuan yanjiu shengyuan xuebao 中国社会科 学院研究生院学报 Journal of Graduate School of the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences, Zhonggong zhongyang dangxiao xuebao 中共中央党校学报 Journal of the Party School of the Central Committee of the CCP).

All the journals selected for this research accept submissions from all over China.¹ Most (but not all) of the contributors are academics, and the journals maintain acceptable quality standards and have a good reputation in the Chinese academic world. Some of them, such as *Sulian dongou wenti* (Matters of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe 苏联东欧问题) and *Shehui zhuyi yanjiu* (Socialism Studies 社会主义研究), are the very best PRC journals in their fields.

In order to clear up previous misunderstandings about Chinese research on the issue, the researcher has chosen a different approach to re-examine the field. First, the article will focus on the publications in the bimonthly official journal of *Sulian dongou wenti* (Matters of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe or MSUEE 苏联东欧问题) as the primary source for analysis. The journal is published by the Institute of Russian, East European, and Central Asian Studies (*Eluosi dongou zhongya yanjiusuo* or IREECAS 俄罗斯东欧中 亚研究所), which is the largest powerhouse in research of the former Soviet Union in the PRC. The institute is affiliated with the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences (CASS) – China's most prominent organisation specialising in the humanities and social sciences and under the control of the State Council and Party supervision. The IREECAS journal not only publishes articles written by the IREECAS' employed scholars, but also accepts submissions contributed by other scholars across China. It can thus be used as a medium that reflects the historical development of Soviet studies in China.

Second, the investigator will also examine other PRC humanities and social science publications regarding the research on the Union of the Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR), mostly focusing on the four categories of journals previously classified. By engaging these publications (either from the IREECAS journal or others) the study will pay attention to various thematic research topics diverging in focus and analysis in the early 1980s. Such a methodology may reduce a certain bias on subject and instead direct the audience to review the issue from a more objective perspective.

Moreover, the article intends to examine the thinking of Chinese Sovietwatchers against the backdrop of political and social changes in early 1980s China. The study will be based not only on the analysis of primary sources already undertaken, but will also attempt to locate the developments of Chinese Soviet research amid the rapid changes in the social and political environment of China. Therefore, in order for this research to be successfully located in the rich fabric of the intellectual activities of contemporary China and in the changing environment, the investigator has also identified the following three kinds of documents that may be beneficial to the research:

- Articles in PRC official newspapers and journals concerning aspects of the former Soviet Union: Renmin Ribao (人民日报 People's Daily, owned by the CCP Central Committee); Guangming Ribao (光明 日报 Guangming Daily, published by the CCP Central Propaganda Department); Beijing Review (China's only national English weekly news magazine published in Beijing by the China International Publishing Group), etc.
- Writings and speeches of PRC officials and leaders on the matters of the Soviet state: such as those of Mao Zedong (毛泽东) and Deng Xiaoping (邓小平), and other contemporary Chinese leaders' related speeches scattered among the current Chinese newspapers.
- Chinese and English translations of works and speeches of Lenin: as Chinese scholars always cite the words of Lenin to support their

arguments in articles, it is important for the researcher to check the accuracy of those quotations.

The use of the term "Soviet-watchers" (or Sovietologists) in this article for those who study and research the state of the USSR is based on Christopher Xenakis' definition. Xenakis defines US Sovietologists broadly, to include "political scientists, economists, sociologists, historians, diplomats and policy makers, working in academia, government, private think tanks, and the media" (Xenakis, 2002: 4). He uses the terms "Sovietologists", "Soviet experts", "foreign policy analysts", "Cold War theorists", and "political scientists" interchangeably, citing the examples of George Kennan, Zbigniew Brzezinski, Richard Pipes and Strobe Talbott. These individuals are both Soviet-specialists and policy makers, while Hedrick Smith and Robert Kaiser are also Soviet-watchers and journalists simultaneously (Xenakis, 2002: 4). For the sake of conforming to the Chinese context and the convenience of narrative, the author will use the term "Soviet-watchers" (instead of Sovietologists) throughout the article.

In terms of this elastic definition of the field and the diversity of scholars' backgrounds, the situation in China is generally similar to the situation in the US as described by Xenakis. For example, as we shall see, although some Chinese scholars specialize in either Soviet or world communism, most of those mentioned and quoted in this paper are generalists rather than specialists in Soviet studies. Their articles often express more political zeal than scholarly expertise or analytical insight. Generally speaking, the descriptions by Xenakis of US Sovietologists could also be applied to the Chinese situation. Chinese Soviet-watchers are a diverse group, rather than representatives of a single school of thought or central theory. Their publications never imply a complete homogeneity of views. However, although their academic training is in different disciplines and by no means confined to Soviet studies, their research and publications are relevant to Soviet research in one way or another.²

Almost all Chinese Soviet-watchers included in this article come from the following three kinds of institutions: the first is IREECAS in CASS and it carries a great deal of weight in Soviet studies in China. IREECAS is also the headquarters of the Chinese Association of East European and Central Asian Studies (CAEECAS), which administers the membership of Chinese Soviet-specialists across the country. Second, the research scope also pays attention to scholars in Soviet studies from other institutions in CASS, such as the Institute of World History and Institute of Marxism-Leninism. Last, the investigation includes Chinese Soviet-watchers from provincial academies of social sciences and other universities (including the party schools), particularly to those with units, departments, and journals devoted specifically to research on the USSR.³

3. The Symbolic Effects of Lenin

In the Third Plenary Session of the 11th Central Committee taking place in late 1978, which signalled CCP's complete departure from past Maoist politics and opened the door for future reforms, Deng Xiaoping, chairman of the Party Central Committee and the *de facto* Chinese new leader, stated that China's most imminent problems were its self-isolation and economic and technological backwardness (Deng, 1995a: 235). After the passage of time, he increasingly realized that Mao's legacy in China largely consisted only of spiritual and moral disruption (Deng, 1995b: 308). In Deng's mind, it was not only the leftist ideology that was inimical to China's coming post-Mao reforms. Since the emergence of the Democracy Wall movement in 1978/1979, Deng increasingly felt uncomfortable with China's widespread scepticism of socialism, which had been bred by decades of Maoist terror.⁴ After squelching the Democracy Wall movement, Deng seriously criticized "a small number of persons" who had attacked the CCP by "raiding Party and government organizations," and "slandering Comrade Mao Zedong." He argued that "it is not enough for us to keep on resolutely eliminating the pernicious influence of the Gang of Four," and warned, "Both the ultra-Left and Right currents of thought run counter to Marxism-Leninism and Mao Zedong Thought and obstruct our advance towards modernization" (Deng. 1995c: 175). In order to shore up the post-Mao regime, Chinese officials and scholars in the early 1980s acted in concert to find the right formula from the creeds of the first Soviet leader Vladimir Lenin. They hoped to clean up the dregs of Maoism and restore what they saw as true socialism, as well as to discourage deviation from Marxist orthodoxy.

Two significant articles were published in Renmin ribao (人民日报 People's Daily) in 1980, one of which was produced by the CCP Central Compilation and Translation Bureau, and the other of which was written by IREECAS scholar Song Hongxun (宋洪训). Both articles reiterated Lenin's teaching that it is compulsory to persevere in the priority of economic construction, once proletarian revolution has taken hold in a culturally and socially backward country like China. Both articles concluded that economy, not politics, is the linchpin for consolidating the proletarian dictatorship (Zhonggong Zhongyang Bianyiju, 1980; Song, 1980).⁵ Referring to Lenin's work, Qi Shirong (齐世荣) a professor of history at Beijing Capital Normal University, emphasized that "violence is by no means of the essence of proletarian dictatorship" (Qi, 1980: 15).6 Chun Yuvu (淳于毓), a professor in the Institute of Contemporary Socialism at Shandong University, strongly criticized China's past abuse and mechanical understanding of "continued revolution" (buduan geming 不断革命). Chun brought in Lenin's speech to emphasize that exaggerating the importance of revolution had been destructive for China in the past (Chun, 1983: 54-55).7

On the other hand, another group of works played a role in safeguarding the role of Chinese socialism by quoting Lenin's phrases. In 1980, an article appeared in the *Beijing Review* commenting on the case of former PRC statesman Liu Shaoqi (刘少奇), whose course for modernization had been rejected in political struggle and who died at the hands of Mao in 1969; the article eulogized Liu's great contributions to the Chinese revolution. The editorial took advantage of the posthumous rehabilitation of Liu in 1980, to demonstrate that the CCP "has restored the true qualities of Mao Zedong Thought," and "has firm unity within its ranks and firm unity with the people" (*Beijing Review*, 1980: 13). The article quoted Lenin's following words to pay respect to the CCP and defend its position:

The attitude of a political party towards its own mistakes is one of the most important and surest ways of judging how earnest the party is and how it in practice fulfils its obligations towards its class and the toiling masses. Frankly admitting a mistake, ascertaining the reasons for it, analysing the conditions which led to it, and thoroughly discussing the means of correcting it – that is the hallmark of a serious party (*Beijing Review*, 1980: 13).⁸

In scholarly writings, while in complete agreement with reinstating socialist humanism (*shehui zhuyi rendao zhuyi* 社会主义人道主义) in Lenin's terms, Ma Jihua (马积华), a researcher at the Shanghai Academy of Social Sciences, considered humanism to not be an abstract concept. He remarked that many slogans derived from bourgeois humanism, such as "freedom, equality, fraternity, democracy, and human right," are "oppositional to Marxism-Leninism" (Ma, 1984: 13).⁹ After encapsulating all the essentials of Lenin in constructing socialism in an economically backward country, both Wu Renzhang (吴仁彰 an IREECAS scholar) and Xu Pohan (徐博 涵 director of the Institute of Scientific Socialism at the Shanxi Provincial Academy of Social Sciences) averred that, while focusing on the productive forces is indispensable, the most fundamental tenet of Leninism is upholding the proletarian dictatorship and communist one-party rule (Wu Renzhang, 1981: 4; Xu, 1984: 82).

The two categories of writings above are not contradictory but complementary to each other. Both Party mouthpiece papers and scholarly works adroitly manipulated the tenets of Lenin's thought, in an attempt to renew the CCP legitimacy after the discredited Maoist era. They did this by undercutting the position of residual radical and conservative forces, and arresting the cynicism and crisis of faith in communism – two of the biggest political and ideological tasks haunting Deng's early rule.

To confront the post-Mao crisis, the early Deng regime also attempted to find a way to overhaul the outdated Maoist institutions. Deng once boiled down all his thoughts on Party reform in a talk to an enlarged meeting of the Politburo in 1980. His standards consisted of several elements, such as institutionalisation of the Party system, facilitating the economy, parrying the errors done by the Cultural Revolution, and most importantly, strengthening but not enervating the Party dictatorship (Deng, 1995d: 319-41). Deng's concept of Party democracy was no different to that of Mao, who viewed "the extension of democracy in the party" as a way to "strengthen discipline" and "an essential step in its consolidation and development" (Mao, 1965a: 205).

Deng did not regard Mao as having created the wrong system; rather, it was the bad elements of the system that distorted Mao's behaviours.¹⁰ Most importantly, Deng perceived that Mao had actually undermined the CCP during his rule, so it was essential for the post-Mao political reform not to de-centralise the Party power, but to reinforce it for ruling the PRC more effectively (Deng, 1995b: 297-300). This thesis has been corroborated by Frank Dikötter and Michel Bonnin. Both scholars argue in their books that Mao's numerous mass political campaigns not only destroyed the social fabric of China, but also hollowed out the communist ideology and ultimately buried Maoism. After the departure of Mao, the new CCP leadership realised that the prior personalized and dogmatic politics had led to bureaucratic inefficiency, and the absence of systems of responsibility and administrative regulations (Dikötter, 2016; Bonnin, 2013).

To keep up the tempo, Chinese scholars took great efforts to invoke Lenin's writings and the early Soviet rule for promoting China's socialist political reform (or, more accurately speaking, administrative reform). First, China under Mao had suffered from rampant bureaucratism, and curbing the infestation of bureaucratic practice was a major agenda of Deng's political reform (Deng, 1995d: 320). Some writers remarked that, according to Lenin, the root of bureaucratism is found in the legacy of old society, feudalism and colonization (Huang, 1980: 65; Mao, 1981: 26). Others argued (by drawing on Lenin's works) that the disease of Soviet bureaucratism had originated in the Tsarist tradition, the pathetic economy, and a low level of education of the masses before 1917 – the founding year of the Soviet Union (Zheng, 1982: 8; Xu, 1982: 12; Wan, 1985: 33).

As a commentator in *Beijing Review* pointed out, in Lenin's view all the Soviet Union's problems after the October Revolution could be traced back to its "semi-Asiatic conditions."¹¹ China, according to the author, "was much more backward than Russia in Lenin's time," and the past backslide of the Cultural Revolution was a "typical feudal-bureaucrat autocracy home-grown on the ruins of the millennia-old feudal empire." The commentator finally suggested that the CCP was only "a victim of feudalism," and "eliminating the influence of feudalism institutionally and ideologically, therefore, is necessarily an urgent task in Party building in the period ahead" (Ruan, 1980:

17-19). The conclusion of these arguments can be summed up as stating that bureaucratism and other negative vestiges in the socialist states are by no means the intrinsic problem of socialism; instead, they are the dross from old tradition and old society.

Second, Chinese scholars appreciated several of Lenin's points in reference to the early Deng political reform. Using Lenin's work encouraging mass participation in governmental administration, Xiao Lifeng (肖励锋), a professor at the Zhongnan University of Economics and Law in Hubei Province, argued that proletarian democracy is far superior to bourgeois democracy; in the former system it is the people who have the oversight of the state, while the exploitative class dominates in the latter system (Xiao, 1982: 3).¹² According to IREECAS scholar Xu Yunpu's (徐运朴) survey, the Soviet state institutions under Lenin were "a highly democracy." In his view, Lenin's creation "should be the right direction for all future socialist democratic developments" (Xu, 1982: 14-15).¹³

In addition, aside from having agreed with Lenin's thesis that proletarian democracy should be advanced over bourgeois democracy, and that it is the highest form of democracy in the world, scholars Hong Yunshan (洪韵 珊 a researcher at the Sichuan Provincial Academy of Social Sciences) and Wang Lixing (王立行 a researcher at the Shandong Provincial Academy of Social Sciences) argued (by quoting Lenin's *The State and Revolution*) that in order to facilitate the implementation of proletarian democracy, proletarian dictatorship (the synonym of communist party dictatorship) is essential. In their final judgment, proletarian dictatorship should exist until the state enters the stage of communism (Hong, 1983: 44; Wang, 1984: 18).¹⁴

Seen from the comparison between Deng and the Chinese writings presented above, scholars' arguments on the characteristics of Lenin's rule in the early Soviet Union largely resonated with the thrust of Deng's various speeches. Under the full cover of the most authoritative communist leader Lenin, Chinese scholars ascribed all the past defects and wrongdoings in socialist China to the imperial and feudal tradition before 1949 - the founding year of communist China. They suggested that all impoverishments and sufferings of pre-1976 PRC had little to do with the true nature of socialism or even Mao himself. Their assurance of the absolute superiority of proletarian democracy and the fundamental necessity of holding fast a proletarian dictatorship was undoubtedly welcomed by the Deng regime, which at the time desperately sought a theoretical basis for keeping the corpus of Mao unimpaired and ensuring the long-term survival of communist rule in China. China specialist Willy Wo-Lap Lam once commented that Deng's blind faith in the absolute necessity of CCP leadership, and his intolerance of people who oppose socialism, had demonstrated that the Chinese leader "never tried, or dared, to exorcise totally the Chairman's ghost," and he "was nothing more than Mao's disciple" (Lam, 1995: 150).

There is a more telling example illustrating why Lenin was so relevant to the political context of China in the early 1980s. Deng Xiaoping had been quite enthralled by the first decade of the PRC administration, when Mao's personal power was subordinated to the collective leadership or democratic centralism of the CCP. He once stated, "Comrade Mao Zedong's leadership was correct before 1957" (Deng, 1995d: 293-94), and complained that since the Great Leap Forward "this fine tradition has not been upheld, nor has it been incorporated into a strict and perfected system" (Deng, 1995d: 328-29). In his speech on Party reform in 1980, Deng prioritised tackling the over-concentration of power in the hands of an individual, as "it hinders the practice of socialist democracy and of the Party's democratic centralism" (Deng, 1995d: 320). He was fully aware that the over-concentration of individual power in leaders had become "one important cause of the Cultural Revolution," and urged "no further delay in finding a solution to this problem" (Deng. 1995d: 328). Even in the wake of the Tiananmen Incident in 1989, when the situation required the CCP to tighten the political screws in China, Deng still requested the Party to maintain "a strong collective leadership." He said, "It is unhealthy and very risky to base the destiny of a country on the prestige of one or two individuals" (Deng, 1995e: 301).

In the early 1980s, the use of Lenin to corroborate the significance of democratic centralism in Party building had gained momentum, particularly after the release of Deng's speech on political reform in August 1980.¹⁵ Under the umbrella of Lenin and his words, some articles compared the Soviet Union after Lenin and China during the Cultural Revolution. They made it clear that both periods had seriously violated the norms of democratic centralism and resulted in personal dictatorship and factional strife (Liu, 1980; Hong, 1983: 45). Others asserted that democratic centralism is the principle of intra-party democracy. They demanded that democratic centralism be re-enforced for rebuilding Party democracy in post-Mao China (Wu Liping, 1981: 44; Zhou, 1984: 20-22).

An article appeared in 1985 that challenged the long-time Chinese understanding of "democratic centralism," which had been mechanically interpreted as a simple equation of democracy plus centralization. The author Shao Xing (邵骍), a professor at the Central Party School, suggested that the Chinese translation of "democratic centralism" change from *minzhu jizhongzhi* (民主集中制) to *minzhude jizhongzhi* (民主的集中制), which would clarify its fundamental differences with the concept of bourgeois democracy and would be closer to Lenin's definition. This was the first time in the PRC that a scholar unequivocally pointed out, in view of Lenin's original work, that the Russian term "*demokraticheskii tsentralizm*" (democratic centralism) should

include both the adjective "*demokraticheskii*" (democratic) and the noun "*tsentralizm*" (centralism). "*Demokraticheskii*" is being used to modify the main word "*tsentralizm*" (Shao, 1985: 59-60).

In another article published at the same time, IREECAS scholar Li Yuanshu (李元书) also studied the problematic Chinese definition of "democratic centralism" against Lenin's original, and recommended that the Chinese translation be corrected by reprinting the word "centralism" in bold, for putting accent on the importance of the phrase in this context. Li argued that in Lenin's organisational principle, the Bolshevik Party should be the combination of "strong collective leadership and iron discipline." It was exactly such a powerful Party that had kept score during the victory of the October Revolution and withstood the harsh civil war and international hostility after 1917. Moreover, Li remarked that it was Stalin who had overturned the democratic centralism created and reinforced by Lenin after the latter's pre-mature death, and since then the USSR had evolved into a state saddled with tyranny and ideological fetishism (Li, 1985: 49-51).¹⁶

Before the 1949 liberation, British journalist James Bertram wrote that he, being from a Western context, felt puzzled by the self-contradictory term "democratic centralism" and asked Mao Zedong for clarification. Mao answered:

On the one hand, the government we want must be truly representative of the popular will; it must have the support of the broad masses throughout the country and the people must be free to support it and have every opportunity of influencing its policies. This is the meaning of democracy. On the other hand, the centralization of administrative power is also necessary, and once the policy measures demanded by the people are transmitted to their own elected government through their representative body, the government will carry them out and will certainly be able to do so smoothly, so long as it does not go against the policy adopted in accordance with the people's will. This is the meaning of centralism. Only by adopting democratic centralism can a government be really strong (Mao, 1965b: 57).

Mao's response came at a time when a strong Chinese government was needed in resisting the Japanese aggression in the 1930s. Upon the end of Mao's radical era and at the beginning of the 1980s, when China was ready to return to normal politics, the 1982 PRC Constitution stipulated that democratic centralism should be the guiding principle for the actions of the CCP, and defined the term in the following words:

Within the Party, democracy is given full play, a high degree of centralism is practiced on the basis of democracy and a sense of organization and discipline is strengthened, so as to ensure unity of action throughout its ranks and the prompt and effective implementation of its decisions. Applying the principle that all members are equally subject to Party discipline, the Party duly criticizes or punishes those members who violate it and expels those who persist in opposing and harming the Party (Beijing Foreign Language Press, 1987: 95).

The Constitution also specified that there are two essential elements making up democratic centralism. While the second guideline states that the Party must be the representative of "the broadest masses of the people," the most important clause is that the CCP should form "a high degree of ideological and political unity," and should be "in adherence to the socialist road, to the people's democratic dictatorship, and to Marxism-Leninism and Mao Zedong Thought and in the concentration of our efforts on socialist modernization" (Beijing Foreign Language Press, 1987: 94). Clearly, the Russian original of democratic centralism in Lenin's works has every signature of the ideological tradition of Chinese communism. Both of these stress Party discipline and strong collective leadership, while keeping distance from Western liberalization and democracy. The term is not directed toward the expansion of individual rights, but for the power concentration of communist party. Lenin's definition of democratic centralism was no doubt an effective tool used by the CCP in the early 1980s – useful for rebuilding intra-party democracy and erasing the lingering throes of Maoist dictatorship and factional struggle, while making a serious effort to strengthen the CCP rulership as it drove China into modernisation.

Last, Deng Xiaoping on several occasions bluntly stated that the goal of his early 1980s political reform was to facilitate China's modernization and economic development (Deng, 1995d: 321; 1995f: 178). Chinese scholars were also quoting Lenin at this time to promote Deng's purpose. In 1984, Ren Jianxiong (任健雄), a scholar at the Sichuan Provincial Academy of Social Sciences, described how Lenin in his later years had urgently felt the need to reform the Soviet political structure and shake off its economic backwardness. The scholar presented the substance of Lenin's political reform after War Communism (1918-1921), which included distinguishing the responsibilities of the Party and of the government, allowing people to enjov the right to manage state affairs, curbing bureaucraticism, achieving high working efficiency, training cadres with professional knowledge, and promoting a large number of young personnel (Ren, 1984: 7-10). These agendas are almost identical to Deng's mission published in his 1980 speech on reforming the Party and state institutions, and expediting the economic growth (Deng, 1995d: 321-33).

In the early 1980s, several articles also invoked Lenin's words to say that socialism has no fixed model and people should not build socialism using only books and experiences.¹⁷ They urged China to construct socialism based on its own conditions and to draw lessons from either socialism or capitalism.

The authors remarked that Lenin's New Economic Policy (NEP, 1922-1928) would be exemplary for China, and associated War Communism and Stalinism with the Great Leap Forward and Cultural Revolution under Mao (Xia, 1981: 52-52; Cui, 1981a: 10-12; Zheng, 1984: 48-49). Deng once admitted that he did not know what socialism really meant, but he did know that socialism is certainly not pauperism, which was the situation under Mao (Deng, 1995g: 174). To quote his words in 1985:

What, after all, is socialism? The Soviet Union has been building socialism for so many years and yet is still not quite clear what it is. Perhaps Lenin had a good idea when he adopted the New Economic Policy. But as time went on, the Soviet pattern became ossified. We were victorious in the Chinese revolution precisely because we applied the universal principles of Marxism-Leninism to our own realities (Deng, 1995h: 143).

Whether the New Economic Policy was the correct model for China under Deng is not relevant in this context. The most important thing is that both Deng and Chinese scholars had been using the symbols of Lenin and his NEP as a public declaration for post-Mao China to renounce its past Soviet and Maoist shackles, and to live up to its claim of building and reforming socialism in a very different way.

4. Lenin and Post-Mao Chinese Socialism

As evident in the writings above, the influence of Lenin in the political context of early Deng's China are multi-dimensional. First, throughout the 1980s Deng had stated unequivocally that, while he was itching for the reversal of Maoist radicalism, post-Mao China should "distinguish between socialist democracy on the one hand and bourgeois, individualist democracy on the other" (Deng, 1995c: 184). Chinese people must be "under the leadership of the Communist Party," and "cannot adopt the practice of the West" (Deng, 1995i: 238). Some scholarly writings on Lenin in the early 1980s, while ostensibly paying lip service to the official line of opposing bourgeois liberalization, boldly attacked many dark sides of the CCP regime: continuous revolution, class struggle and the trampling of human rights. By drawing upon Lenin, scholars were advocating for Chinese people to have a real say in managing state affairs and ultimately to rebuilt what they saw as true socialism. They claimed to target the derailment of the Cultural Revolution; in essence, their writings seemed to be an unspoken disguise for criticising Mao and his tyrannical rule (Li, 1980: 67-70; Chun, 1983: 54-55; Ma, 1984: 13).

Moreover, the central point of these writings was demanding the restoration of "people's democratic rights," and the authors considered such rights to be inseparable from true socialism as defined by Lenin (Li, 1980: 67; Chun, 1983: 51; Ma, 1984: 16). People's democratic rights in the context of these works did not seem to conform to the thinking of Deng, who linked "democracy for the people with dictatorship over the enemy, and with centralism, legality, discipline and the leadership by the Communist Party," and stressed "the importance of subordinating personal interests to collective ones, interests of the part to those of the whole, and immediate to long-term interests" (Deng, 1995c: 177). Because these scholars signalled a discrepancy with (though not an outright rejection of) the orthodox CCP ruling philosophy, it was convenient to draw upon Lenin. That is, Lenin was a sacrosanct symbol and figure who might instigate less political danger. Thus, Lenin's thought was applied to Chinese writings in order to ask for the return of humanistic socialism, if not wholesale democracy in the Western sense; this occurred in the early 1980s when the vestiges of Maoism were still rampant in the PRC.

Second, once Mao died in 1976, Deng had to wait for several years to outdo his rival Hua Guofeng (华国锋, allegedly Mao's designated successor), and to rise to the dominant position of the Party in the early 1980s. During this interim, Deng was facing intensive competition for power from Hua Guofeng. In a 1979 speech, Deng employed Mao's maxim "seeking truth from facts" to symbolise his pragmatic approach (Deng, 1995j: 58),¹⁸ and to oppose the dogmatic stand of "two whatevers" upheld by Hua.¹⁹ Deng accused that the "two whatevers" "did not represent Marxism-Leninism." and were "merely peddling the old stock in trade of Lin Biao and the Gang of Four in new guise." He even argued that the contest of these two political lines (Hua and himself) was the life-and-death struggle for the mandate to rule China after Mao (Deng, 1995k: 197-98). One may assume that if Hua Guofeng proclaimed that he had full legitimacy to succeed Mao, then Deng may have needed the umbrella of an ultimate figure of authority in the communist world to sustain his competition with Hua. The use of Lenin appears to be the best vehicle for serving Deng's purpose in his political campaign against Hua and extricating China from Mao's residue.

At the time, some Chinese scholars seemed to have been involved in the Deng-Hua rivalry and positioned themselves on Deng's side in an effort to undermine Hua. A number of them cited Lenin's debate with the left communists during the early Soviet Union, to serve their purpose in their articles (Gao, 1979: 27-36; Yu, 1980: 19-28; Yang, 1981: 1-25; Xia, 1981: 51-68). One example of this is the article written by Yang Yanjun (杨彦君), a researcher at the Harbin Academy of Social Sciences. Although the author did not mention the name of Hua Guofeng, he remarked that the goal of socialism is "developing the economy" but not aiming at "world revolution and class struggle" (Yang, 1981: 5).²⁰ He praised Lenin's stand on "prioritising the economic development and criticizing the high-sounding style of the left

communists," who opted for "marching toward communism at the time when the Soviet Union was still underdeveloped" (Yang, 1981: 13).²¹ In some ways, Yang's veiled attack seemed to target Hua's assertions, as the interim Chairman announced that he would wholeheartedly follow Mao's order of continuous revolution and class struggle, and proposed an over-ambitious plan for China to achieve industrial and agricultural modernization within ten years – this at a time when the country was still mired in a dismal economic state after the Cultural Revolution (Weatherley, 2010: 163). Hua soon became the target of the CCP reformers, and his Maoist and bombastic style quickly turned into the source of his eventual downfall.

At the time Chinese scholars had wisely used Lenin for symbolizing Deng, whereby they attempted to break down the outdated Maoism and its incarnation in Hua and other leftists, and usher the PRC into a new age. According to Hao Zhidong, the goal of the new leadership headed by Deng Xiaoping after the death of Mao coincided with the goal of intellectuals to find out what had gone wrong in the Cultural Revolution. With Deng's support, they first began to pave the way for a climate that tolerated more questioning, in an effort to overcome Mao's dogmatism. From 1978 onward, with the help of intellectuals, Deng began to win the debate and forced Hua and his followers to suffer through self-criticism. The debate led to the firm establishment of Deng's position in the Party. It also guaranteed the government's shift from class struggle to the economy, a policy established in December 1978 (Hao, 2003: 101).

Third, the use of Lenin in the early 1980s was also propitious in justifying Deng's regime as the legitimate socialist government after the rejection of radical Maoism. Mao Zedong once commented:

It was through the Russians that the Chinese found Marxism. Before the October Revolution, the Chinese were not only ignorant of Lenin and Stalin, they did not even know of Marx and Engels. The salvoes of the October Revolution brought us Marxism-Leninism. The October Revolution helped progressives in China, as throughout the world, to adopt the proletarian world outlook as the instrument for studying a nation's destiny and considering anew their own problems. Follow the path of the Russians – that was their conclusion (Mao, 1965c: 413).

Mao's words actually reveal an undeniable veracity that, although the PRC was created by Mao and his communist fellows, the founding principle and genesis of Chinese communism came from Lenin and the Soviet Union. In a 1979 speech, Deng pointed out squarely that Lin Biao and the Gang of Four were targeting not only Mao, but most importantly, Marxism-Leninism (Deng, 1995c: 171). At the same time, Party veteran Chen Yun in another speech put post-Mao China into the larger picture of the international

communist movement, and argued that the fate of the CCP regime would affect the "victory of world communism." According to him, the USSR after Lenin was no longer a socialist state in nature, as its intra-party democracy had been encroached upon since Stalin took power. He argued that post-Mao China should recover intra-party democracy and normal Party life – a return to Leninist norm (Chen, 1979).²² In other words, the CCP is an international socialist Party belonging to the global communist movement, and it is a truly Leninist Party, but by no means an indigenous product created by Mao. Consider, for example, that in a speech made by Ye Jianying, marshal of the People's Liberation Army, the term "Marxism-Leninism" always precedes "Mao Zedong Thought" (Ye, 1979). Such a writing format became common in China after Mao's death, and we can find many of these examples in the speeches and works of PRC officials from 1978 onward.²³

Deng once divided socialism into "utopian socialism" and "scientific socialism," the latter of which included "the basic tenets of Marxism-Leninism and Mao Zedong Thought" (Deng, 1995c: 187). Subsequently, Gao Fang (高放), a professor of the history of communism at Renmin University, outspokenly remarked that both China under Mao and the USSR under Stalin had practiced utopian socialism, which plunged both states into "chaos and darkness." He, therefore, demanded that post-Mao China return to the path of scientific socialism set by Lenin (Gao, 1980: 19).²⁴ The arguments above redefined the Chinese communist regime as a true Leninist state, the Maoist past being only an aberration but not the nature of the CCP. Deng's rule was perceived as following the path of Lenin – orthodox socialism, not the socialism distorted by Mao. In sum, post-Mao China has devolved Mao's role to the Party as a whole, and the CCP has identified itself as a legatee of Lenin rather than of Mao.

Having said this, the paradigm of Lenin in early 1980s China by no means functioned to overrule Mao. Mao founded the Chinese party-state in 1949, and his fate and the PRC are always inter-connected, so it would be out of the question for Deng to obliterate the unsurpassable landmark of Mao's position through any measure. According to Yang Haikun (杨海 坤), a professor of law at Suzhou University in Jiangsu Province, socialist democracy as defined by Lenin was not only antagonistic to "personal dictatorship and patriarchism," but also incompatible with "anarchism and bourgeois liberalisation," which are the targets of every Chinese communist leader (Yang, 1983: 45).²⁵ Seen from the examples cited above, the use of Lenin after Mao's death was mostly intended to cut away the bad side of Maoism only, and not to totally root out the status of Mao. As Deng once said, "Criticizing Comrade Mao's personal mistakes alone will not solve problems." He believed that it was "the faulty systems and institutions of the past" that pushed Mao "in the opposite direction" (Deng, 1995b: 296).

In reality, the use of Lenin in early 1980s China could be regarded as protecting or saving Mao's place in history. CCP Secretary General Hu Yaobang (胡耀邦) once defined the quintessence of Maoism as "the integration of Marxism-Leninism and present Chinese realities," which was "the only correct road opened by Mao for our future." Hu equated Mao's strategy of liberating China through encirclement of the cities from the countryside with Lenin's victory of the October Revolution. He said that both courses were the same as they were "examples of seeking truth from facts and achieving successful revolutions by integrating the universal truth of Marxism" (Hu, 1983).²⁶ Hu's words echoed Deng Xiaoping who had used the same motto "seeking truth from facts" to absolve Mao's crimes and banish the remaining Maoists, while establishing his own credentials as China's new leader and preparing the country for the path of socialist modernization (Deng, 1995j: 58).

From Deng's point of view, the best part of Mao's rule was before the Great Leap Forward in 1957, and during those years Mao "developed Lenin's theory of Party building most comprehensively" (Deng, 1995j: 56-57). According to the CCP verdict, Mao only made mistakes in the evening of his life, a period that was the antipode to true Maoism (Zhongguo Gongchandang Zhongyang Weiyuanhui, 1981: 272). It seemed that true Maoism appeared before the emergence of the Great Leap Forward and it was equivalent to Leninism. The aim of post-Mao China was to return to true Maoism as well as Leninism. As American scholar David Goodman comments, the essence of the reforms launched in 1978 highlighted Deng's obsession with "the golden age of the unforgettable 1950s," when the collective leadership, inner-party democracy, style of honesty, cleanliness in government and frugality in enterprise were the norm. In Goodman's view, Deng was not "an innovator," but rather "a traditionalist," who was eager to restore the good sides of Maoism and legitimise contemporary politics (Goodman, 1994: 123-24).

In 1981, Jiang Yihua (姜义华), a professor of history at Fudan University in Shanghai, described War Communism as being equivalent to the direction under Mao, while the New Economic Policy symbolized Deng's path of reform and open door. In the conclusion of his article, Jiang remarked that the formulation of the New Economic Policy was a result of Lenin having learned from the mistakes of War Communism (Jiang, 1981: 20). According to Gilbert Rozman, in the mind of Chinese Soviet-watchers in the 1980s, War Communism epitomised a rigid system that aimed to eliminate private property, commodity production and market exchange. On the other hand, the New Economic Policy represented a moderate approach allowing small businesses, cultural diversity and faster economic growth under the oneparty rule, which is a model of value for present-day China and similar to the economic policy that Deng had carried out after 1978 (Rozman, 1987: 4). In 1982, IREECAS scholar Ye Shuzong (叶书宗) controverted some scholars' arguments that War Communism was a leftist error while NEP was a clear manifestation of true Leninism (Ye, 1982: 68-72). Ye demonstrated that the two programs were different stages of socialist revolution, and NEP could not have been conceived without the precedent of War Communism:

Lenin was a human being but not God. As a human being, his thoughts were changing from time to time. Both War Communism and the New Economic Policy were the ways used by Lenin to construct socialism. Such measures could not be found in the books of Marx. From War Communism to the New Economic Policy, every stage was the inseparable part leading to the development of Leninism (Ye, 1982: 72).²⁷

Ye's stand on Lenin was exactly the same as Deng's view on Mao, evidenced by his 1977 speech entitled "Mao Zedong Thought Must be Correctly Understood as an Integral Whole" (Deng, 1995j: 55-60).

Last, some Chinese scholars in the early 1980s greatly appreciated Lenin's notion that socialism could be founded in a backward nation without previous experience in the capitalist stage.²⁸ In their opinions, an economically backward country like China could reach the final victory of communism by learning from Lenin's teachings, such as persisting in a proletarian dictatorship, observing advanced elements from all over the world, and most importantly, seeking truth from facts to build socialism (Cui, 1981: 10; Xu, 1981: 27; Han, 1983: 42; Xu, 1984: 85). Chinese scholars' defence of Lenin on this point was attempting to excuse the economic and social backwardness that still existed in China after more than three decades of the CCP rule. Lenin's statement was being used to explain that the extensive poverty in early 1980s China was not due to Mao or the intrinsic Party rule, but rather to historical legacies of the feudal past – or something else altogether.

5. Conclusion

Through the enduring lustre of Lenin, scholars attempted to bring vigour to the weakening legitimacy of Chinese socialism after the Cultural Revolution, and to provide a mandate for Deng's policies and future reforms. Interpretation of Lenin thus became a solvent of the old order as well as a catalyst for major changes in early 1980s China. Their introduction of Lenin's argument laid the groundwork for the "primary stage of socialism" theory built on by the later CCP Secretary General Zhao Ziyang (赵紫阳) in his keynote speech delivered during the 13th Party Congress in 1987. In Zhao's words, because China had attained socialism without proper capitalist experience before, the PRC may use whatever means is available to catch up with the advanced countries, including commodity economy and other capitalist elements (Zhao, 1987: 11). The use of Lenin's argument also opened the path to Deng Xiaoping's word-juggling of "socialist market economy" propounded in the early 1990s. The slogan envisions the future development framework of China, namely economic capitalism plus the guaranteed Chinese Communist Party monopoly (Deng, 1995m: 361). China in the early 1980s wanted to wriggle out of the Maoist model in economic terms, but still needed to retain socialism in political terms. Hoisting the flag of Lenin was a much-needed convenience for the PRC, as Lenin's model of manipulating unorthodox methods to achieve orthodox socialism in a backward state bears the stamp of the *Zeitgeist* of post-Mao China. This *Zeitgeist* can be defined as: there is no universal truth, only the truth according to the tide is truth.

To conclude, first, Lenin's name could be used to help rally Chinese communists against the radical policies that had long prevailed. On many issues, his views were introduced in an effort to justify new policies or rally support behind new proposals in the early 1980s. His stand was invoked to weaken the hold of Maoist remnants in favour of utilizing all possible resources for economic construction, and to support reformers in their pursuit of more sweeping changes. Having said this, the use of Lenin was by no means for leading the attack on Mao, but rather for defending the legitimacy of Chinese socialism founded by the Chairman. His theory was intended to help save the CCP regime that had been paralyzed by the Cultural Revolution. The first Soviet leader was seen by Chinese officials and scholars as an epitome of the new kind of image the Party forged for itself after the maelstrom of the Cultural Revolution. The Chinese writings played on these positive associations of the Grail of Lenin, making him the moral centre of its representation of post-Mao China.

Notes

* Jie Li completed his PhD in History at the University of Edinburgh in 2017. While his primary interest is modern and contemporary Chinese history, Jie Li's research covers many fields, which include China's international relations since 1949, the histories of the former Soviet Union and communism, and the Cold War. His recent publications are: Gorbachev's Glasnost and the Debate on Chinese Socialism among Chinese Sovietologists, 1985-1999 (*Journal of the British Association for Chinese Studies*, December 2016); Xinjiang's Islamic Resurgence: A View from 1990s Chinese Sovietology (*Journal of Humanities and Cultural Studies*, 2016); The 1990s Chinese Debates Concerning the Causes for the Collapse of the Soviet Union among PRC Soviet-watchers: The Cases of Brezhnev and Stalin (*International Journal of China Studies*, 2018); *The Use of Lenin in Chinese Sovietology in the 1990s* (Routledge India, 2019). In addition, he has published a number of commentaries on contemporary Chinese affairs as well as book reviews on a variety of historical scholarship. Some of these works

appeared in the *Twenty-first Century* bimonthly administered by the Institute of Chinese Studies at Chinese University of Hong Kong. He is teaching Chinese language and culture in Hong Kong. He can be contacted at <jielican2009@ hotmail.com>.

- 1. For a list of the 1980s PRC journals on the Soviet Union, see Rozman, 1985: 440-441.
- Similarly, Robert Desjardins in his book on post-war French Sovietology also includes not only the scholarship of French Soviet specialists but also the writings of French historians, economists and political scientists, whose works are orientated only incidentally towards the USSR. See Desjardins, 1988: 10.
- 3. For a list of PRC institutes that have facilities for research of the Soviet Union, see Rozman, 1985: 444-445.
- Democracy Wall was the first political dissent movement in Post-Mao China, which demanded the institution of democracy and the rule of law, to replace the Party dictatorship. For the panorama of the movement, see Baum, 1994: 66-93.
- 5. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1985a: 371.
- 6. The quotations are translated by the author. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1985b: 136-37.
- 7. The quotations are translated by the author. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1985c: 172.
- 8. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1960a: 57.
- 9. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 10. Ezra Vogel also holds a similar point of view. He remarks that during the Cultural Revolution, Deng "was convinced that China's problems resulted not only from Mao's errors but also from deep flaws in the system that had produced Mao and had led to the disastrous Great Leap Forward and Cultural Revolution." See Vogel, 2011: 44-45.
- 11. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1960b: 256.
- 12. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1960c: 235-77.
- 13. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 14. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1960d: 381-492.
- 15. On Lenin's discourse on democratic centralism, see Lenin, 1960e: 347-530.
- 16. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 17. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1960f: 235-77.
- 18. The slogan "seeking truth from facts" was originally used by Mao Zedong in 1930, see Mao, 1980: 112.
- 19. Hua Guofeng's words first appeared in 1977, see Hua, 1977.
- 20. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 21. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 22. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 23. Two examples here: Deng, 19951: 13 and Zhao, 1987: 17.
- 24. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 25. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 26. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 27. The quotations are translated by the author.
- 28. On Lenin's original, see Lenin, 1960g: 79.

References

Primary Sources

- Beijing Foreign Language Press (ed.) (1987), "Constitution of the Communist Party of China, September 6, 1982", in *Documents of the Thirteenth National Congress of the Communist Party of China (October 25-November 1, 1987)*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, pp. 89-126.
- *Beijing Review* (1980, May 26), "Restore True Qualities of Mao Zedong Thought", p. 13.
- Chen, Yun 陈云 (1979, January 4), "Zaizhongyang jilu jiancha weiyuanhui diyici quanti huiyi kaimuhui shangde jianghua" (在中央纪律检查委员会第一次全体 会议开幕会上的讲话) [A Speech in the Opening Meeting of the First Plenary Session of the Central Commission for Discipline Inspection], *Renmin Ribao* (人 民日报) [*People's Daily*], p. 2.
- Chun, Yuyu 淳于毓 (1983), "Makeside buduan geming lilun jiqizai zhongguode shijian" (马克思的不断革命理论及其在中国的实践) [Theories and Practice of Marx's Continued Revolution in China], *Shehui kexue yanjiu* (社会科学研究) [Social Science Research], Vol. 2, pp. 48-56.
- Cui, Peihua 崔佩华 (1981), "Zaizongjiehe jiejiande jichushang bawo weilai" (在总 结和借鉴的基础上把握未来) [Be Masters of the Future by Summing Up Our Work and Drawing on the Experience of Others], *Shehui kexue* (社会科学) [Social Sciences], Vol. 5, pp. 9-15.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995a), "We Can Develop a Market Economy under Socialism, November 26, 1979", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 2, pp. 235-239.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995b), "Remarks on Successive Drafts of the 'Resolution on Certain Questions in the History of Our Party since the Founding of the People's Republic of China, March 1980-June 1981", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 2, pp. 290-309.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995c), "Uphold the Four Cardinal Principles, March 30, 1979", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 2, pp. 168-191.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995d), "On the Reform of the System of Party and State Leadership, August 18, 1980", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 2, pp. 319-341.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995e), "Urgent Tasks of China's Third Generation of Collective Leadership, June 16, 1989", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the

Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 3, pp. 300-304.

- Deng, Xiaoping (1995f), "On Reform of the Political Structure, September-November 1986", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 3, pp. 178-181.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995g), "Replies to the American TV Correspondent Mike Wallace, September 2, 1986", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 3, pp. 170-177.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995h), "Reform is the Only Way for China to Develop Its Productive Forces, August 28, 1985", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 3, pp. 140-143.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995i), "We Shall Speed Up Reform, June 12, 1987", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 3, pp. 234-240.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995j), "Mao Zedong Thought Must Be Correctly Understood as an Integral Whole, July 21, 1977", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 2, pp. 55-60.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995k), "The Organizational Line Guarantees the Implementation of the Ideological and Political Lines, July 29, 1979", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 2, pp. 197-200.
- Deng, Xiaoping (19951), "Opening Speech at the Twelfth National Congress of the Communist Party of China, September 1, 1982", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 3, pp. 13-16.
- Deng, Xiaoping (1995m), "Excerpts from Talks Given in Wuchang, Shenzhen, Zhuhai and Shanghai, January 18-February 21, 1992", in The Bureau for the Compilation and Translation of Works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin under the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (ed. and trans.), *Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping*, Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 3, pp. 358-370.
- Gao, Fang 高放 (1980), "Shenmeshi shehui zhuyi?" (什么是社会主义?) [What Is Socialism?], *Shehui zhuyi yanjiu* (社会主义研究) [Socialism Studies], Vol. 1, pp. 1-36.

- Gao, Tiesheng 高铁生 (1979), "Guanyu sulian jianguo chuqi xinjingji zhengce dejidian kanfa" (关于苏联建国初期新经济政策的几点看法) [Several Views on the New Economic Policy during the Early Soviet Union], *Zhongguo shehui kexueyuan yanjiu shengyuan xuebao* (中国社会科学院研究生院学报) [Journal of Graduate School of the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences], Vol. 1, pp. 27-36.
- Han, Wei 韩维 (1983), "Xuexi liening guanyu jianshe shehui zhuyi wenmingde lilunyu shijian" (学习列宁关于建设社会主义文明的理论与实践) [Learning from Lenin's Theories and Practice on Building a Socialist Civilization], *Sulian dongou wenti* (苏联东欧问题) [Matters of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe], Vol. 1, pp. 40-46.
- Hong, Yunshan 洪韵珊 (1983), "Makeside guojia xueshuohe wuchan jieji guojiade benzhi" (马克思的国家学说和无产阶级国家的本质) [Marx's Thesis on the Nature of Proletarian States], *Shehui kexue yanjiu* (社会科学研究) [Social Science Research], Vol. 2, pp. 40-47.
- Hu, Yaobang 胡耀邦 (1983, March 13), "Makesi zhuyi weida zhenlide guangmang zhaoyao women qianjin" (马克思主义伟大真理的光明照耀我们前进) [The Light of Great Marxist Truth Illuminates the Path for Us to Progress], *Renmin Ribao* (人民日报) [*People's Daily*], p. 1.
- Hua, Guofeng 华国锋 (1977, February 7), "Xuehao wenjian zhuahaogang" (学好文 件抓好纲) [Study the Documents Well and Grasp the Key Link], *Renmin Ribao* (人民日报) [*People's Daily*], p. 1.
- Huang, Zongliang 黄宗良 (1980), "Liening guanyu fadong renmin qunzhong guanli jiandu guojia fandui guanliao zhuyide sixiang" (列宁关于发动人民群众管理监 督国家反对官僚主义的思想) [Lenin's Thoughts on Mobilizing the Masses to Administer the State and Oppose Bureacratism], *Beijing daxue xuebao* (北京大 学学报) [Journal of Peking University], Vol. 6, pp. 60-68.
- Jiang, Yihua 姜义华 (1981), "Liening zhuyiyu zhanshi gongchan zhuyi" (列宁主义 与战时共产主义) [Leninism and War Communism], *Fudan xuebao* (复旦学报) [Fudan Journal], Vol. 1, pp. 12-20.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1960a), "'Left-Wing' Communism—An Infantile Disorder", in Vladimir Lenin, *Collected Works*, Moscow: Foreign Languages Publishing House, Vol. 31, pp. 48-66.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1960b), "Stolypin and the Revolution", in Vladimir Lenin, Collected Works, Moscow: Foreign Languages Publishing House, Vol. 17, pp. 256-267.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1960c), "The Immediate Tasks of the Soviet Government", in Vladimir Lenin, *Collected Works*, Moscow: Foreign Languages Publishing House, Vol. 27, pp. 235-277.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1960d), "The State and Revolution", in Vladimir Lenin, Collected Works, Moscow: Foreign Languages Publishing House, Vol. 25, pp. 381-492.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1960e), "What Is to Be Done?", in Vladimir Lenin, *Collected Works*, Moscow: Foreign Languages Publishing House, Vol. 5, pp. 347-530.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1960f), "The Immediate Tasks of the Soviet Government", in Vladimir Lenin, *Collected Works*, Moscow: Foreign Languages Publishing House, Vol. 27, pp. 235-277.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1960g). "On the So-Called Market Question", in Vladimir Lenin, Collected Works, Moscow: Foreign Languages Publishing House, Vol. 1, p. 79.

- Lenin, Vladimir (1985a), "Lunwoguo geming" (论我国革命) [Our Revolution], in Vladimir Lenin, *Liening quanji* 列宁全集 [Complete Works of Lenin], Beijing: Remin chubanshe [People's Publishing House], Vol. 43, pp. 360-378.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1985b), "Egong (bu) dibaci daibiao dahui" (俄共(布)第八次代 表大会) [The Eighth Congress of the R.C.P. (B.)], in Vladimir Lenin, *Liening quanji* 列宁全集 [Complete Works of Lenin], Beijing: Remin chubanshe [People's Publishing House], Vol. 29, pp. 132-138.
- Lenin, Vladimir (1985c), "Shiyue geming sizhounian" (十月革命四周年) [The Fourth Anniversary of the October Revolution], in Vladimir Lenin, *Liening quanji* 列宁 全集 [Complete Works of Lenin], Beijing: Remin chubanshe [People's Publishing House], Vol. 42, pp. 158-176.
- Li, Dingwen 李鼎文 (1980a), "Xuexi lieninglun renmin qunzhongde minzhu quanli" (学习列宁论人民群众的民主权利) [A Study of Lenin's Remarks about Democratic Rights of the People], *Shehui kexue* (社会科学) [Social Sciences], Vol. 4, pp. 67-70.
- Li, Yuanshu 李元书 (1985), "Lunliangong (bu) degaodu jizhong jidui sulian zhengzhi tizhide yingxiang" (论联共(布)的高度集中及对苏联政治体制的影响) [On Over-concentration of Power in the Bolshevik Party and Its Impacts on the Soviet Political Institution], *Sulian dongou wenti* (苏联东欧问题) [Matters of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe], Vol. 3, pp. 45-53.
- Liu, Likai 刘力凯 (1980, July 21), "Xuexi liening, jiaqiang dangde minzhu jizhongzhi" (学习列宁,加强党的民主集中制) [Learning from Lenin to Strengthen Party Democratic Centralism], *Renmin Ribao* (人民日报) [*People's Daily*], p. 2.
- Ma, Jihua 马积华 (1984), "Lieninglun zichan jieji rendao zhuyihe rendao zhuyi lunli yuanze" (列宁论资产阶级人道主义和人道主义伦理原则) [Lenin on Bourgeois Humanism and the Ethical Principle of Humanism], *Shehui kexue yanjiu* (社会科 学研究) [Social Science Research], Vol. 2, pp. 13-17.
- Mao, Jiashu 毛家书 (1981), "Shilun woguo shehui zhuyi tiaojian xiede guanliao zhuyi" (试论我国社会主义条件下的官僚主义) [On Bureacratism under Socialism], *Shehui zhuyi yanjiu* (社会主义研究) [Socialism Studies], Vol. 5, pp. 25-28.
- Mao, Tse-tung (Mao, Zedong) (1965a), "The Role of the Chinese Communist Party in the National War, October 1938", in Mao Tse-tung, Selected Works of Mao Tsetung, Peking: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 2, pp. 203-210.
- Mao, Tse-tung (Mao, Zedong) (1965b), "Interview with the British Journalist James Bertram, October 25, 1937", in Mao Tse-tung, *Selected Works of Mao Tse-tung*, Peking: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 2, pp. 49-58.
- Mao, Tse-tung (Mao, Zedong) (1965c), "On the People's Democratic Dictatorship, June 30, 1949", in Mao Tse-tung, *Selected Works of Mao Tse-tung*, Peking: Foreign Languages Press, Vol. 4, pp. 410-416.
- Mao, Zedong (毛泽东) (1980), "Fandui benben zhuyi" (反对本本主义) [Opposing Dogmatism, May, 1930], in Mao Zedong 毛泽东, Maozedong wenji 毛泽东文 选 [Selected Works of Mao Zedong], Beijing: Zhonggong Zhongyang Wenxian Yanjiushi [The Central Committee of the Chinese Communist Party Literature Research Office], Vol. 1, pp. 110-114.

- Qi, Shirong 齐世荣 (1980), "Lieninglun wuchan jieji zhuanzhengde shizhi" (列宁论 无产阶级专政的实质) [Lenin on the Nature of Proletarian Dictatorship], *Shijie lishi* (世界历史) [World History], Vol. 4, pp. 14-21.
- Ren, Jianxiong 任健雄 (1984), "Lieninglun jigou gaigeyu jingjide fazhan" (列宁 论机构改革与经济的发展) [Lenin on the Structural Reform and Economic Development], Shehui kexue yanjiu (社会科学研究) [Social Science Research], Vol. 2, pp. 7-10.
- Ruan, Ming (1980, November 10), "The Need to Eliminate Feudal Remnants", *Beijing Review*, pp. 17-19.
- Shao, Xing 邵骍 (1985), "'Minzhu jizhongzhi' yiyicheng 'minzhude jizhongzhi'" ("民主集中制"宜译成"民主的集中制") ["Democratic Centralism" Should be Translated into "Centralism of Democracy"], *Shehui zhuyi yanjiu* (社会主义研 究) [Socialism Studies], Vol. 4, pp. 59-60.
- Song, Hongxun 宋洪训 (1980, November 3), "Duoqu zhengquanhe fazhan shengchanlide bianzheng guanxi" (夺取政权和发展生产力的辩证关系) [The Dialectical Relations between Seizing Power and Developing the Productive Forces], *Renmin Ribao* (人民日报) [*People's Daily*], p. 3.
- Wan, Chunsheng 万春生 (1985), "Liening fandui guanliao zhuyide lilunyu shijian" (列宁反对官僚主义的理论与实践) [Lenin's Theories and Practice on Antibureaucratism], *Sulian dongou wenti* (苏联东欧问题) [Matters of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe], Vol. 3, pp. 31-38.
- Wang, Lixing 王立行 (1984), "Lieningde wuchan jieji minzhu sixiang" (列宁的无产 阶级民主思想) [Lenin's Thoughts on Proletarian Democracy], *Shehui zhuyi yanjiu* (社会主义研究) [Socialism Studies], Vol. 5, pp. 14-21.
- Wu, Liping 吴黎平 (1981), "Xuexi liening zhengque duidai dangnei butong yijiande mofan zuofeng" (学习列宁正确对待党内不同意见的模范作风) [Learning from Lenin's Methods of Treating Different Views within the Party], *Hongqi* (红旗) [Red Flag], Vol. 6, pp. 44-48.
- Wu, Renzhang 吴仁彰 (1981), "Lieningdui kexue shehui zhuyi lilunde zhongda gongxian" (列宁对科学社会主义理论的重大贡献) [Lenin's Great Contributions to the Theory of Scientific Socialism], *Sulian dongou wenti* (苏联东欧问题) [Matters of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe], Vol. 2, pp. 1-5.
- Xia, Daoyuan 夏道源 (1981), "Yijiu yibanian lieningyu 'zuopai gongchan zhuyizhe' zaiguojia ziben zhuyi wenti shangde zhenglun" (1918年列宁与"左派共产主 义者"在国家资本主义问题上的争论) [Lenin's 1918 Debate with the 'Left Communists' on the Questions of State Capitalism], Dangdai shijieyu shehui zhuyi (当代世界与社会主义) [Contemporary World and Socialism], Vol. 2, pp. 51-68.
- Xiao, Lifeng 肖励锋 (1982), "Lunjianshe gaodu minzhude shehui zhuyi zhengzhi zhidude jichuhe zhangai" (论建设高度民主的社会主义政治制度的基础和障碍) [On Basis and Obstacles of Constructing a Highly Democratic Socialist Political Institution], Shehui zhuyi yanjiu (社会主义研究) [Socialism Studies], Vol. 3, pp. 2-6.
- Xu, Bohan 徐博涵 (1984), "Liening jianshe shehui zhuyi lilunde zairenshi" (列宁建 设社会主义理论再认识) [Lenin's Theory of Socialist Construction Revisited], Shehui kexue pinglun (社会科学评论) [Social Sciences Review], Vol. 5, pp. 81-85.
- Xu, Jiankang 许建康 (1981), "Shehui zhuyizai bufada guojiade shenglishi diguo zhuyi shidai lishide biran" (社会主义在不发达国家的胜利是帝国主义时代历史的必

然) [Victory of Socialism in Backward Countries was Historically Inevitable in the Age of Imperialism], Zhongguo shehui kexueyuan yanjiu shengyuan xuebao (中国社会科学院研究生院学报) [Journal of Graduate School of the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences], Vol. 6, pp. 26-29.

- Xu, Yunpu 徐运朴 (1982), "Liening shiqide suweiai guojia zhidu" (列宁时期的苏维 埃国家制度) [The Soviet State Institutions under Lenin], *Shijie lishi* (世界历史) [World History], Vol. 6, pp. 8-15.
- Yang, Haikun 杨海坤 (1983), "Jianshe gaodude shehui zhuyi minzhu" (建设高度的 社会主义民主) [To Attain a High Level of Socialist Democracy], Yunnan shehui kexue (云南社会科学) [Social Sciences in Yunnan], Vol. 4, pp. 41-46.
- Yang, Yanjun 杨彦君 (1981), "'Zuopai gongchan zhuyizhe' deguonei zhengcehe liening duitade pipan" ("左派共产主义者"的国内政策和列宁对它的批判) [Lenin's Criticism of the Domestic Policy of the 'Left Communists'], *Dangdai shijieyu shehui zhuyi* (当代世界与社会主义) [Contemporary World and Socialism], Vol. 2, pp. 1-25.
- Ye, Jianying 叶剑英 (1979, September 26), "Zaiqingzhu zhonghua renmin gongheguo chengli sanshi zhounian dahui shangde jianghua" (在庆祝中华人民共和国成立 三十周年大会上的讲话) [A Speech in the Meeting for Celebrating the 30-Year Founding Anniversary of the PRC], *Renmin Ribao* (人民日报) [*People's Daily*], p. 2.
- Ye, Shuzong 叶书宗 (1982a), "Lunliening zhuyiyu 'zhanshi gongchan zhuyi'" (论列 宁主义与"战时共产主义") [On Leninism and 'War Communism'], *Shijie lishi* (世界历史) [World History], Vol. 3, pp. 68-72.
- Yu, Yuanpei 余源培 (1980), "Liening shiyue geminghou duizuode qingxiangde douzheng" (列宁十月革命后对左的倾向的斗争) [Lenin's Struggle against the Leftist Tendencies after the October Revolution], *Fudan xuebao* (复旦学报) [Fudan Journal], Vol. 4, pp. 19-28.
- Zhao, Ziyang (1987), "Advance Along the Road of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics, October 25, 1987", in Beijing Foreign Language Press (ed.), Documents of the Thirteenth National Congress of the Communist Party of China (October 25-November 1, 1987), Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, pp. 3-77.
- Zheng, Biao 郑彪 (1984), "Woguo shixing duiwai kaifang zhengcede lilun genju" (我国实行对外开放政策的理论依据) [The Theoretical Basis of Our Country's Reform and Open Door Policies], *Shehui kexue zhanxian* (社会科学战线) [Social Sciences Front], Vol. 3, pp. 48-50.
- Zheng, Zuquan 郑祖泉 (1982), "Lieninglun wuchan jieji daodede jichuhe yuanze" (列宁论无产阶级道德的基础和原则) [Lenin on the Basis and Principle of Proletarian Moral], *Zhongguo shehui kexueyuan yanjiu shengyuan xuebao* (中国 社会科学院研究生院学报) [Journal of Graduate School of the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences], Vol. 5, pp. 5-12.
- Zhonggong Zhongyang Bianyiju (中共中央编辑局) [The Chinese Communist Party Central Compilation and Translation Bureau] (1980, April 22), "Xuexi Liening guanyu shehui zhuyi jianshede lilunhe shijian" (学习列宁关于社会主义建 设的理论和实践) [Learning from Lenin's Theories and Practice on Socialist Construction], *Renmin Ribao* (人民日报) [*People's Daily*], p. 2.
- Zhongguo Gongchandang Zhongyang Weiyuanhui (中国共产党中央委员会) (1981), Guanyu jianguo yilai dangde ruogan lishi wentide jueyi (关于建国以来党的若干

历史问题的决议) [Resolution on Certain Questions in the History of Our Party since the Founding of the PRC], Beijing: Renmin chubanshe.

Zhou, Biwen 周必文 (1984), "Xuexi liening guanyu dangnei minzhude guandian" (学习列宁关于党内民主的观点) [Learning from Lenin's Thesis on Intra-Party Democracy], *Shehui zhuyi yanjiu* (社会主义研究) [Socialism Studies], Vol. 2, pp. 17-22.

Secondary Sources

- Baum, Richard (1994), Burying Mao: Chinese Politics in the Age of Deng Xiaoping, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Bonnin, Michel (2013), The Lost Generation: The Rustication of Chinese Youth, 1968-1980, translated by Krystyna Horko, Hong Kong: The Chinese University Press.
- Desjardins, Robert (1988), *The Soviet Union Through French Eyes*, 1945-1985, Houndmills, Basingstoke: Macmillan.
- Dikötter, Frank (2016), *The Cultural Revolution: A People's History, 1962-1976*, London, UK: Bloomsbury.
- Goodman, David (1994), Deng Xiaoping and the Chinese Revolution: A Political Biography, Abingdon, London: Routledge.
- Guan, Guihai (2010), "The Influence of the Collapse of the Soviet Union on China's Political Choices." in Thomas Bernstein and Hua-yu Li (eds), *China Learns from* the Soviet Union, 1949-Present, Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, pp. 505-516.
- Hao, Zhidong (2003), Intellectuals at a Crossroads: The Changing Politics of China's Knowledge Workers, Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Lam, Willy Wo-Lap (1995), China after Deng Xiaoping: The Power Struggle in Beijing since Tiananmen, New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons.
- Rozman, Gilbert (1985), "China's Soviet Watchers in the 1980s: A New Era in Scholarship", World Politics, Vol. 37, No. 4 (July), pp. 435-474.
- Rozman, Gilbert (1987), *The Chinese Debate About Soviet Socialism*, 1978-1985, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Rozman, Gilbert (2010), "China's Concurrent Debate about the Gorbachev Era", in Thomas Bernstein and Hua-yu Li (eds), *China Learns from the Soviet Union*, 1949-Present, Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, pp. 449-476.
- Shambaugh, David (2008), *China's Communist Party: Atrophy and Adaptation*, Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Vogel, Ezra (2011), *Deng Xiaoping and the Transformation of China*, Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press.
- Weatherley, Robert (2010), Mao's Forgotten Successor: The Political Career of Hua Guofeng, Houndmills, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Wilson, Jeanne (2007), "The Impact of the Demise of State Socialism on China", in David Lane (ed.), *The Transformation of State Socialism: System Change, Capitalism or Something Else?*, New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 269-285.
- Xenakis, Christopher (2002), What Happened to the Soviet Union?: How and Why American Soviet-watchers were Caught by Surprise, London: Praeger.





臺北市106大安區羅斯福路四段一號 No. 1, Sec. 4, Roosevelt Rd., Taipei, Taiwan 106, R.O.C TEL: +886-2-2365-9286 FAX: +886-2-2363-6905 http://www.press.ntu.edu.tw email: ntuprs@ntu.edu.tw

Call for Monographs: Book Series on East-West Cultural Encounters in Literature & Cultural Studies

This Series seeks scholarly works on intercultural encounters in literature, particularly East-West precolonial, colonial, or postcolonial contacts that expose, problematize, or re-create the sense of locality, historicity, and subjectivity. The Series especially welcomes monographs written in English or other languages translated into English. Conference volumes or edited volumes by multiple authors will not be considered at this time. Volumes of essays with a thematic focus written by a single author, however, are welcome. We also encourage the submission of revised doctoral dissertations which employ innovative concepts related to our topics. Suggested topics include but are not limited to the following:

- Colonial literature in the countries of the Asian Pacific Rim
- Transpacific or transatlantic cultural or literary routes/roots
- New cultural identities in literature in neocolonial and global Asia
- The relationship between Asia and Oceania
- The contacts between Asia and Europe or the Americas
- Theoretical paradigms of globality and worlding
- Convergences and divergences of exile, diaspora, and expatriation
- Asian diasporic writing in the new millennium
- Canons and genres
- Classics in modern contexts
- Cultural translations of Sinophone, Anglophone, Francophone and/or Hispanophone literatures

A leading university in the world, National Taiwan University is striving for more international collaborations and scholarly exchanges. NTU Press, playing an important role in disseminating top-notch research and scholarship in the Chinese-speaking academy, is now expanding its scope of publication in English. All submissions will be assessed by the Editors and reviewed by anonymous readers. Once the book project is approved, the author(s) will receive a contract from NTU Press. Please send a book prospectus, the author's CV, and a sample chapter to the Editors. The manuscript should employ the MLA format and style, and only a completed manuscript will be considered.

Series Editors

Dr. Bennett Yu-Hsiang Fu (bennettfu@ntu.edu.tw) Dr. Chi-She Li (jisheli@ntu.edu.tw)